NATIONAL ACADEMY OF SCIENCES OF THE REPUBLIC OF ARMENIA INSTITUTE OF ORIENTAL STUDIES

CONTEMPORARY EURASIA

International Journal of Eurasian Geopolitics

VOLUME XIII (1)

YEREVAN 2024

PUBLISHED BY THE DECISION OF THE SCIENTIFIC COUNCIL OF INSTITUTE OF ORIENTAL STUDIES, NAS RA

EDITOR IN CHIEF:

Levon Hovsepyan, Ph.D., Assoc. Prof, Institute of Oriental Studies, NAS RA

EDITORIAL BOARD:

Veronika Torosyan, Institute of Oriental Studies, NAS RA (Assistant Editor)

Gawdat Bahgat, Dr. Phil., Prof, National Defense University, USA

Mark Bassin, Dr. Phil, Prof. Södertörn University, Sweden

Amitabh Singh, Ph.D., Centre for Russian and Central Asian Studies, School of International Studies, Jawaharlal Nehru University

Bulat Sultanov, Dr. of Science (History), Institute for International and Regional Cooperation, German-Kazakh University

Gohar Iskandaryan, Ph.D., Assoc. Prof, Institute of Oriental Studies, NAS RA

Nazeli Navasardyan, Ph.D., Assoc. Prof, Institute of Oriental Studies, NAS RA

Menua Soghomonyan, Ph.D., Assoc. Prof, Chair of Political Institutions and Processes, YSU

Mushegh Ghahriyan, Ph.D., Institute of Oriental Studies, NAS RA

SCIENTIFIC ADVISORY BOARD:

Michael Akerib, Prof. Dr. of Science (Marketing and Strategy), Rector of Swiss UMEF University (Switzerland)

Matthew Crosston, Prof., Ph.D., School of Security and Global Studies, American Military University (USA)

Alexander Krylov, Dr. of Science (History), Primakov Institute of World Economy and International Relations, Russian Academy of Sciences (Russia)

Mirzohid Rakhimov, Prof., Dr. of Science, Director of the Department of Social and Human Sciences of the Academy of Sciences of the Republic of Uzbekistan

Jaroslaw Turlukowski, PhD, Assoc. Prof, Institute of Civil Law University of Warsaw (Poland)

Mehdi Zakerian, Ph.D., Prof., Faculty of Law and Political Sciences, Islamic Azad University, (Iran)

Tang Zhichao, Dr. of Science, Director of the Division of Middle East Studies, Institute of West-Asian and African Studies, Chinese Academy of Social Sciences (China)

Disclaimer: The views and opinions expressed in the articles are those of the authors and do not necessarily reflect the official policy or position of the editors, the editorial board, and the advisory board of the journal or the Institute of Oriental Studies.

"Contemporary Eurasia" is a peer-review journal and indexed by:

Columbia International Affairs Online (CIAO)

Directory of Open Access Journals (DOAJ)

ERIH PLUS

ISSN2579-2970

© Institute of Oriental Studies of NAS RA 2024

CONTENTS

SUREN TADEVOSYAN
BALANCING POWERS: AZERBAIJAN'S NATIONAL ROLE CONCEPTIONS AMIDST REGIONAL AND GLOBAL CHALLENGES
TIANPING CHE
JAPAN JOINS AUKUS: MOTIVATIONS, PROGRESS, AND IMPACT 22
KNARIK SARGSYAN
BETWEEN BLOCS AND BLOCKADES: QATAR'S DIPLOMATIC DILEMMA AND STRATEGIC MANEUVERS
GUO SONG
THE CARTER ADMINISTRATION'S ATTEMPT TO RECONVENE THE GENEVA MIDDLE EAST PEACE CONFERENCE
BOOK REVIEW: ARTYOM TONOYAN
AHMED ZAHID SHAHAB AND ALI AKBAR. (2023). IRAN'S SOFT POWER IN AFGHANISTAN AND PAKISTAN
ANNEX

SUREN TADEVOSYAN*

BALANCING POWERS: AZERBAIJAN'S NATIONAL ROLE CONCEPTIONS AMIDST REGIONAL AND GLOBAL CHALLENGES**

Abstract: This study explores Azerbaijan's National Role Conceptions (NRCs) since its independence in 1991, analyzing how these evolving conceptions have shaped its foreign policy. Situated in the geopolitically sensitive South Caucasus, Azerbaijan has adopted various NRCs—including "regional stabilizer," "energy provider," and "bridge between East and West"—to address complex regional dynamics. Through a case study approach focusing on the leadership of Heydar and Ilham Aliyev, this paper examines the interplay between role perceptions, leadership transitions, and external pressures. The findings highlight Azerbaijan's pragmatic strategy in balancing regional powers like Russia and Turkey while simultaneously engaging Western entities. This research sheds light on the inherent contradictions in Azerbaijan's NRCs, particularly its claims as a regional stabilizer amidst ongoing tensions. Ultimately, the study contributes to the broader understanding of NRCs as tools of both influence and adaptability in foreign policy decision-making.

Keywords: National Role Conceptions (NRCs), Azerbaijan, regional, foreign policy.

Introduction

National Role Conceptions (NRCs) are crucial frameworks that define a state's perception of its role within the international system and provide an orientation through which foreign policy decision-makers understand their strategic interests in shaping foreign policy. For Azerbaijan, which gained its independence following the collapse of the Soviet Union in 1991, NRCs have played a critical role in shaping its approach to foreign relations. This study seeks to explore the development of Azerbaijan's NRCs since independence and how these conceptions have influenced its foreign policy.

Azerbaijan's geopolitical position in the South Caucasus, a region marked by historical tensions and ongoing power struggles, has to a great extent shaped its NRCs. Among others, its NRC of regional stabilizer has been developed through Azerbaijan's involvement in the decades-long Nagorno-Karabakh conflict. Azerbaijan declared the

^{*} Ph.D. Candidate and lecturer, Faculty of International Relations, Yerevan State University, email: renvosian.98@gmail.com

^{**} Received 1 October 2024 Reviewed 10 October 2024 Accepted 22 October 2024

conclusion of the conflict following its military operations in 2020 and has since repositioned itself as a promoter of what it claims to be the reconstruction and management of the region. This narrative has largely been disputed given that the peace is still interspersed with significant tensions as well as core disagreements that continue to destabilize the region at large (Mikeladze 2024, 116-118). As such, regional stabilization is no simple task and speaks as much to the alleged aspirations of Azerbaijan as it does to the continued complications that confront the region. In the present context, Baku's geopolitical position and foreign policy are defined by two closely related aspects: uncertainty and room for flexibility in strategic choices (von Essen, 2023).

Given these complexities, particularly in the context of regional security and energy diplomacy, a comprehensive analysis is necessary to understand how the perceptions of Azerbaijan's governing elite regarding the country's role have shaped its foreign policy over time. This study uses a case study approach to examine how Azerbaijan's NRCs have shaped its foreign policy. By focusing on the leadership of Heydar and Ilham Aliyev, the approach allows for a detailed analysis of how NRCs have evolved in response to internal and external pressures. The research involves a systematic review of key documents and speeches from Azerbaijani leaders that reflect their perceived roles on the global stage. Secondary sources, including academic literature and expert analyses, are also utilized to provide context and compare Azerbaijan's NRCs within a broader global framework. This method not only tracks the evolution of NRCs but also highlights the strategic decisions made to address regional security and energy diplomacy, offering insights into broader state behavior dynamics.

In contributing to the larger debate on NRCs, this paper gives insight into Azerbaijani foreign policy and shows the complexities and contradictions embedded in conceptions of self. At the same time, the research indicates that a fairly adaptive strategy is really necessary for international relations, particularly in regions that are as unstable as the South Caucasus.

Literature review

The concept of National Role Conceptions (NRCs), rooted in role theory and foreign policy analysis, was introduced by K. J. Holsti (Holsti, 1970). Holsti's framework presents different roles that states take on the international level, which are influenced by internal and external factors. He posits that NRCs are shaped by perceptions of a nation's policymakers regarding their country's role on the global stage.

Subsequent theoretical advancements were made by scholars like Thies, Cantir and Kaarbo, who expanded on Holsti's initial typology. Thies (2010) integrated role theory with constructivist approaches, emphasizing the social construction of roles through interaction and discourse. Cantir and Kaarbo (2017) introduced a more nuanced understanding of NRCs, highlighting the dynamic and contested nature of roles within domestic political contexts. Abramson, Chafetz, and Grillot (1996) analyzed how political elites' belief systems shape NRCs, emphasizing the interplay between domestic identity and international expectations. Their work highlighted the importance of understanding internal identity formation in foreign policy, particularly in the context of U.S. international behavior.

Azerbaijan's foreign policy since its independence in 1991 has been significantly influenced by its NRCs which are determined by its geopolitical position and resource endowment. Herzig (1999) and Cornell (2015) have pointed out that Azerbaijan is in a very advantageous geographical location and it has been trying to maintain good relations with the great powers of the world and at the same time it has to deal with conflicts, especially Nagorno-Karabakh. Brenda Shaffer (2009), in her extensive work on energy politics in the Caucasus, underscores the centrality of energy resources in Azerbaijan's foreign policy. She argues that Azerbaijan's vast oil and natural gas reserves have not only driven economic growth but have also positioned the country as a pivotal energy supplier to Europe, thereby enhancing its geopolitical significance. Cornell, Tsereteli, and Socor (2005) point out that projects like the Baku-Tbilisi-Ceyhan pipeline have helped drive economic growth and played a strategic role in its foreign relations, bringing both opportunity and vulnerability for the country in its interactions with regional powers like Russia and the European Union. These studies focus on the fact that Azerbaijan actively employs its energy potential to proclaim itself as one of the key economic players in both regional and global arenas.

However, despite extensive research on Azerbaijan's geopolitical strategies and energy politics, there remains a significant gap in the literature as no comprehensive study has yet analyzed Azerbaijan's foreign policy through the lens of National Role Conceptions (NRCs). While existing scholarship has explored various aspects of Azerbaijan's international relations, including its energy diplomacy and regional security strategies, the specific application of NRC theory to understand the country's foreign policy decisions has not been fully developed. This gap is particularly evident in the limited attention given to how NRCs adapt to both internal dynamics, such as leadership transitions, and external pressures from shifting geopolitical contexts. Geopolitical strategies and energy politics have to date carried an outsized amount of attention in the extant scholarship on this topic, whereas the interplay between Azerbaijan's perceived roles and its foreign policy conduct is understood in lesser depth. This article tries to fill this gap by providing an in-depth analysis of the NRCs of Azerbaijan and their effects on

the country's foreign policy, including, but not limited to, regional security and energy diplomacy. Doing so sheds light on a more general debate about the linkage between perceived international roles, responsibilities and status and state behavior.

Identifying Azerbaijan's NRCs

After regaining independence in 1991, Azerbaijan has been very pragmatic in the formulation of its foreign policy based on several NRCs that have defined its behavior in the international system. Of these NRCs, 'regional stabilizer', 'energy provider', 'bridge between East and West', 'faithful ally', and 'non-aligned country' are the most important for Azerbaijan's self-portrait. These roles are shaped by the country's history, culture, and politics, as well as the changing regional and global environment.

Among the most significant NRCs that shape the foreign policy of Azerbaijan, it is possible to identify the country's function as an energy provider. This role is anchored on the fact that the country has large oil and gas deposits that have assisted in its development and positioning in the global market. The execution of the 'Contract of the Century' in 1994 shifted Azerbaijan into the forefront as one of the decisive suppliers of energy to Europe (The Contract of the Century, 1994). Infrastructure projects like the Baku-Tbilisi-Ceyhan (BTC) pipeline and the Southern Gas Corridor, which includes the Trans-Anatolian Pipeline (TANAP) and the Trans-Adriatic Pipeline (TAP), have further cemented Azerbaijan's role as a key connector between the Caspian region and Western markets (Suleymanov and Fakhri, 2013). This role is often highlighted in official statements stressing the importance of Azerbaijan for European energy security (Azertag, 2023).

The energy provider NRC is rooted in Azerbaijan's historical and cultural context. In the late 19th and early 20th centuries, Baku was at the forefront of global oil production, accounting for a significant portion of the world's oil output (Haiko and Biletsky, 2019). The oil boom attracted foreign investment and transformed Baku into a cosmopolitan center, which has fostered a local identity intertwined with energy production. Soviet control over Azerbaijan's resources further intensified the post-independence drive for sovereignty, as Moscow's dominance over its energy assets left a lasting impact¹ (Hemming, 1998). Reclaiming control of oil and gas reserves became symbolic of self-reliance and national modernization. Energy wealth has not only driven economic growth but also funded military and infrastructure development, boosting Azerbaijan's international standing.

_

¹ During the last three 'five-year plans,' not a single Azeri oil well was discovered, and the industry remained largely underdeveloped.

The implications of the energy provider NRC on Azerbaijan's foreign policy are substantial and multifaceted. By establishing itself as a reliable energy supplier, Azerbaijan has strengthened strategic partnerships with western countries, framing its role in European energy security as vital, especially in light of the EU's efforts to reduce dependence on Russian energy supplies¹ (Ibadoghlu and Bayramov, 2023). Moreover, Azerbaijan is engaging in new forms of energy diplomacy, focusing on partnerships related to renewable energy technology and green investment (Gasimli and Huseynov, 2024). Collaborative initiatives with countries like the United Kingdom and organizations such as the European Bank for Reconstruction and Development (EBRD) reflect this shift towards fostering green energy networks. This orientation is balanced by a pragmatic approach to Russia, with Azerbaijan maintaining a cooperative stance while gradually lessening reliance on Russian transit routes for its energy exports. Periodic negotiations over energy sales reflect a careful strategy to preserve autonomy while recognizing Russia's regional influence. Additionally, Azerbaijan has strengthened ties with key regional partners like Turkey, collaborating on infrastructure projects that bolster mutual economic and geopolitical interests.

Georgia also plays a crucial role as a transit country, facilitating Azerbaijan's access to Western markets and deepening bilateral relations through shared infrastructure and energy initiatives.

In addition to its role as an energy supplier, Azerbaijan has also sought to project itself as a regional stabilizer (Aliyev, 2021). This role emerged from the strategic imperative to ensure national security and promote economic development in a historically volatile the South Caucasus region. In the aftermath of the Soviet Union's collapse, Azerbaijan faced internal political instability and the devastating Nagorno-Karabakh conflict, which underscored the high costs of regional turmoil.

The domestic political context played a crucial role in shaping and reinforcing the regional stabilizer NRC. The Azerbaijani political elite, particularly under the leadership of Heydar Aliyev and later Ilham Aliyev, internalized this role as essential to both regime legitimacy and national unity. Heydar Aliyev's consolidation of power in the mid-1990s brought about a period of relative stability, which was then framed as evidence of his capacity to secure the nation in the face of external and internal threats (Radnitz, 2012). The narrative of stability became closely linked to regime survival, with the political

_

¹ For instance, following the 2022 Russian invasion of Ukraine, Azerbaijan and the European Union signed a 'Memorandum of Understanding on a Strategic Partnership in Energy' in July 2022, aiming to double gas supplies to Europe to at least 20 billion cubic meters annually by 2027 through the Southern Gas Corridor.

leadership emphasizing the importance of maintaining control to ensure peace and prosperity.

The implications of the regional stabilizer NRC on Azerbaijan's foreign policy have been substantial and multifaceted. Azerbaijan has actively engaged in regional initiatives such as the Organization of the Black Sea Economic Cooperation (BSEC) to enhance collaboration on economic and security issues. Azerbaijan's foreign policy strategy reflects a desire to balance relations between major powers while ensuring that regional cooperation is prioritized (Strakes, 2013). For instance, Azerbaijan has sought to engage constructively with Georgia and Turkey through trilateral initiatives such as the Azerbaijan-Georgia-Turkey trilateral cooperation format, which has led to joint military exercises, strategic transport projects, and high-level political consultations (Cornell, 2017). Baku's balancing act reflects Azerbaijan's broader foreign policy doctrine, which emphasizes multi-vector diplomacy to ensure maximum flexibility in an unpredictable regional landscape. For example, Azerbaijan's participation in NATO's Partnership for Peace (PfP) program illustrates its willingness to build relations with western institutions without directly challenging Russia's influence (Ismayilov and Moradi, 2020).

However, while Azerbaijan claims the role of a regional stabilizer, its actions in Nagorno-Karabakh, including the 2020-2023 offensives and ongoing demands to Armenia, have often heightened tensions instead of fostering peace. This contrast reveals disconnect between its stabilizing role conception and real-life role performance.

Another important NRC is associated with Azerbaijan's perceived historical experience as a bridge between Europe and Asia (Strakes, 2013), which, according to state rhetoric, dates back to the time of the Great Silk Road (Aliyev, 2021). Consequently, Azerbaijan views itself as a bridge for trade, energy, and cultural exchange between East and West (Aliyev, 2023). The country's active participation in international organizations such as the Non-Aligned Movement (NAM) and the Organization of Islamic Cooperation (OIC) shows its desire to engage with international politics across various political divides.

The foundations of this NRC lie in Azerbaijan's self-perception of its multicultural heritage, which includes Turkic, Persian, Russian, and Islamic influences. Azerbaijani elites have presented this diversity as a strength, positioning the country as uniquely capable of facilitating dialogue between the Islamic East and the secular West.

Building on this self-perception, Azerbaijani leaders have consistently promoted their country's role as a facilitator of both economic and cultural exchanges through numerous international initiatives. For instance, the Baku Process, launched in 2008, is presented by the state as a platform for intercultural dialogue between European and

Islamic countries, reflecting Azerbaijan's self-assigned position as a neutral space for cooperation between different civilizations¹. Furthermore, another implication of this NRC is Baku's active participation in Trans-Caspian International Transport Route (TITR) (Mammadov, 2021). Also known as the Middle Corridor, it connects China to Europe via Central Asia, Azerbaijan, and Turkey, bypassing Russia, and positioning Azerbaijan as a vital transit hub in the global supply chain. By facilitating trade between Asia and Europe, Azerbaijan also deepens its regional cooperation with countries like Kazakhstan and Georgia.

Azerbaijan's NRC as a faithful ally of Turkey might be one of the most ethnologically and historically meaningful roles. Pronounced in official discourse (Aliyev, 2024) and called "One Nation, Two States," this idea reflects the interconnection of Azerbaijani and Turkish people. Historically and culturally, this NRC is grounded in the Turkic roots that bind the two nations. The Azerbaijani and Turkish peoples share a common Turkic language family, traditions, and historical narratives dating back to the Seljuk and Ottoman empires (Avatkov, 2022). The resurgence of pan-Turkic sentiments post-independence provided fertile ground for Azerbaijani elites to foster a strong alliance with Turkey. Turkey's early recognition of Azerbaijan's independence, its unwavering support in the Nagorno-Karabakh conflict, and its refusal to establish diplomatic relations with Armenia have solidified this partnership (Ergun, 2022). Culturally, this relationship is reinforced through educational exchanges, media representation, and the promotion of Turkic solidarity in national discourse. Normative beliefs in brotherhood and mutual support have been institutionalized, reflecting a collective identity that transcends political boundaries and emphasizes a shared destiny.

The implications of this NRC on Azerbaijan's foreign policy are profound, as it conditions Azerbaijan's foreign policy by aligning it closely with Turkey's geopolitical strategies. Azerbaijan often mirrors Turkey's foreign policy stances, particularly on issues related to regional conflicts and Turkic solidarity. For instance, both countries are members of the Organization of Turkic States, a platform through which they advocate for greater cooperation among Turkic-speaking nations. Diplomatically, Turkey assisted Azerbaijan in overcoming the political and economic challenges of the 1990s and advocated for its interests in international organizations such as the UN, NATO, the OSCE, and the OIC (Yumatov and Sivina, 2021). This role is evident in actions like Aliyev's explicit support for Northern Cyprus during the 2024 Organization of Turkic States (OTS) summit, where he highlighted Ersin Tatar's participation as a crucial

¹ This NRC has also been exemplified by hosting events such as the World Forum on Intercultural Dialogue.

milestone for Northern Cyprus' recognition (Rehimov, 2024). This reflects Azerbaijan's alignment with Turkey's stance on Northern Cyprus, showing a willingness to back Turkey's regional goals even in contentious areas.

Militarily, the alliance has led to significant cooperation, including joint exercises, training programs, and defense procurement, which have enhanced Azerbaijan's military capabilities. Military cooperation has been a cornerstone of Turkish-Azerbaijani relations since the early 1990s. A new, more advanced stage began in 2010 with the signing of a strategic agreement, which not only formalized the 'casus foederis' clause but also expanded the scope and scale of collaboration (Hovsepyan and Tonoyan, 2024). This was particularly evident during the 2020 Nagorno-Karabakh conflict, where Turkish support in terms of advanced weaponry¹and strategic assistance was pivotal (Kınık and Çelik, 2021).

Last, but not least, Azerbaijan has developed an NRC as a non-aligned country, out of any political and military block. This position is rather crucial in managing Azerbaijan's relations with the great powers, enabling the country to balance between Russia, the United States, and the European Union (Van Gils, 2018). Historically and culturally, this NRC is rooted in Azerbaijan's experiences with foreign domination and its aspiration for independent statehood. For centuries, the territory now known as Azerbaijan was under the control of various empires (Persian, Ottoman, and Russian), which fostered a collective memory of external subjugation and a strong desire for self-determination (Ergun, 2022). The traumatic consequences (for Azerbaijan) of the 1990s, including political instability and the Nagorno-Karabakh conflict, reinforced the imperative of safeguarding national sovereignty (Brown, 2004). Culturally, there is a normative belief in the importance of neutrality and balanced diplomacy, stemming from a historical need to maneuver between powerful neighbors. This ethos is reflected in national narratives that prioritize independence, non-interference, and the pursuit of national interests without external imposition (Ergun, 2022).

This NRC can also be seen with Azerbaijan's membership in the Non-Aligned Movement, as the country attempts to maintain a balance with the great powers while still establishing its autonomy and sovereignty on the international system. This non-aligned stance also allows Azerbaijan to pursue a flexible foreign policy, adapting to changing geopolitical situations without being constrained by the obligations of military alliances, thereby enhancing its strategic maneuverability on the global stage. For instance, Azerbaijan has adeptly balanced relations with Russia and the West, notably avoiding

_

¹ For instance, Azerbaijan's reliance on Turkish-made Bayraktar TB2 drones was crucial to its military success.

military bloc memberships like NATO or the CSTO while maintaining strong defense ties with both. This has allowed Azerbaijan to purchase arms from various power centers like Russia and Israel, showcasing its independence in decision-making and strategic flexibility.

Moreover, Azerbaijan has skillfully managed its energy diplomacy under this NRC, exemplified by its 2021 gas swap agreement with Iran and Turkmenistan. While aligning closely with Europe through projects like the Southern Gas Corridor, it also partners with Iran for energy cooperation, a nuanced move made possible by its non-aligned policy. Additionally, its active role in the Non-Aligned Movement, highlighted by hosting the 2019 NAM Summit, further strengthens its position as a neutral actor, granting Azerbaijan broader diplomatic leverage in conflicts like the Nagorno-Karabakh war, where it secured diplomatic support from non-aligned states.

Leadership transition and its implications for NRCs

Leadership transitions and similar external global changes have greatly impacted Azerbaijan's NRCs. From the former presidents Ayaz Mutalibov to Abulfaz Elchibey, from Heydar Aliyev to Ilham Aliyev, such changes have involved the maintenance, alteration, and occasionally the dismissal of certain NRCs depending on the requirements and calculations of the state.

The rule of Ayaz Mutalibov, Azerbaijan's first post-Soviet leader, is best understood in terms of the efforts to preserve the foreign independence of the country in the context of the dissolution of the USSR (Cornell, 2015). His government sought to maintain close ties with Russia, positioning Azerbaijan as a Russian-aligned state in the South Caucasus. This alignment was born out of necessity, given Russia's continued dominance as a military and political force in the region, which Mutalibov saw as a potential source of protection against both Armenia and internal unrest. During this period, Azerbaijan's NRCs were relatively passive. Unlike later administrations, which pursued robust partnerships with Turkey and regional energy initiatives, Mutalibov's government remained largely disengaged regionally. The emerging NRC under his leadership reflected a state-in-formation, struggling for recognition and stability in a volatile environment (Strimbovschi, 2016). Still, owing to the internal instability and the worsening Nagorno-Karabakh conflict, this role was not fully realized, and Mutalibov's inability to properly respond to these problems was instrumental in his ouster (Kendall-Taylor, 2011).

Having taken the office for only ten months, Elchibey brought a new phase in the NRC's more assertive activities as a promoter of Pan-Turkism and as a faithful ally of Turkey (Özer, 2019). Elchibey wanted Azerbaijan to be as close as possible to Turkey and

other Turkic states, insisting on cultural and historical connections. Nevertheless, his administration had internal conflict and military losses in Nagorno-Karabakh that caused his removal from office. The NRC was introduced during Elchibey's presidency as a loyal and faithful ally of Turkey; however, due to political turbulence, the foundation for this role could not be set before his removal.

Political instability and military setbacks led to Heydar Aliyev's return to power in 1993. A former Soviet Political Bureau member and the Committee for State Security (KGB) general, Aliyev brought experience and a strong hand to Azerbaijani politics (Radnitz, 2012). He quickly moved to consolidate power, suppress opposition, and deepen authoritarian control. It was Aliyev's pragmatic approach that recast the NRCs of Azerbaijan, especially in the context of the country's self-portrayal as an energy supplier and a stabilizing factor in the region (Ibrahimov, 2024). Heydar Aliyev's government signed the Contract of the Century in 1994 that helped to put Azerbaijan on the map of international energy players (Agasi, 2014). This process could be regarded as the formation of the NRC as an energy provider that started to play a significant role in Azerbaijan's foreign policy. Furthermore, Aliyev's emphasis on stability in the region, especially in relations with Russia, Turkey, and Iran, formulated the self-perception as a stabilizing force that has been maintained after his period.

Central to Azerbaijan's identity was its secular and moderate Islamic character, which distinguished it from neighboring states like Iran. This secularism, a legacy of both the Soviet period and the Azerbaijan Democratic Republic (ADR) of 1918-1920, positioned the country as a bridge between the East and the West. Aliyev's administration utilized this identity to build partnerships with both Islamic and western nations, promoting Azerbaijan as a moderate, progressive Muslim state. The consequences of the war helped this new elite frame Azerbaijan as a victim of 'historical injustice,' fueling a foreign policy aimed at securing international support for Azerbaijan's territorial claims, isolating Armenia diplomatically, and asserting the principle of territorial integrity in global forums such as the United Nations and the OSCE.

Ilham Aliyev, who came to power in 2003 after the death of his father, has largely maintained and has even intensified the evolution of NRCs by his father, with slight modification in view of the current global conditions. Over the years, Aliyev invested heavily in modernizing Azerbaijan's military, using oil and gas revenues to build up the country's defense capabilities, and preparing for a potential confrontation with Armenia. During his leadership, Azerbaijan not only has retained its NRC as an energy supplier but also has sought to diversify its geopolitical position between Europe and Asia, being at

the crossroads, and utilizing its energy resources to build up cooperation with various power centers (De Mares and Caro-Vargas, 2022).

The change of the NRCs of Azerbaijan has also been influenced by the global and regional transformations. The emergence of Turkey as a regional power and the resurgence of Russian influence in the post-Soviet era have all been instrumental in shaping the new NRCs for Azerbaijan. The changes in the energy market around the world, especially the instability of oil prices, have affected the NRC of Azerbaijan as an energy supplier; therefore, it has strived to diversify its economy and look for new opportunities. In recent years, this has included a growing focus on green energy initiatives aimed at positioning Azerbaijan as a key supplier of renewable energy to Europe, thereby enhancing its strategic significance in a rapidly decarbonizing global economy (Interfax, 2024).

However, it was the 2020 Nagorno-Karabakh war, which can be considered a significant turning point in the development of Azerbaijan's NRCs. This conflict, which saw Azerbaijan retrieve major territories that it lost in the early 1990s, not only reasserted its ambition as a stabilizer of the region but also added a new facet to the identity of the military might of this country. The war proved Azerbaijan's ability to change the dynamics of the South Caucasus through a well-executed military operation backed by its alliance with Turkey (Hovsepyan and Tonoyan, 2024). Since the post-war period, Azerbaijani NRCs have developed further to adapt to political changes in the country's environment. The victory in Nagorno-Karabakh has again called for a more assertiveness in Azerbaijan's regional policy, while rebuffing its NRC as a regional 'stabilizer' with a more assertive and invasive posture. The treaty signed between Baku and Ankara in the framework of the Shushi Declaration in 2021 (Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Republic of Azerbaijan, 2021) further bolstered military cooperation between the two countries, which strengthened Azerbaijan's NRC as a faithful ally of Turkey. This alliance also means a further synchronization of the military and strategic plans of the two countries (Hovsepyan and Tonoyan, 2024), which places Azerbaijan as a significant partner within the Turkic-speaking world.

The post-war period has shown that Azerbaijan skillfully manages its relations with the leading world powers, including Russia, the European Union, and the United States, given the NRC of the country. On the one hand, Azerbaijan has kept close relations with Turkey; on the other hand, it has launched strategic dialogues with Russia to secure its concerns and priorities during the post-conflict rebuilding phase. This is quite emblematic of Azerbaijan's multi-vector diplomacy that aims at corroborating its independence with close cooperation with different powers of the world.

Conclusion

This study has provided an examination of Azerbaijan's foreign policy through the framework of NRCs, offering insights into how these roles have guided the country's strategic decisions. By focusing on the leadership periods of Heydar and Ilham Aliyev, the research has traced the evolution of Azerbaijan's NRCs, showing how these conceptions have been both a product of and a response to the changing geopolitical landscape in the South Caucasus and beyond.

One of the key findings is the dual role of Azerbaijan as both a regional stabilizer and an energy provider. These NRCs have not only driven Azerbaijan's foreign policy but have also served as instruments for securing its position within a volatile region. The research reveals that Azerbaijan's foreign policy is deeply pragmatic, rooted in the country's need to balance competing interests and maintain strategic flexibility. This pragmatism is reflected in its ability to maintain strategic relationships with regional powers like Russia and Turkey while simultaneously engaging with western institutions and markets.

The study also highlights the significance of leadership in shaping and sustaining these NRCs. The transition from Heydar Aliyev to Ilham Aliyev marked not just continuity but also an adaptation of these roles to fit new regional dynamics and global shifts. Under Ilham Aliyev, Azerbaijan has further entrenched its position as a pivotal energy supplier, leveraging its resources to build strategic partnerships and expand its influence in international energy markets. This has been complemented by a more assertive stance in regional security, particularly following the 2020 Nagorno-Karabakh war, where Azerbaijan's military success has redefined its role as a regional stabilizer.

The research also underscores the challenges that come with these roles. The NRC of regional stabilizers, for instance, is constantly tested by unresolved conflicts and emerging geopolitical tensions. Similarly, Azerbaijan's role as an energy provider faces uncertainties linked to global energy market fluctuations and the transition towards renewable energy sources. These challenges suggest that Azerbaijan's NRCs are not static but will require ongoing adaptation to remain effective in a rapidly changing international environment.

In conclusion, NRCs can serve as both strategic assets and sources of adaptability. In the ongoing effort to steer through its complicated regional and worldwide environment, the flexibility and adaptability of Azerbaijan's NRCs will be crucial in determining its future role on the international stage. Future research could build on these findings by exploring how Azerbaijan's NRCs evolve in response to new global challenges, including shifts in energy dynamics and regional power structures.

Bibliography

- Agasi, K. (2014). The contract of the century and its long term implications on the development of Azerbaijan. *Studia Orientalne*, 1 (5), 137-142.
- Aliyev, I. (2024, February 19). Azerbaijani and Turkish presidents made press statements. *President of the Republic of Azerbaijan*. president.az: https://president.az/en/articles/view/64295
- Aliyev, I. (2021, April 13). New vision for South Caucasus: Post-conflict development and cooperation. *President of the Republic of Azerbaijan*: https://president.az/en/articles/view/51088
- Aliyev, I. (2023, March 10). President Ilham Aliyev: Azerbaijan contributes to building cultural bridge between East and West. *Azerbaijan State News Agency*: https://report.az/en/foreign-politics/president-ilham-aliyev-azerbaijan-contributes-to-building-cultural-bridge-between-east-and-west/
- Aliyev, I. (2017, January 19). President.az. Interactive session "The Silk Road Effect" in Davos: https://president.az/en/articles/view/22512
- Avatkov, V. (2022). Turkey and azerbaijan: one nation one state? *World Economy and International Relations*, 66 (2), 90-100.
- Azertag. (2023, August 2). President Ilham Aliyev: Azerbaijan became important gas supplier to Europe. *World-Energy*: https://www.world-energy.org/article/34979.html
- Brown, C. S. (2004). Wanting to have their cake and their neighbor's too: Azerbaijani attitudes towards Karabakh and Iranian Azerbaijan. *The Middle East Journal*, 58 (4), 576–596.
- Chafetz, G., Abramson, H., and Grillot, S. (1996). Role theory and foreign policy: Belarussian and Ukrainian compliance with the nuclear nonproliferation regime. *Political Psychology*, 727-757.
 - Cornell, S. E. (2015). Azerbaijan since independence. Routledge.
- Cornell, S. E., Tsereteli, M., and Socor, V. (2005). Geostrategic implications of the Baku-Tbilisi-Ceyhan pipeline. In *The Baku-Tbilisi-Ceyhan Pipeline: Oil Window to the West* (pp. 17-38).
- De Mares, K. C.and Caro-Vargas, S. (2022). The emergence of Azerbaijan as a regional power: Between tensions and neutrality. In *Handbook of Regional Conflict Resolution Initiatives in the Global South* (pp. 147-170). Routledge.

- Ergun, A. (2022). Citizenship, national identity, and nation-building in Azerbaijan: between the legacy of the past and the spirit of independence. *Nationalities Papers*, 50 (4), 813-830.
- Gasimli, V., Huseyn, R., and Huseynov, R. (2024). What advantages arise from the shift towards sustainable energy sources in resource-rich economies? Empirical insights from Azerbaijan. *International Journal of Energy Economics and Policy*, 14, 12-20.
- Haiko, H. and Biletsky, V. (2019). The History of Industrial Oil Extraction in Azerbaijan (the 19th beginning of the 20th centuries). *Skhid*, 162 (4), 35–40.
- Hemming, J. (1998). The implications of the revival of the oil industry in Azerbaijan. Durham Middle East Papers.
- Herzig, E. (1999). The new Caucasus: Armenia, Azerbaijan and Georgia. London: Royal Institute of International Affairs.
- Holsti, K. J. (1970). National Role Conceptions in the Study of Foreign Policy. *International Studies Quarterly*, 14 (3), 233–309.
- Hovsepyan, L. and Tonoyan, A. (2024). From alliance to 'soft conquest': the anatomy of the TurkisAzerbaijani military alliance before and after the 2020 Nagorno-Karabakh war. *Small Wars & Insurgencies*, 35 (4), 622-655.
- Ibadoghlu, G. and Bayramov, I. (2023). An assessment of the potential of EU-Azerbaijan energy cooperation and its impact on EU gas dependence on Russia. *Foreign Policy Review*, 16 (1), 91-108.
- Ibrahimov, R. (2024). Successful Implementation of the Energy Strategy by Azerbaijan as a Small Power to Achieve National Interests. In *Heydar Aliyev and the Foundations of Modern Azerbaijan* (pp. 99-123). Springer Nature Switzerland.
- Interfax. (2024, June 24). Azerbaijan actively developing renewables to export green energy, increase gas supplies to Europe President Aliyev. *Interfax.com*: https://interfax.com/newsroom/top-stories/103638/
- Kaarbo, J. and Cantir, C. (2017). Domestic Role Contestation and Foreign Policy. In *Oxford Research Encyclopedia of Politics* (pp. 1-20). Oxford University Press.
- Kendall-Taylor, A. (2011). Instability and oil: How political time horizons affect oil revenue management. *Studies in Comparative International Development*, 46, 321-348.

Kınık, H. and Çelik, S. (2021). The role of Turkish drones in Azerbaijan's increasing military effectiveness: An assessment of the second Nagorno-Karabakh war. *Insight Turkey*, 23 (4), 27-34.

Mammadov, R. (2021). The role of Azerbaijan participation in the formation of the Trans-Caspian Transport Corridor. *Bulletin of the BIST* (Bashkir Institute of Social Technologies), 51 (2), 37–45.

Mikeladze, A. M. (2024). The Changing Security Landscape in the South Caucasus. In *The Paradox of Power: Ukraine's Struggle, Russia's Dilemmas and Global Consequences* (pp. 106-120).

Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Republic of Azerbaijan. (2021, June 21). Shusha Declaration on Allied Relations between the Republic of Azerbaijan and the Republic of Turkey. *mfa.gov.az*: https://coe.mfa.gov.az/en/news/3509/shusha-declaration-on-allied-relations-between-the-republic-of-azerbaijan-and-the-republic-of-turkey

Özer, U. (2019). Early Nation-Building Policies in Post-Soviet Azerbaijan. *International Journal of Turcologia*, 14 (28).

Radnitz, S. (2012). Oil in the family: Managing presidential succession in Azerbaijan. *Democratization*, 19 (1), 60–77.

Rehimov, R. (2024, July 22). Northern Cyprus' participation in Turkic summit crucial to its recognition: Azerbaijani president. *aa.com.tr*: https://www.aa.com.tr/en/europe/northern-cyprus-participation-in-turkic-summit-crucial-to-its-recognition-azerbaijani-president/3281173

Shaffer, B. (2009). Energy politics. University of Pennsylvania Press.

Strakes, J. E. (2013). Situating the 'Balanced Foreign Policy': The role of system structure in Azerbaijan's multi-vector diplomacy. *Journal of Balkan and Near Eastern Studies*, 15 (1), 37-67.

Strimbovschi, S. (2016). Azerbaijan's Balanced Foreign policy trapped in a volatile geopolitical context. Europolity-Continuity and Change in European Governance. *Europolity*, 10 (1), 121-134.

Suleymanov, E., Aras, O. and Fakhri, H. (2013). Economic and strategic expectations from Trans Anatolian natural gas pipeline project. *SSRN Electronic Journal*, 2 (4), 23-37.

The Contract of the Century. (1994). *Azerbaijan.az*: https://azerbaijan.az/ru/related-information/132

Thies, C. G. (2010). State Socialization and Structural Realism. *Security Studies*, 19 (4), 689–717.

Thies, C. (2010). Role theory and foreign policy. In Oxford Research Encyclopedia of International Studies. Oxford University Press.

Van Gils, E. (2018). Azerbaijan's Foreign Policy Strategies and the European Union: Successful resistance and pursued influence. *Europe-Asia Studies*, 70 (5), 738-758.

Von Essen, H. (2023, December 1). Azerbaijan's uncertain geopolitical rise in a South Caucasus maelstrom. *SCEEUS*: https://sceeus.se/en/publications/azerbaijans-uncertain-geopolitical-rise-in-a-south-caucasus-maelstrom/

Yumatov, K. and Sivina, K. (2021). Azerbaijan–Turkey relations in the international South Caucasus context (1992–2020). *Bulletin of Kemerovo State University*, 22, 963–971.

TIANPING CHE*

JAPAN JOINS AUKUS: MOTIVATIONS, PROGRESS, AND IMPACT**

Abstract: Since its establishment, the AUKUS defense system has encountered significant developmental challenges, primarily due to insufficient internal driving forces, which has created a strategic opportunity for Japan to join AUKUS. Japan seeks to enhance its own defense capabilities, deepen the Japan-U.S. alliance, and define its role in the Indo-Pacific strategy, while also aiming to form close ties with allies in high-tech fields. The U.S. and UK support Japan's entry into AUKUS and expect to expand the alliance through strategic interaction and technological alliances. However, Australia, considering factors such as geopolitical strategy, institutional construction, and domestic politics, has shown a cautious attitude. Japan's joining of AUKUS will impact the security structure of the Indo-Pacific region, potentially intensify the regional arms race, and jeopardize the surrounding environment for China's development.

Keywords: AUKUS Alliance Expansion; U.S.-Japan Alliance Strengthening; Technological Cooperation; Regional Security Dynamics; Attitudes of AUKUS Members.

Introduction

Japan's decision to join the AUKUS alliance represents a critical juncture in its national security strategy, driven by a confluence of factors that reflect its evolving geopolitical landscape. This strategic move is primarily motivated by Japan's desire to enhance its self-defense capabilities in the face of increasing regional threats, particularly from China, which it identifies as the 'biggest strategic challenge' to its security. By aligning more closely with the United States and its allies, Japan aims to solidify its role in the Indo-Pacific security architecture while simultaneously addressing its technological and defense modernization needs.

The implications of Japan's accession to AUKUS are multifaceted. Firstly, it signifies a shift towards a more proactive defense posture, as Japan seeks to deepen its military cooperation with the U.S., Great Britain, and Australia, enhancing collective

^{*} Ph.D. Candidate, Institute of International Relations, Nanjing University, email: chentianping@smail.nju.edu.cn

^{**} Received 23July 2024 Reviewed 5August 2024 Accepted 22 October 2024

deterrence against potential aggressors. This partnership is expected to facilitate technological advancements and operational synergies in areas such as cyber security, artificial intelligence, and maritime security, thereby bolstering the capabilities of AUKUS member states.

However, Japan's entry into AUKUS is not without challenges. Australia has exhibited caution regarding the expansion of the alliance, influenced by domestic political considerations and the need to maintain regional stability. Furthermore, China's strong opposition to AUKUS, viewing it as a threat to its influence in the region, complicates the security dynamics within the Indo-Pacific.

In conclusion, Japan's participation in AUKUS reflects its strategic intent to adapt to the changing security environment, enhance its defense capabilities, and contribute to regional stability. This move not only reshapes Japan's defense policy but also has significant implications for the security architecture of the Indo-Pacific, potentially altering the balance of power in the region.

On April 10, 2024, U.S. President Joe Biden and Japanese Prime Minister Fumio Kishida held a summit in Washington and declared to strengthen the U.S.-Japan alliance and officially invited Japan to join the AUKUS alliance. This invitation marks a new strategic height in U.S.-Japan relations (United States-Japan Joint Leaders' Statemen, Whitehouse.gov 2024). The two leaders signed a series of cooperation agreements covering various fields, including military security, economic cooperation, and technological research and development, revealing a comprehensive upgrade in U.S.-Japan relations. That the U.S. invited Japan to join the AUKUS signifies the further expansion of the trilateral security partnership, which shaped a more robust small multilateral security framework. This significant move is not only a significant upgrade for the U.S.-Japan alliance but also a key step in the U.S. strategic blueprint in the Asia-Pacific region. With Japan's inclusion, the AUKUS will further strengthen its military presence and deterrence in the Indo-Pacific region, profoundly impact the strategic competition between China and the U.S., and potentially further escalate tensions in the Pacific region.

The establishment and dilemma of AUKUS

Establishment of AUKUS

On September 15, 2021, the United States, the United Kingdom, and Australia announced the formation of an enhanced trilateral security partnership known as AUKUS.

This alliance aims to surpass traditional bilateral models by engaging in security cooperation in a small multilateral format and integrating the security resources and capabilities of the member countries (Joint Leaders Statement on AUKUS, Whitehouse.gov 2021). On April 5, 2022, the leaders of the three countries announced that AUKUS cooperation would extend to a wide range of areas, including undersea capabilities, quantum technologies, artificial intelligence, cyber security, hypersonic, electronic warfare, innovation, and information sharing. This study employs a qualitative analysis of the AUKUS alliance's development, focusing on the integration of advanced technologies such as autonomous underwater vehicles, quantum positioning technology, and AI decision-making, to assess their impact on the security and defense capabilities of member countries (Joint Leaders Statement on AUKUS, Whitehouse.gov 2023). At this point, the two pillars of the AUKUS have been established. The Pillar I involves the United States and the United Kingdom assisting Australia in building a fleet of nuclearpowered submarines, while the Pillar II focuses on trilateral cooperation in advanced critical technologies. Through this security alliance, AUKUS aims to further enhance the influence of the three countries within the existing Indo-Pacific strategic framework.

The Pillar I dilemma of AUKUS

Since the leaders of the three countries announced the establishment of the AUKUS in 2021, the alliance's development has been slow.

Firstly, funding issues have been a key factor constraining the development of the Pillar I of AUKUS. According to the agreement, the Australian government plans to spend AUD 368 billion over the next 30 years to purchase nuclear-powered submarines. However, according to the '2024 Defence Strategy' report and the '2024 Integrated Investment Program,' Australia plans to allocate between AUD 53 billion and AUD 63 billion over the next decade to acquire nuclear-powered submarine capabilities. Defense spending for this fiscal year will reach AUD 53 billion. The methodology includes a quantitative financial analysis of defense budgets, projecting that annual defense spending will nearly double to AUD 100 billion by the 2033-34 fiscal year, based on current allocation trends. It is predicted that the percentage of defense spending in GDP will increase to around 2.4% by 2033-34 (Australian Government Defence, 2024). Furthermore, investments in shipyards and related infrastructure required for constructing nuclear-powered submarines also face challenges. Despite the government's plan to invest between AUD 14 billion and AUD 18 billion over the next decade to enhance northern bases, the specific allocation and implementation of these funds have not been fully confirmed, resulting in slow progress for the AUKUS project.

Secondly, international pressure and restrictions from the Nuclear Non-Proliferation Treaty (NPT) have also hindered the development of AUKUS. The Pillar I of AUKUS has drawn significant attention from regional countries. Some non-nuclear weapon states have expressed concerns about the AUKUS agreement. For example, the governments of Malaysia and Indonesia worry that the agreement could trigger regional arms races. These countries emphasize that AUKUS must adhere to the NPT and ensure that nuclear submarines are used solely for peaceful purposes (Official Portal Ministry of Foreign Affairs Malaysia, 2021). As a signatory of the Nuclear Non-Proliferation Treaty (NPT), Australia is committed to preventing the proliferation of nuclear weapons and technology. The AUKUS agreement must ensure that any transfer of nuclear technology is strictly restrained for peaceful purposes and does not contribute to the development of nuclear weapons. This involves adherence to stringent legal and procedural requirements to comply with the NPT, adding complexity to the project. The International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA) emphasizes the need for strict safeguards and verification measures to ensure that nuclear materials are not diverted for military purposes. Comprehensive and transparent agreements will be required to oversee the nuclear materials involved in the AUKUS project (IAEA, 2021).

Finally, in October 2021, Australia reached an agreement with the Association of South East Asian Nations (ASEAN) to establish a 'Comprehensive Strategic Partnership,' which is deemed an important measure for Australia to enhance its influence in Southeast Asia (Indo-Pacific defense forum, 2021). The deep-seated alliance among Australia, the United States, and the United Kingdom contradicts Australia's strategic relationships established with Southeast Asian countries. Southeast Asian countries' skepticism towards the AUKUS agreement manifests genuine regional divergences in maintaining security. Within the regional security framework, AUKUS's military enhancement measures clash with Southeast Asian countries' security perceptions. ASEAN countries tend to uphold regional stability through multilateral cooperation and incremental approaches, treating AUKUS's presence as a potential disruptor of this balance. The announcement of the AUKUS agreement did not involve sufficient prior communication with Southeast Asian countries, in particular, resulting in significant dissatisfaction in Indonesia (Patton, 2024). The lack of prior notification has intensified regional countries' suspicions towards AUKUS and undermined trust between Australia and Southeast Asian nations.

The motivation of Japan to join AUKUS

Security strategy choice

In December 2022, the Japanese government approved three programmatic guiding documents at a Cabinet meeting: the National Security Strategy, the National Defense Strategy, and the Defense Buildup Program. Among them, the new version of the National Security Strategy is a guiding document for Japan's security strategy choices, which indicates an adjustment in the principles of Japan's security strategy.

Japan is gradually strengthening its self-defense capabilities to cope with the evolving security threats. This strategy includes enhancing the operational efficiency of the self-defense forces, modernizing the naval and air forces, and advancing the deployment and upgrade of missile defense systems. By increasing the defense budget, Japan has made substantial investments in modernizing weaponry and equipment, strengthening military training, and comprehensively upgrading defense systems. Data collection for this research involved reviewing governmental and defense strategy documents from Japan to understand its aim of independently addressing security challenges, thereby reducing reliance on external assistance.

Japan's security policy will continue to center on the Japan-U.S. alliance and expand its deterrence capabilities. By deepening its alliance with the United States, Japan can rely on U.S. military support and technological advantages when facing regional security threats.

Japan puts more emphasis on alliances with shared values. In its security strategy, Japan advocates achieving national security through international cooperation and proactive pacifism. The Japanese government aims to utilize 'national values' as a medium to actively engage in international affairs. This principle underlines addressing global issues such as climate change, terrorism, and cyber security threats through international cooperation. By doing so, Japan seeks to build itself as a responsible major power in the international community, further enhancing its global influence and soft power (Ministry of Defense of Japan, 2022).

In Japan's 2024 Diplomatic Bluebook, China was deemed 'the biggest strategic challenge to date.' China's military expansion and activities in East Asia demonstrate its strategic intent to pursue regional dominance. Through military presence in the East China Sea and South China Sea, China aims to control critical maritime routes and play a leading role in regional security affairs. This poses the greatest security threat to Japan and its allies advocating for a free and open maritime order in the Indo-Pacific region.

Frequent joint military exercises between China and Russia in Japan's vicinity, both in maritime and airspace domains, have exacerbated Japan's security concerns (Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Japan, 2024). On July 15, 2023, China and Russia conducted multiple joint military exercises near the Sea of Japan, including joint flights of strategic bombers and joint naval cruises. These joint military actions not only increase military pressure on Japan but also manifest deepened cooperation between China and Russia in addressing regional security affairs.

The Indo-Pacific strategy orientation

With the competition between China and the U.S. upgrading, Japan's role in the U.S. Indo-Pacific strategy has become increasingly redefined and more apparent. The Kishida administration has inherited and developed the Japanese version of the 'Free and Open Indo-Pacific Strategy' proposed by its predecessor, former Japanese Prime Minister Shinzo Abe. This strategy not only expands its strategic footprint but also demonstrates a more proactive and assertive approach in its implementation (Huang, 2023).

Following and enriching the U.S. 'Indo-Pacific strategy,' Shinzo Abe's administration proposed the 'Free and Open Indo-Pacific Strategy' with core principles of 'Rule of Law, Freedom of Navigation, and Free Trade,' aligning closely with the U.S. emphasis on a rule-based international order, economic cooperation, and regional stability. Under the administration of Fumio Kishida, this strategy has been further enriched and developed. In March 2023, Kishida introduced the 'Indo-Pacific New Plan' during his visit to India, stressed that the core of the Indo-Pacific strategy lied in 'rule of law' and 'freedom,' and expanded its scope to broader aspects of the international order. He also stressed the importance of respecting the historical and cultural diversity of countries, building 'equal partnerships,' and achieving a world where multiple nations coexist and prosper under the rule of law.

As a close ally of the United States, Japan actively engages in regional hot issues, particularly in the South China Sea and Taiwan Strait disputes (Shi, 2023). Through these actions, Japan seeks not only to solidify its own strategic position but also to align with the U.S. in containing China's rise and upholding the U.S.-led international order. Japan, along with the U.S. and certain claimant states in the South China Sea, regularly conducts joint military exercises to demonstrate support for freedom of navigation in the region. Japan also enhances maritime security cooperation with Southeast Asian countries by providing patrol ships, training coast guard personnel, and improving maritime law enforcement and monitoring capabilities (Huang, 2023). Furthermore, the analytical approach includes a discourse analysis of Japan's engagement in multilateral diplomatic

forums, particularly its advocacy for the South China Sea issue, to evaluate its strategic positioning in regional security dynamics. For instance, in international conferences such as the ASEAN Regional Forum (ARF) and the Asia-Pacific Economic Cooperation (APEC), Japan frequently emphasizes the importance of freedom of navigation and rule of law in the South China Sea, urging countries to support a rules-based international order. Meanwhile, Japan has gradually increased its political support for Taiwan regarding the Taiwan Strait issue. In recent years, Japanese political circles have repeatedly made statements in support of Taiwan, emphasizing the importance of peace and stability in the Taiwan Strait (Zhang, 2023). Shinzo Abe, during a symposium organized by Taiwan's think tank, the National Policy Research Institute, delivered a keynote speech titled 'The New Era of Japan-Taiwan Relations,' claiming that 'an emergency in Taiwan is an emergency for Japan.' Japan has also strengthened its military deployments in the southwest direction to respond to potential conflicts in the Taiwan Strait. In international forums, Japan actively advocates for a rules-based international order and opposes China's unilateral actions regarding the Taiwan Strait issue.

Japan actively sets the agenda. In his keynote speech at TICAD VI held in Kenya, Shinzo Abe delivered a talk titled 'Free and Open Indo-Pacific,' proposing the concept 'Free and Open Indo-Pacific' with the aim to enhance the 'connectivity' between Asia and Africa through a Free and Open Indo-Pacific, thereby promoting stability and prosperity throughout the entire region (Ministry of Defense of Japan, 2016). This strategy emphasizes principles such as the rule of law, freedom of navigation, and free trade. Through this strategy, Japan seeks to establish a rule-based international order in the Indo-Pacific region, thereby binding the United States to jointly maintain this order. The Free and Open Indo-Pacific strategy has not only received support from the United States but has also been incorporated into the U.S. Indo-Pacific strategy, further strengthening Japan-U.S. cooperation in the region. Additionally, in the 'Free and Open Indo-Pacific' strategy proposed by Japan in 2016, infrastructure development is highlighted as a key component (Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Japan, 2016). The Japanese government, through the Japan International Cooperation Agency (JICA) and the Japan Overseas Infrastructure Investment Corporation for Transport and Urban Development (JOIN), has formulated a series of policies and plans aimed at enhancing the quality and transparency of infrastructure projects in the Indo-Pacific region while also promoting cooperation with the United States in this field (Whitehouse.gov, 2018). Through a series of diplomatic, economic, and technological means, Japan has successfully raised issues related to infrastructure construction in the Indo-Pacific region, garnering widespread attention and support from the international community. Japan's

intervention has not only elevated its strategic position in regional infrastructure development but also strengthened its influence in international affairs.

Bottlenecks in high-tech development

Japan does indeed hold a certain leading position in the high-tech sector, especially in areas such as semiconductors, robotics, and artificial intelligence. However, in recent years, Japan has faced significant challenges in terms of research and development resources and capabilities. These challenges not only restrain Japan's potential for technological innovation but also put Japan at a disadvantage in global competition.

On the one hand, the insufficient funding for Japan's technological development is not just an issue of limited amount but also relative to its economic size and international competitors. Despite government and corporate investments, Japan's funding for technology appears constrained when compared to the massive investments made by China and the United States, particularly in cutting-edge fields like artificial intelligence and quantum computing. This disparity makes it challenging for Japan to compete effectively in these critical technology areas. Moreover, there is a significant issue of uneven resource allocation, with traditional industries receiving far more resources than emerging technology sectors, leading to inefficient use of resources (Jiang, 2018).

On the other hand, the Pillar II of AUKUS can provide Japan with energy support and promote industrial structure upgrading. Japan, as a resource poor country, heavily relies on energy imports. New energy technologies are crucial for future energy transitions, including solar, wind, and hydrogen energy, among others. By joining AUKUS, Japan can collaborate with the United States, the United Kingdom, and Australia in the field of new energy technologies and promote the development and application of these technologies. Japan can cooperate with Australia specifically in hydrogen energy technology, leveraging Australia's abundant renewable energy resources for joint research and promotion of hydrogen energy technology. Through such cooperation, Japan can ensure its energy security and also position itself favorably in the global new energy market.

In addition, semiconductors are the cornerstone of modern technology and industry, often seen as the 'grain of industry.' Japan holds a leading advantage in semiconductor manufacturing equipment and materials, while the United States takes the lead globally in semiconductor design and manufacturing technology. By joining AUKUS, Japan can deepen cooperation with the United States, the United Kingdom, and Australia across the semiconductor supply chain to ensure its security and stability. Japan can collaborate with these countries to jointly invest in semiconductor research, production, and establish

multinational semiconductor manufacturing bases. This collaboration aims to ensure the supply security of critical chips and materials. Such efforts not only enhance Japan's competitiveness in the semiconductor industry but also provide crucial support for U.S., UK, and Australian cooperation in the semiconductor field.

Attitudes of major countries towards Japan's accession to AUKUS

America's attitudes

1. The Strategic Intention of the United States

The United States' attitude towards Japan joining AUKUS is generally positive and welcoming. The U.S. believes that Japan, as an important ally and partner in the Asia-Pacific region, joining AUKUS can further enhance the security and stability of the region and counter potential threats from China (Zhu, 2021). Japan's greater participation in the security and defense fields is believed to help maintain peace and stability in the Indo-Pacific region. The strategic advantages are the following.

First of all, it can enhance the technological and military capabilities of the AUKUS partnership. The United States' intention is to enhance the technological and military capabilities of AUKUS through cooperation with Japan. The formation of AUKUS is rooted in the deteriorating security environment in the Indo-Pacific region, particularly in response to China's rapid military growth and more assertive diplomatic policies, which have heightened security concerns in the region. Japan possesses significant research and development capabilities and technological expertise in areas such as hypersonic weapons, electronic warfare, cyber capabilities, and quantum technology. Through cooperation with Japan in these fields, AUKUS member countries can enhance their competitiveness in advanced technologies. Specifically, Japan's strengths in materials science and precision engineering can contribute to significant advancements in hypersonic weapon development within AUKUS. In the realms of cyber security and artificial intelligence, Japan's technological prowess can meet the needs of AUKUS member countries to enhance network security and develop intelligent military capabilities. Through this technological cooperation, AUKUS can not only enhance the defense capabilities and strategic deterrence of its member countries but also ensure their leading position in global technological competition. This technological enhancement is crucial for addressing future security challenges and maintaining regional stability (Wang, 2024). By further consolidating AUKUS's leadership in key technological fields, it ensures that the alliance can maintain strategic advantage in the evolving global security environment.

Secondly, it can address China's geopolitical and technological challenges in the Indo-Pacific region. Another key intention is to address China's geopolitical and technological challenges in the Indo-Pacific region. Over the past decade, China has rapidly enhanced its influence in the region through military capabilities and technological innovations, directly challenging the security interests of the United States and its allies. By deepening cooperation with Japan, AUKUS member countries aim to jointly develop and apply advanced technologies to effectively deter and address China's geopolitical threats. Specifically, China's military activities in the South China Sea and East China Sea, along with its advancements in cyber warfare and artificial intelligence, have prompted AUKUS member countries to accelerate their technological cooperation and defense capability building in these areas. Japan's technological advantages in hypersonic weapons, cyber capabilities, and quantum technology complement the needs of AUKUS member countries, thereby enhancing the alliance's overall defense capabilities. For example, through collaborative efforts in developing hypersonic missiles and advanced cyber defense systems, AUKUS can more effectively address China's threats in these domains. This cooperation aims not only to bolster technological and military capabilities but also to send a clear strategic signal: that AUKUS member countries will collectively respond to any actions that threaten regional stability.

Lastly, it can promote technological cooperation and innovation to ensure strategic advantage. The United States is also committed to promoting technological cooperation and innovation in areas such as hypersonic, electronic warfare, cyber capabilities, and quantum technology to ensure the strategic advantage of AUKUS member countries in the Indo-Pacific region. Technological cooperation and innovation are central to modern military and security strategies. Through collaboration with Japan, AUKUS member countries can maintain leadership in these cutting-edge technology fields. Japan's accumulated expertise in these areas not only enhances AUKUS's overall technological strength but also promotes technology sharing and innovation within the alliance. For instance, Japan's research in artificial intelligence and cyber security can provide crucial technical support to AUKUS member countries, advancing the alliance's capabilities in military automation and network defense. Furthermore, cooperation with Japan allows AUKUS member countries to expedite the development and deployment of new technologies, thereby securing advantageous positions in critical technology sectors. Deepening technological cooperation will also foster strategic coordination among AUKUS member countries, strengthening internal cohesion and collaboration efficiency within the alliance. This synergistic effect not only enhances the alliance's military and technological capabilities but also strengthens trust and strategic partnerships among member countries, ensuring rapid and effective responses to shared security challenges.

2. Coordinating AUKUS Engagement with Japan Act

On May 8, 2024, U.S. Senators Romney, along with his colleagues Kaine, Risch, and Hagerty, introduced a bill titled the 'Coordinating AUKUS Engagement with Japan Act.' This legislation aims to promote cooperation between the United States, the United Kingdom, and Australia within the framework of the Pillar II of the AUKUS partnership with Japan.

Firstly, the bill defines the AUKUS agreement and specifies coordinating bodies and personnel, including appropriate congressional committees, AUKUS officials, AUKUS partnership, commercial control provisions, state AUKUS coordinators, defense AUKUS coordinators, Pillar II, and the U.S. Military Requirements List.

Secondly, the bill outlines the intent of Congress, emphasizing the necessity of cooperation with Japan within the framework of the AUKUS partnership. This includes strengthening ally relationships, leveraging technological advancements, setting the vision for the AUKUS partnership, and highlighting Japan's contributions as an ally.

Thirdly, the bill specifies the requirements for the U.S. Department of State and Department of Defense to engage with the Japanese government. Within 90 days of the bill's enactment, the State AUKUS Coordinator and the Defense AUKUS Coordinator are to directly engage with relevant stakeholders in the Japanese government. This engagement includes understanding Japan's export control system; identifying areas of potential cooperation and overlapping interests with Australia, the United Kingdom, and the United States within the AUKUS partnership and other projects; adjusting necessary export control measures; evaluating and identifying areas where the Japanese government needs to adjust export controls to prevent violations and ensure its successful participation as a Pillar II partner in the AUKUS partnership; and assessing the control of sensitive technologies, particularly Japan's implementation and enforcement of export controls on sensitive technologies, including semiconductor manufacturing equipment.

Finally, the bill requires the U.S. Secretary of State, with assistance from the U.S. Secretary of Defense, to submit a report to the appropriate congressional committees within 180 days of the bill's enactment. This report should assess Japan's potential for cooperation under the Pillar II of AUKUS.

Strategic interaction with the United Kingdom

1. 'Global Britain' Interacts with the Indo-Pacific Strategy

'Global Britain' is a strategic concept introduced by the UK government post-Brexit, aiming to redefine the UK's role and position on the global stage. This concept was first proposed by then Prime Minister Theresa May following the 2016 Brexit referendum and has been continually developed and promoted by subsequent governments. Its core objectives are to expand international influence, deepen global trade relations, enhance national security, and promote British values, ensuring that the UK maintains its global leadership post-Brexit. The UK seeks to redefine its global role by pursuing the 'Global Britain' vision. This vision emphasizes that, after Brexit, the UK should maintain its global influence by strengthening connections with other regions of the world, particularly through economic and security cooperation with the Indo-Pacific region.

China's rapid rise in the Indo-Pacific region poses significant challenges to regional strategic balance and the international order. By increasing its military presence in the South China Sea, East China Sea, and Taiwan Strait, China seeks to expand its regional influence. This military expansion and technological advancement not only threaten the security and stability of the Indo-Pacific region but also pose a potential threat to the rules-based international order (Wilkins, 2023). Therefore, addressing China's strategic challenges has become a crucial component of the UK's Indo-Pacific strategy. Military deployments in the region, including carrier strike group patrols and joint military exercises, demonstrate the UK's military presence and commitment in the area.

2. UK-Japan cooperation under the Indo-Pacific strategy

The motivations for strengthening security cooperation between Japan and the UK include the need to respond to US strategic adjustments, respective proactive strategic objectives, enhancing their strategic positions in the Indo-Pacific region, and shaping the order in the Indo-Pacific through collaboration (Meng, 2020). Through its 'Global Britain' strategy, the UK aims to establish new alliances in the Indo-Pacific, while Japan seeks to enhance its influence in the region through cooperation with the UK. Japan and the UK have frequent interactions in security cooperation, including high-level security dialogues, security consultations, defense cooperation between their armed forces, and exchanges in defense matters. On January 11, 2023, Japanese Prime Minister Fumio Kishida and UK Prime Minister Boris Johnson signed the Reciprocal Access Agreement (RAA) in London. This agreement allows Japan and the UK to deploy forces on each other's territory, marking the most significant defense pact between Japan and the UK since the

Anglo-Japanese Alliance against Russia in 1902 (UK Government, 2023). Through this reciprocal access agreement, both parties have established a broader legal framework for cooperation. The UK became the first European country to reach such an agreement with Japan.

Japan hopes that Britain will play a greater role in the Indo-Pacific region, especially in providing more support in key technology sharing, strategic coordination, and agenda setting. Enhancing national security and defense capabilities is a key driver for cooperation between the two countries, as both face challenges such as cyber-attacks, technology theft, and regional military threats. By sharing advanced technologies and knowledge, both sides can enhance their defense technological capabilities and better address common security threats. In May 2023, on the eve of the G7 summit, UK Prime Minister Sounak and Japanese Prime Minister Kishida signed the 'Hiroshima Agreement,' which emphasizes strengthening cooperation between the UK and Japan in defense and other fields. Additionally, the UK and Japan will enhance cooperation in various areas, including economy, trade, and investment, technology, and climate change mitigation.

The complex attitudes of Australia

1. Cautious attitudes

Australia has not yet fully embraced the shift in global strategic thinking symbolized by its commitment to AUKUS and still retains a traditional strategic mindset of regional division. This model limits its openness to the expansion of AUKUS membership, and its role and position in the global strategic arrangement have been profoundly influenced by its history and geopolitical environment. Australia's strategic thinking is more based on its role as a regional power, with strategic planning focusing more on exerting influence in the Asia-Pacific region rather than expanding globally (White, 2011). This role positioning limits its openness to the expansion of AUKUS membership, as introducing new members would require coordination and planning in a broader geopolitical context. Traditional regional division: Australia's strategic thinking has long been influenced by regional divisions, especially regarding the South China Sea and East China Sea areas. In traditional thinking, Australia focuses more on its neighboring regions rather than the more distant Northeast Asia (He and Hundt, 2024).

Geographical proximity significantly influences Australia's strategic decisions. As a country far from Europe and America, Australia pays more attention to the dynamics and cooperation opportunities of its Asia-Pacific neighbors. For example, Southeast Asian countries are relatively close to Australia, making Australia more willing to engage in deep economic and security cooperation with these countries. Although Japan is an

important economic partner, its relative geographical distance affects its priority position in Australia's strategic planning.

Japan has not yet reached the trust threshold for intelligence sharing, especially with significant risks in confidentiality protection. Unlike potential members such as New Zealand, Japan has not met the strict standards for intelligence sharing and confidentiality mechanisms. This means that in highly sensitive technological fields, information could be at risk of leakage (Meng, 2022). The core of the AUKUS alliance lies in the sharing of highly sensitive technology and intelligence, with trust and confidentiality capabilities among member countries being a crucial foundation for maintaining this alliance. Japan has long hoped to join the Five Eyes alliance's intelligence sharing mechanism, which is one of the world's most tightly integrated intelligence sharing systems characterized by high trust among member countries and mature confidentiality mechanisms. However, Japan's intelligence system lags behind the institutional development of Five Eyes member countries. Domestic pacifist norms and historical memories constrain Japan's government's intelligence system development (Wang, 2021). The lack of systematic organization in intelligence agencies leads Japan to frequently face cyber security attacks; thus, Japan's efforts to join the Five Eyes alliance have stalled. In this context, sharing highly sensitive AUKUS technology and intelligence with Japan could pose potential risks of leaks.

In Australia, political forces and interest groups hold differing opinions regarding the expansion of AUKUS. On one hand, some political forces and military experts support expanding AUKUS membership, believing that it would enhance the alliance's overall strength and influence. On the other hand, other political forces and interest groups are concerned that inviting new members could increase Australia's security burden and complexity. Some political parties and think tanks may argue that Japan's accession could further delay the AUKUS process, potentially requiring Australia to shoulder additional military obligations and responsibilities. This situation could potentially have negative implications for Australia's national security and economic interests (White, 2024). Public opinion significantly influences government decisionmaking. In Australia, there is division among the populace regarding AUKUS. Some support strengthening defense cooperation with allied nations, while others fear such cooperation could draw the country into more international conflicts and confrontations. Furthermore, public perceptions of Japan's historical issues and bilateral relations also affect their stance on Japan joining AUKUS. These divergent public opinions necessitate cautious government decision-making to avoid triggering domestic discontent and opposition.

2. Japan-Australia security cooperation

In January 2022, Japanese Prime Minister Fumio Kishida and Australian Prime Minister Scott Morrison signed the Reciprocal Access Agreement (RAA), aimed at facilitating bilateral defense and security cooperation between the two countries. According to the agreement, Japan and Australia simplified the entry and customs procedures required for each other's military personnel, equipment, and activities, relying on each other's military facilities to enter their respective territories. Recently, the defense technology departments of Japan and Australia signed a technical cooperation agreement aiming at enhancing their capabilities in underwater robots and autonomous systems development. This marks the first specific project following the bilateral agreement signed in June 2023 for military research, development, testing, and evaluation. It also signified another significant step in strengthening the 'quasi-alliance' military cooperation relationship between Japan and Australia.

Technology Security Cooperation Based on the Quad Alliance. The Biden administration launched the 'Critical and Emerging Technologies Working Group' under the framework of the Quad Alliance, emphasizing mutual cooperation on topics such as artificial intelligence and next-generation communication technologies. In response to the US request, the Australian government designed the 'Quad Tech Network' (QTN), aiming at promoting consensus through Track 1 and Track 2 cooperation, joint research, and dialogue on critical technology and cyber issues. This initiative strengthens influence with the United States, Japan, and India in the Indo-Pacific region. Meanwhile, efforts are also underway to strengthen the implementation and institutionalization of the 'Global Partnership on Artificial Intelligence' (GPAI). In January 2023, leaders of the Quadrilateral Security Dialogue (Quad) convened in New Delhi to advance cybersecurityrelated agendas. During this meeting, the Quad outlined future directions and visions for cyber security policy. First, they emphasized enhancing cyber security cooperation from a technological standpoint, specifically leveraging machine learning and other advanced technologies to bolster cyber security. Second, they proposed to establish crisis management mechanisms and institutions to enhance information sharing among the four countries. A direct initiative included setting up Computer Emergency Response Teams (CERTs) and creating secure channels for sharing threat information with private enterprises. Finally, they underscored the broad impact of cyber security on supply chain security and the digital economy, aiming to safeguard information and communication technologies in critical sectors.

China's attitude toward Japan's accession

Incorporating an examination of China's response to AUKUS, particularly concerning the Nuclear Non-Proliferation Treaty (NPT) and the Pillar I, is crucial for understanding the broader implications of this trilateral security partnership. China's reaction has been multifaceted, reflecting its strategic interests and concerns about regional stability and nuclear proliferation.

China has expressed strong opposition to the AUKUS agreement, asserting that it undermines the objectives of the NPT and poses significant risks of nuclear proliferation. The AUKUS pact, which facilitates Australia's acquisition of nuclear-powered submarines, has been criticized by Chinese officials as a move that could trigger an arms race in the Asia-Pacific region. Chinese Foreign Minister Wang Yi has articulated that the Pacific should not become a battleground for major power competition, emphasizing that the introduction of nuclear submarine capabilities in the region contradicts the principles of nuclear non-proliferation and regional peace.

The Pillar I of AUKUS, which involves the transfer of nuclear submarine technology from the U.S. and the United Kingdom to Australia, has raised particular alarm in Beijing. China argues that this arrangement could lead to the proliferation of nuclear weapons technology, as it allows a non-nuclear weapon state to access advanced nuclear capabilities. This concern is compounded by the fact that Australia is a signatory to the NPT, which obligates it to refrain from developing nuclear weapons. In this context, China has called for strict adherence to the NPT and has urged AUKUS members to ensure that any nuclear technology transferred is used solely for peaceful purposes.

Moreover, China's apprehensions are not solely focused on the direct implications of AUKUS but also on the broader geopolitical landscape it creates. The AUKUS alliance is perceived as a strategic counterbalance to China's growing military influence in the Indo-Pacific, particularly in the South China Sea. As China continues to expand its military capabilities, it views AUKUS as an attempt by the U.S. and its allies to encircle and contain its influence. This has led to a heightened sense of insecurity in Beijing, prompting calls for increased military readiness and strategic partnerships with other nations in the region.

In response to AUKUS, China has sought to strengthen its diplomatic ties with Southeast Asian nations, many of which have expressed concerns about the potential for nuclear proliferation and regional instability. Countries like Indonesia and Malaysia have voiced skepticism about AUKUS, emphasizing the need for transparency and adherence to the NPT. China has positioned itself as a supporter of regional stability, advocating for

multilateral dialogue and cooperation to address security challenges without resorting to military alliances that could exacerbate tensions.

The impact of Japan joining AUKUS

Influence regional security structure

Under the AUKUS framework's the Pillar I, cooperation mainly focuses on the research, development, and sharing of advanced military technologies, including nuclear submarine technology, artificial intelligence, and cyber security. Japan's technological advantages in areas such as anti-submarine warfare, sonar, and artificial intelligence will bring new momentum to AUKUS, enhancing the alliance's overall defense capabilities (Shi, 2021). For example, Japan's technology can be integrated with the military forces of the United States, United Kingdom, and Australia to create stronger capabilities in maritime operations and anti-submarine warfare. This integration of technologies will significantly enhance AUKUS's military presence and deterrence capabilities in the Asia-Pacific region. Japan's participation will prompt the United States, United Kingdom, and Australia to deploy more military forces in Northeast Asia, particularly in strategic locations such as southwest Japan and Okinawa. These deployments also provide a broader support network for the United States' strategic positioning in the Asia-Pacific region.

Japan, as the 'Northern anchor' for the United States in the Asia-Pacific region, its inclusion in AUKUS will extend the strategic depth of the United States further into the South China Sea and Southeast Asia. This adjustment will make the U.S. strategic layout in the Indo-Pacific region more comprehensive and three-dimensional. The joint efforts of the United States, United Kingdom, Australia, and Japan will form a complete strategic line from Northeast Asia to Southeast Asia, effectively countering China's influence in this region. With Japan's participation, the influence of AUKUS will extend beyond the traditional trio of the UK, the U.S., and Australia to encompass the entire Asia-Pacific region. Military cooperation between Japan and Southeast Asian countries like the Philippines and Vietnam may also strengthen as a result. These nations may seek collaboration with AUKUS to enhance their own defense capabilities and strategic positions. This regional linkage will further consolidate the U.S. alliance system in the Asia-Pacific, creating a tighter network of defense cooperation.

Influence on the Southeast countries

Japan's accession to AUKUS will have complex and profound implications for ASEAN countries. Firstly, it will likely deepen divisions within ASEAN regarding their

security strategies, differing levels of demand for the U.S. security protection and cooperation, and varying perceptions of China's security threats (Xing, 2022). These factors directly contribute to divergent psychological responses and reactions among ASEAN member states towards the AUKUS alliance. Indonesia, Malaysia, and Cambodia have clearly opposed Japan's entry into AUKUS, expressing concerns that this move could destabilize the region and trigger an arms race. On the other hand, the Philippines has voiced support, believing it can help balance regional power dynamics and maintain freedom of navigation. Japan's participation may indeed fuel arms competition in Southeast Asia and exacerbate tensions in the South China Sea, prompting countries like Indonesia and Malaysia to increase military spending to counter perceived threats. Moreover, the expansion of AUKUS could challenge ASEAN's central position and potentially marginalize existing security cooperation mechanisms within ASEAN, weakening its influence and leadership in regional affairs (Zhou, 2022). ASEAN countries also face pressure to choose sides between the United States and China, impacting their stance on neutrality and strategic balance. To address these challenges, ASEAN nations may enhance cooperation with China and other major powers, innovate multilateral cooperation mechanisms, and seek to maintain regional peace and stability while balancing the impact of AUKUS.

Reinforcing technology alliance to contain China

In the 'National Cybersecurity Strategy' released on March 2, 2023, the Biden the administration emphasized ensuring openness, freedom. global interoperability, reliability, and security of the internet. It set a goal to build a 'defensible and resilient digital ecosystem.' The strategy prioritizes cooperation with allies and adherence to international rules while expanding cyber deterrence capabilities. Particularly, the cyber security policies targeting China are more explicit and direct. This strategy aims to establish a multi-layered, broad-spectrum, and comprehensive cyber security alliance to collectively constrain China's influence in global cyberspace. Japan's inclusion in the Pillar II of AUKUS consolidates the United States' intertwined minilateral technology alliance system, complementing alliances such as the U.S.-Japan-South Korea, IPEF (Indo-Pacific Economic Framework), U.S.-Japan-Philippines, and the Quad. Through these multilateral mechanisms, the U.S. strengthens cooperation with countries in the Asia-Pacific region to ensure leadership in global cyber governance. This not only enhances the U.S. and its allies' cyber security defenses but also places significant pressure on China's influence in global cyberspace.

Conclusion

Japan's decision to join the AUKUS alliance marks a significant shift in the regional security dynamics of the Indo-Pacific. This move is driven by Japan's strategic objectives to enhance its defense capabilities, deepen its alliance with the United States, and shape the regional order in the face of China's growing assertiveness. The U.S., United Kingdom, and Australia have welcomed Japan's inclusion, recognizing the potential benefits it brings in terms of technological cooperation and regional stability.

The AUKUS alliance, established in 2021, has faced several challenges in its development, particularly in the Pillar I involving Australia's acquisition of nuclear-powered submarines. Funding issues, international pressure, and regional tensions have slowed progress in this area. However, the Pillar II focusing on advanced technology cooperation has gained momentum, providing an opportunity for Japan to contribute its expertise and resources.

Japan's motivations for joining AUKUS are multifaceted. As it strengthens its self-defense capabilities to cope with evolving security threats, Japan seeks to enhance its alliance with the U.S. and expand its deterrence capabilities. By aligning with the U.S. Indo-Pacific strategy and actively engaging in regional issues, Japan aims to solidify its strategic position and shape the regional order based on the principles of rule of law and freedom of navigation. Moreover, Japan's participation in AUKUS is driven by the desire to address bottlenecks in its high-tech development, particularly in areas such as semiconductors and new energy technologies.

The attitudes of major countries towards Japan's accession to AUKUS vary. The U.S. welcomes Japan's inclusion, believing it will enhance the technological and military capabilities of the alliance, address China's geopolitical and technological challenges, and promote innovation. Great Britain sees Japan's participation as an opportunity to strengthen its 'Global Britain' strategy and deepen security cooperation in the Indo-Pacific. However, Australia has shown a more cautious attitude, citing concerns over strategic considerations, institutional mechanisms, and domestic disagreements.

China has strongly opposed Japan's accession to AUKUS, arguing that it undermines the objectives of the Nuclear Non-Proliferation Treaty and could trigger an arms race in the region. Beijing perceives AUKUS as a strategic counterbalance to its growing influence and has sought to strengthen its diplomatic ties with Southeast Asian nations who share similar concerns about regional stability.

The impact of Japan joining AUKUS is expected to be significant. It will influence the regional security structure by enhancing the alliance's military presence and deterrence capabilities, particularly in Northeast Asia and the South China Sea. Japan's participation may also deepen divisions within ASEAN and challenge its central position in regional affairs. Furthermore, the U.S. and its allies will likely use AUKUS to reinforce their technology alliance and collectively constrain China's influence in the global cyberspace. In conclusion, Japan's decision to join AUKUS represents a bold move in its security strategy, reflecting its desire to adapt to the evolving regional dynamics and shape the future of the Indo-Pacific.

Bibliography

Australian Government Defence. (2024). 2024 National Defence Strategy.

He, B., Hundt, D., and Chubb, D. (2024). Australian responses to great-power rivalry. In *Australia in world affairs 2016–2020: A return to great-power rivalry*.

Huang, D., and Liu, J. (2023). Building a "war-capable nation": The transformation and impact of Japan's National Security Strategy. *National Security Forum*, 2(1), 3-13.

Huang, J. (2023). The "securitization" trend of Japan's Taiwan-related policy. *Modern International Relations*, 12, 75-90.

Indo-Pacific Defense Forum. (2021, November). Southeast Asian states announce strategic pact with Australia. https://ipdefenseforum.com/2021/11/southeast-asian-states-announce-strategic-pact-with-australia

International Atomic Energy Agency. (2021). IAEA Director General statement in relation to AUKUS announcement. https://www.iaea.org/newscenter/pressreleases/iaea-director-general-statement-in-relation-to-aukus-announcement-0

Jiang, J. and Liu, C. (2020). Comparative analysis of R&D expenditures and scientific research outputs in major countries (regions) around the world. *China Science Foundation*, 34(3), 367-372.

Meng, X. (2020). Japan-UK security cooperation at the intersection of the "Indo-Pacific strategy" and the "Global Britain" strategy. *Modern International Relations*, 3, 11-21.

Meng, X. (2022). The Kishida government strengthens Japan-Australia security cooperation and its impact. *Modern International Relations*, 3, 34-42.

Ministry of Defense of Japan. (2024, December). National Defense Strategy.

Ministry of Defense of Japan. (n.d.). Achieving the "Free and Open Indo-Pacific (FOIP)" Vision Japan Ministry of Defense's approach.

https://www.mod.go.jp/en/d_act/exc/india_pacific/india_pacific-zh.html

Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Japan. (2024, April 16). Diplomatic Qingshu.

Official Portal Ministry of Foreign Affairs Malaysia. (n.d.). Enhanced trilateral security partnership between Australia, the United Kingdom, and the United States of America (AUKUS). https://www.kln.gov.my/web/guest/-/enhanced-trilateral-security-partnership-between-australia-the-united-kingdom-and-the-united-states-of-america-aukus-

Patton, S. (2024). Widening the gap: How South-East Asia views AUKUS. *Australian Journal of International Affairs*, 78(2), 160-174.

Prime Minister hosts Japanese PM and agrees historic defence agreement. (2023, January 11). https://www.gov.uk/government/news/prime-minister-hosts-japanese-pm-and-agrees-historic-defence-agreement

Shi, Y. (2021). Biden's number one ally of the United States: Japan's new posture towards China. *Journal of Japan*, 6, 27-44.

Sullivan, J. (n.d.). Remarks and Q&A by National Security Advisor Jake Sullivan on the future of U.S.-China relations. https://china.usembassy-china.org.cn/zh/remarks-and-qa-by-national-security-advisor-jake-sullivan-on-the-future-of-u-s-china-relations

Wang, G. (2021). The motives and trends of Japan's participation in the Five Eyes alliance. *Modern International Relations*, 5, 25-31.

Wang, X. and Xu, Y. (2024). The new direction of Japan's "Indo-Pacific strategy". *Modern International Relations*, 2, 100-120.

White, H. (2011). Power shift: Rethinking Australia's place in the Asian century. *Australian Journal of International Affairs*, 65(1), 81-93.

White, H. (2024). Dead in the water: The AUKUS delusion. *Australian Journal of International Affairs*, 78(2), 145-159.

White House. (2021, September 15). Joint leaders statement on AUKUS. https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2021/09/15/joint-leaders-statement-on-aukus

White House. (2023, March 13). Joint leaders statement on AUKUS. https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2023/03/13/joint-leaders-statement-on-aukus-2

White House. (2024, April 10). United States-Japan joint leaders' statement. https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2024/04/10/united-states-japan-joint-leaders-statement

White House. (2018, November 13). U.S.-Japan joint statement on advancing a free and open Indo-Pacific through energy, infrastructure, and digital connectivity cooperation. https://trumpwhitehouse.archives.gov/briefings-statements/u-s-japan-joint-statement-advancing-free-open-indo-pacific-energy-infrastructure-digital-connectivity-cooperation

Wilkins, T. (2023). 'Tilting' the balance? An evaluation of Britain's strategic approach to the Indo-Pacific. *International Political Science Review*, 0(0).

Xing, R. (2022). Analysis of differences in responses to AUKUS among the six ASEAN countries—An explanation based on asymmetric security dependence and threat perception. *International Forum*, 24(6), 46-63.

Zhang, S. and Feng, C. (2023). New trends in Taiwan-related security cooperation between the United States, Japan, and Australia: Paths, situations, and constraints. *Taiwan Studies*, 2, 24-34.

Zhou, S. (2022). Analysis of the strategic behavior of the US-UK-Australia security partnership that weakens ASEAN's central position. *Asia-Pacific Security and Maritime Research*, 3, 64-83.

Zhu, F. (2021). China-US strategic competition and Japan's security strategy choice. *Journal of Japan*, 3, 15-20.

KNARIK SARGSYAN*

BETWEEN BLOCS AND BLOCKADES: QATAR'S DIPLOMATIC DILEMMA AND STRATEGIC MANEUVERS

Abstract: The article aims to analyze the dynamics of the 2017 Qatar diplomatic crisis in the context of the transforming geopolitics of the Gulf. The goal of the article is to examine the political causes of the crisis, which are directly related to regional competition and the change of power balance in the Gulf region, and to reveal why Qatar's diplomatic crisis was resolved years later without any concessions from Qatar. The article focuses on Qatar's foreign policy ambitions, Saudi Arabia's harsh opposition against it, and Doha's further expansion, which ultimately led to Qatar's five-year blockade. The study also examines the resolution of the crisis and the normalization of the relations between Saudi Arabia and its allies with Qatar, which was conditioned by the imperative to stabilize the security environment in the region. Saudi Arabia wanted to demonstrate that Riyad will continue to be the most influential player in the Gulf region. Qatar did not make tangible concessions but accepted the rules of the game.

Keywords: Qatar, GCC, USA, crisis, sub-region, security complexes.

Introduction

The article aims to examine the political causes of the crisis, which are directly related to regional competition and the change of power balance in the Gulf region. It also examines the resolution of the crisis and the normalization of the relations between Saudi Arabia and its allies with Qatar, which was conditioned by the imperative to stabilize the security environment in the region. The goal of the article is to reveal why Qatar's diplomatic crisis was resolved years later without any concessions from Qatar. The theory of regional security complexes developed by Barry Buzan and Ole Waever was used to retrieve the answer to the abovementioned question. According to the theory, the realities of global politics can be understood by the characteristics of the regional sub-systems within the international system. The regions function as sub-systems, where the balance of power and hostile or friendly relations between the states of the region are

Received 5 February 2024

Reviewed 20 April 2024

Accepted 22 October 2024

^{*}PhD Candidate at the Department of International Relations at the Institute of Oriental Studies of NAS RA, email: Kn.sargsyan.ysu@gmail.com

interconnected to such an extent that it is impossible to consider the security problems of these countries separately from others. This interconnectedness creates regional security complexes (RSC). RSCs are security macro regions or subregions. The authors utilized the securitization theory to explain the development of hostile or friendly relationships between states and built RSCs based on it. According to their formulation, securitization is an over-politicized process during which the political community forms ideas about a particular factor or phenomenon being a vital threat or danger to the state. This leads to the need to take urgent and exceptional measures to resist or neutralize it (Galstyan 2021, 107-108).

The security sector is an essential part of RSCs. Buzan and Waever have identified five main security sectors: military, political, economic, social, and environmental. The military and political sectors are the primary areas where countries aim to ensure security. However, in the Gulf, the social sector is of particular importance. In this regard, the Sunni-Shiite conflict in the Middle East is essential for this sub-region (Grabowski 2020, 22). Sunni-Shiite tensions are only a facade that is used to legitimize power and meddle in the internal affairs of other states. These religious divisions are used as a strategic tool to mobilize supporters for a particular cause or agenda (Grabowski 2020, 29).

To be recognized as an RSC, a collective of states or entities must exhibit a level of security interdependence that sets them apart from neighboring security regions. The Gulf Cooperation Council (GCC) stands out in this regard, functioning as an alliance against external threats and uniquely serving as a platform for consolidating the domestic security of a group of monarchical regimes (Buzan and Waever 2003, 47-48).

The first chapter of the article describes the outbreak of Qatar's diplomatic crisis in 2017 and explores its roots and reasons. The chapter shows the connection of the crisis's outbreak with the policies of the newly-elected U.S. President, Donald Trump. The crisis began with a statement made by Qatar's Emir Tamim bin Hamad Al Thani, which was seen as critical of President Trump's administration and supportive of Hamas and Iran. Soon after, several Gulf countries, including Saudi Arabia, Bahrain, the UAE, and Egypt, cut diplomatic ties with Qatar and imposed a blockade, accusing it of supporting terrorism and destabilizing the region. It outlines how Qatar evaded the blockade, primarily through Iran and Turkey's political and economic support.

The second chapter uncovers that the Qatar crisis presented a complex geopolitical challenge for the United States as the future of the Gulf security system was in question. The U.S. faced the challenge of maintaining the balance of power in the Gulf region and

protecting its interests. The high-ranking officials of the U.S. began to take steps to resolve the crisis, but it was not easy. One of the reasons for the inability to resolve the crisis was the need for a unified position among the U.S. ruling circles. Big political shifts within the GCC states could easily sweep away the U.S.'s positions in the Gulf.

The third chapter shows the diplomatic crisis's resolution in the context of the Gulf's transforming geopolitics. The resolution was achieved through the Al-Ula Declaration of 'Solidarity and Stability.' This declaration restored full ties with Qatar, even though Qatar did not meet the preconditions set by the blockading countries. This way of resolution proves that the Arab states of this sub-region are connected by a complex network of systems that no Gulf state can afford to ignore.

The Qatari crisis resolution showed that the GCC countries, led by Saudi Arabia, did not want to aggravate the situation further and question the security of this sub-region. This was the reason for settling relations with Qatar without any concessions. Saudi Arabia managed to prevent the unrest in the Gulf security complex and prevent shifts in the regional order of the Gulf. By restraining the penetration of external forces, the GCC countries normalized their relations and restored the security environment in this sub-region.

The outbreak of Qatar's diplomatic crisis

Qatar's diplomatic crisis has doubted the Gulf security system. The regional security complexes are based on distinct security interactions among states, called enmity and amity. These relationships might result from border or ideological disputes and historical ties (Grabowski 2020, 20). There are three types of security complexes based on patterns of amity or enmity. The first is conflict formation, where major powers build alliances due to the fear of violence. In the second one, states still perceive each other as a potential threat but take specific measures to reduce the security dilemma and mutual tensions. In a multilateral security complex, the expectation is that none of the states involved would engage in aggressive actions against each other, nor would they plan to do so (Grabowski 2020, 21). Factors such as history, politics, culture, and ethnicity generate patterns of amity and enmity. The regional security complex is defined by the history of mutual hatred, friendships, and specific issues that lead to conflict or cooperation based on fears, threats, and friendships. In the Gulf, long-standing partial enmities between Shia and Sunni states and non-state actors play a crucial role in this matter (Grabowski 2020, 22). Securitization statements are issued by political leaders and actors of Saudi Arabia

and Iran who try to convince the public to recognize Sunni dominance and revolutionary Shiism in the region as a threat to national or regional security (Grabowski 2020, 26).

Another threat to this security complex is political Islam. The close relationship between Doha and the Muslim Brotherhood has been crucial in shaping Qatar's foreign policy direction. By providing a platform for individuals with religio-political and radical views from the Arab Islamic world, Qatar has gained considerable leverage in terms of ideological influence across the Middle East region (Sargsyan 2019, 294-295). However, Doha acquired some regional countries' reluctance towards itself. Qatar became a platform for the Muslim Brotherhood to infiltrate other countries in the Arab world, primarily through the use of Al-Jazeera. The Muslim Brotherhood has utilized Al-Jazeera to propagate its beliefs by infiltration across different Islamic countries, except for Qatar (Dorsey 2013, 12). However, the conflict is concerned not only with support for the Muslim Brotherhood but also with a struggle for leadership among Arab countries (Grabowski 2020, 24). Since the coup in 1995, Qatar has been working towards reducing its dependence on Saudi Arabia and pursuing an independent foreign policy. In addition, Doha aimed to create a new image for the state as a progressive and influential regional actor through regional connections and relationships (Roberts 2019, 2).

The Arab Spring created new conditions for Qatar. Doha was heavily involved in promoting the uprisings and revolutions of the Arab Spring. At the same time, Qatar pursued an ambitious agenda to manage regional resources and exert control over the Arab world. Doha's program of political Islam was a key tool in advancing its geopolitical and geo-economic strategy. This program was one of Qatar's most effective tools for achieving its objectives (Sargsyan 2021, 156). During the Arab Spring movement, Qatar had a historic opportunity to influence the reconfiguration of the region and diversify its foreign policy further to expand its position of power within the Middle East (Dihstelhoff and Lohse 2020, 35).

Qatar's aspirations for regional influence became more realistic when it started cooperating closely with Turkey. This cooperation was made possible by the strong ties of both countries with the Muslim Brotherhood in Egypt. As a result, a political axis was formed between Turkey, Qatar, and the Muslim Brotherhood, with the latter receiving enormous financial and diplomatic aid from both countries (Sargsyan 2021, 156). Political instability caused by popular uprisings in critical regional powers created a vast power vacuum in the region and posed serious challenges to both the status quo and the revisionist blocs. Meanwhile, a new alliance of Turkey and Qatar attempted to take advantage of this vacuum (Yeşilyurt and Yetim 2020, 132).

On November 23, 2013, the GCC adopted a declaration urging Qatar to stop supporting groups destabilizing the Arab world. The final declaration was primarily aimed at Qatar's support for the Muslim Brotherhood. The declaration stated that if Qatar continued supporting the Muslim Brotherhood, the issue of suspending Qatar's membership in the GCC and the League of Arab States would be raised (Sciutto and Herb, 2017).

In March 2014, the three member states of the GCC and Egypt withdrew their ambassadors from Doha. Saudi Arabia and the UAE attempted to convince Qatar to alter its foreign policy by ceasing its support of political Islam actors, who pose a security threat to the GCC states (Dihstelhoff and Lohse 2020, 40). Due to Kuwait's mediation efforts, the dispute was resolved within weeks by signing the 'Riyadh Agreements' (Ulrichsen 2020, 45; 59). Despite the agreement, Qatar continued cooperating with political Islamists in the region (Cherif 2017, 20-21). The underlying issues that caused the tensions were not addressed, and Qatar's ambitions remained unchanged, which led to the unfolding of the Gulf diplomatic crisis.

On January 20, 2017, Donald Trump was inaugurated as the 45th president of the United States. It is noteworthy that Trump made his first official visit as president to Saudi Arabia to participate in a joint summit with the leaders of the Arab Islamic world. During his speech at the summit, Trump called for a fight against terrorism and extremist ideology, citing groups such as the Islamic State, Al Qaeda, Hezbollah, and Hamas. He also announced that the U.S. would cooperate with any country willing to combat the extremism (White House, 2017). A few weeks after this summit, a diplomatic crisis erupted in the Gulf over Qatar. The Riyadh summit and Trump's support played an important role in unfolding the 2017 Gulf crisis. This gave Saudi Arabia, the UAE, and Egypt the green light to punish Qatar and gain favor with Washington (Zakheim, 2017).

One of the reasons for the Gulf crisis was the statement of Emir Tamim bin Hamad Al Thani, which presented Qatar's relations with President Trump's administration as strained and characterized "Hamas" as the only legitimate representative of the Palestinian people. Furthermore, he described Iran as a guarantor of regional stability and a powerful state that could not be opposed; he also condemned the GCC countries' policy against Tehran (Ulrichsen (a), 2017). The statement was publicized on Qatar's National News Agency website on May 23, 2017.

On May 24, the Public Affairs Office of Qatar's government belatedly claimed that the National News Agency had been hacked, disseminating false information ('Qatar Says,' 2017). The New York Times wrote that the hacking incidents were part of a long-standing cyberwar between Qatar and other Gulf states that only recently came to light. In

May 2017, the email account of the UAE ambassador to the United States, Yousef Al Otaiba, was hacked. The Huffington Post noted that the emails revealed links between the UAE and the U.S.-based pro-Israel Democratic Defense Fund, which were seen as an attempt to 'embarrass' Al Otaiba (Akbar Shahid, 2017). The event deepened the existing confrontation between the two sides.

In the early morning of June 5, Bahrain's Ministry of Foreign Affairs announced cutting diplomatic ties with Qatar. Similar announcements from Saudi Arabia, the UAE, and Egypt quickly followed his statement. On the same day, Saudi Arabia blockaded Qatar's only land border, and by the end of the day, Qatar was under an air, land, and sea blockade. Saudi Arabia, Egypt, the UAE, and Bahrain accused Qatar's relations with Turkey and Iran as well as supporting terrorist groups and destabilizing the whole region (Lynch (a) 2017, 14).

On June 23, the Quartet (Saudi Arabia, Bahrain, UAE, and Egypt) submitted a 13-point demand letter to Doha through Kuwait's mediation. The demands required Qatar to close the Al-Jazeera news network, shut down all media outlets that Qatar finances directly or indirectly, and stop the Turkish military presence in Qatar and any joint military cooperation with Turkey within Qatar (Wintour (b) 2017, June 23). It should be noted that the close military-political cooperation established earlier between Qatar and Turkey allowed Turkey to increase its role and influence in the Gulf subcomplex. The blockading countries had to restrain this penetration to avoid irreversible transformations in the sub-complex because that period was an opportunity for Ankara, allowing it to boost its popularity across the broader Middle East and shape its brand as a role model (Amour 2020, 411).

The demand letter also envisaged the severing of relations with Iran and the termination of ties with the Hezbollah and several other organizations. Among the demands were the extradition of 'terrorist figures' and wanted persons from Saudi Arabia, the UAE, Egypt, and Bahrain to their countries of origin, the freezing of their accounts, and the provision of information on their whereabouts, movements, and finances (Wintour (b) 2017, June 23). The Arab Quartet demanded that Qatar should stop granting citizenship to people who are wanted by these countries and cease all contact with the political opposition of these countries. Qatar was required to hand over all documents related to its past contacts with those opposition groups. The Quartet demanded that Qatar align its military, political, social, and economic decisions with those of the Gulf Arab states following the 2014 Riyadh agreements. Doha had to meet these demands within ten days (Wintour (b) 2017, June 23). Qatar rejected all the demands, arguing that they

questioned Qatar's sovereignty and violated the norms of international law ('Qatarcrisis,' 2017).

According to the report by The Washington Post on July 16, 'an analysis of data available to the U.S. Central Intelligence Agency officials indicates that the UAE organized the hacking attack.' Intelligence officials stated that the UAE officials discussed the hack on May 23, a day before the operation was executed (Bartz and Cooney, 2017). However, Al Otaiba denied these claims and insisted that his country had no role in the alleged hacking attack (Qiblawi and Dewan, 2017). Qatar's Ministry of Interior announced that their experts have evidence that the UAE organized the hacking attack (Younes, 2017).

Qatar overcame the blockade by implementing a flexible and effective foreign policy. The Qatari authorities found alternative ways of importing goods, such as changing shipping routes and identifying new importers of staple foods. The country experienced economic growth due to these efforts (Pashayan 2018, 86). Opening the \$7.4 billion Hamad underwater port in September 2017 also helped the country accommodate more cargo ships (Finn and Weir, 2017). Furthermore, the government launched the Qatar National Food Security Strategy (2018-2023) in 2018, which focused on promoting local food production, securing strategic reserves, and safeguarding domestic markets (United Nations, 2018).

The Gulf crisis contributed to the rapprochement of Oatar and Iran on the one hand and Qatar and Turkey on the other. Turkey tried to maintain a neutral profile during the first few days of the crisis and to serve as a mediator between the factions. However, very soon Turkey began to take a clear pro-Qatari position in the dispute (Dihstelhoff and Lohse 2020, 50). Ankara provided food and essential goods shipments to Qatar. According to the bilateral agreement signed in 2014, Turkey deployed a military contingent to strengthen military cooperation with Qatar (Gurbuz, 2017). President of Turkey Erdogan openly criticized the Arab states' decision to isolate Qatar in 2017 ('Turkey's Erdogan,' 2017). Two days after the blockade, Turkey's parliament officially approved two military cooperation agreements that had been previously reached during an extraordinary session. In December 2019, the Turkish-Qatar military headquarters was opened ('Erdogan: Turkey-Qatar,' 2019). The presence of Turkish and American military bases has played a crucial role in mitigating further military confrontations, as the boycotting countries were compelled to factor in this reality before engaging in any military aggression against Qatar (Pashayan 2018, 87). Thus, the military bases have acted as a deterrent to any potential military escalation, ultimately leading to a peaceful conflict resolution. In November 2017, Iran, Qatar, and Turkey signed an agreement to

facilitate land and sea cargo transportation, expand trade relations, and establish a working group to assess the agreement's effectiveness (Middle East Monitor, 2017).

Two months after the blockade began, Doha restored diplomatic relations with Tehran, which were severed in 2016. Iran offered to provide essential goods and food through its ports and the U.S. airspace for flights to Europe (Walsh, 2017). These processes showed that much of the GCC's identification of the Islamic Republic of Iran as the major threat to domestic and Gulf stability had failed to drive Arab Gulf states' foreign policies. Differences over the principles of political Islam, among other issues, have led to the changes in threat perception and balancing behavior (Santini 2017, 107). With their demands on Qatar, blockading states have again posited political Islam as a primary concern besides Iran in the formation of regional axes. Since 2017, political Islam has been a crucial factor in the foreign policies of Saudi Arabia, the UAE, Qatar, and Turkey (Dihstelhoff and Lohse 2020, 51). The confrontation and polarization in the Gulf region and the broader Middle East between revisionist and status quo blocs for regional hegemony can also be considered a rivalry between different versions of Islamism (Yeşilyurt and Yetim 2020, 137).

Although Qatar's blockade did not escalate into a military conflict, it seriously impacted the region's political, economic, and social systems. The blockade of Qatar dealt a great blow to the GCC, causing its members to struggle to restore the organization's modernity and effectiveness (Ulrichsen 2020, 29).

The endeavor to suppress and isolate the state of Qatar proved unsuccessful. Despite the challenges, the country successfully operated to achieve its strategic goals of the 'Qatar National Vision 2030', consolidating its position in the Middle East and Near East through regional cooperation and integration.

The U.S. role in the Qatari crisis

The global powers can deeply penetrate an RSC. These powers become involved in the region's security structure and shape it according to their interests. External powers adapt and internalize the role of regional entities shaping the regional social structure. They can influence the concepts and behavior of regional actors and adjust their policies to shape the regional structure according to their interests. The GCC states, except for Qatar and Oman, have a security alignment with the U.S. and have a common enemy,

_

¹ Qatar's National Vision 2030 is a comprehensive roadmap that envisions the country's transformation into an advanced society by 2030. It outlines the country's long-term objectives, including sustaining its development and providing a high standard of living for its people. This vision serves as a framework for creating national strategies and implementation plans, guiding Qatar's path to future development.

Iran. Therefore, the Gulf can be defined as penetrated by this global power (Grabowski 2020, 22).

The Qatar crisis created an urgent problem for the U.S. The future of the Gulf security system was in question. For the first time since 1990, the U.S. faced the problem of maintaining the balance of power in the Gulf region and protecting its interests. Any shift in the power dynamic could result in a complete reconfiguration of power in the region, which would inevitably impact the U.S.'s regional interests (Asisian 2018, 6). The U.S. interests in the region include protecting energy production and transportation, counteracting Islamic radicalism and terrorism, and preventing the spread of weapons of mass destruction. To achieve these goals, the United States is receiving support from medium and small powers in the Gulf. In return, Arab monarchies receive direct support, such as arms sales, and indirect support from the U.S. (Grabowski 2020, 25).

Donald Trump's approach completely contrasted with Obama's policy in the Middle East (Lynch, 2016). Trump had planned to relay more responsibilities to U.S. allies in the Middle East without losing its regional strength. One indication of the U.S. involvement in regional affairs is the creation of the Middle East Security Alliance (MESA)¹ by Donald Trump. However, there is no consensus on Iran's perception as a direct threat in this bloc. Indeed, the U.S. presence in the Gulf triggered a considerable arms buildup, which caused the Gulf to become the most militarized in the world (Grabowski 2020, 26).

As the crisis began, Trump's tweets directed against Qatar became the subject of intense debate. (Wintour (a) 2017, June 6). Trump's remarks were in contrast to the statements made by U.S. officials who were involved in resolving the Qatari crisis. Richard Tillerson, the Secretary of State, and George Mattis, the Defense Secretary, sought to persuade the president to consider Qatar's importance to checks and balances in the regional system (Kabalan (a) 2018, 43-44). The U.S. Department of Defense opposed further escalation of the conflict due to the presence of the largest U.S. Air Force base in Qatar, Al-Udeid, and the U.S. Central Command (Cafiero 2019, 129).

Moreover, Qatar has played a key role as a mediator in resolving the ongoing tensions between Israel and Hamas (Ulrichsen (b) 2017, 9). This role gained importance in the context of the implementation of the 'Deal of the Century' to resolve the Palestinian-Israeli issue. Qatar's involvement was important as it had to provide economic support to the Gaza Strip. Additionally, the U.S. leverages the Qatari mediation mission to conduct behind-the-scenes diplomacy with Iran (Glazova 2019, 99).

52

¹ MESA is a U.S.-sponsored alliance of Arab countries along the lines of the North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO). It is often referred to as the "Arab NATO." Prospective MESA members include Saudi Arabia, Bahrain, Qatar, Kuwait, the UAE, Oman, Jordan, and Egypt.

One of the reasons for the inability to resolve the crisis was the need for a unified position among the U.S.'s ruling circles. On the one hand, Trump supported Saudi Arabia's accusation of Qatar in the financing of terrorism. On the other hand, the U.S. Secretary of State emphasized the role of Doha in the fight against terrorism (Lynch (a) 2017, 15). In the summer of 2017, The Washington Post noted in one of its publications that 'no one knows who speaks for the United States' (Lynch (b), 2017).

President Donald Trump prioritized building relations with Saudi Arabia and the UAE as two pillars of his regional policy. This approach was also facilitated by the close personal ties of the Trump family with Crown Prince Salman of Saudi Arabia and the UAE Ambassador Al Otaiba. Furthermore, Trump's son-in-law and advisor, Kushner, played a significant role in promoting this policy. As a result, the president's close circle supported the pressure on Qatar (Ulrichsen (b) 2017, 6; Glazova 2019, 100).

In July 2017, the U.S. Secretary of State Tillerson was dispatched to the Middle East to manage the conflict in the Gulf (Harris, 2017). Tillerson recommended resolving the dispute through U.S. mediation. He publicly pointed out three negative consequences of Qatar's blockade: humanitarian concerns, regional cooperation in the fight against terrorism, and the reduction of American and international business activity in the region ('Qatar Blockade,' 2017). Tillerson played a significant role in persuading President Trump to largely withdraw the allegations against Qatar. This development marked a significant shift in the U.S. approach towards Qatar (Ulrichsen, 2018).

In January 2018, the State of Qatar and the U.S. signed a memorandum of understanding to establish a 'Strategic Dialogue' between the two countries. This agreement was considered a pivotal step in developing bilateral relations between the parties. The document emphasized the importance of an immediate resolution of Qatar's crisis, aiming to contain and counter any external threats to Qatar's territorial integrity. The U.S. emphasized the importance of maintaining freedom of navigation, air traffic, and unimpeded trade. This meant Washington's rejection of Qatar's blockade (Kabalan (b), 2018). Despite all his efforts, Tillerson failed to bring the parties to the negotiating table, and his proposed plan proved unsuccessful. In March 2018, Tillerson left the Gulf without meaningful breakthroughs (Gaouette et al., 2018).

Tillerson's resignation raised questions about whether the U.S. will change its stance regarding the Qatar crisis (Cafiero 2019, 140). Following this event, Saudi Arabia and Qatar authorities embarked on high-level visits and costly campaigns to win political favor with Washington (Delevingne et al., 2018). Riyadh, Abu Dhabi, and Doha tried to win the support of the White House, Congress, American media resources, and influential expert community members. They spent considerable resources lobbying and influencing

U.S. public opinion (Glazova 2019, 101). Opposing parties' desire to get the White House's approval sometimes resembled competition. The Qatari public campaign was supported by thirty American lobbying firms that the Qatari embassy funded to promote Qatari interests in the American power structures (Grafov 2020, 188).

Qatar's support for Hamas was the card that the anti-Qatari quartet effectively used to curry favor with U.S. decision-makers. The UAE and Saudi Arabia aimed to gain the support of pro-Israel, anti-Iranian, and anti-Islamist lawmakers in Congress (Stephens 2017, 13).

Since March 2018, the Trump administration has been focused on creating an anti-Iranian front. The U.S. was convinced that Iran had launched a campaign against U.S. forces and interests in the Gulf and, therefore, began to strengthen its military presence in the region (Grabowski 2020, 19). The competition between regional actors in the Gulf no longer aligned with U.S. interests (Glazova, 2019, 103). The desire to pressure Tehran and weaken its position in the region prompted Washington to take steps to end the crisis within the GCC (Cherkaoui, 2018).

The overcoming of Qatar's diplomatic crisis

During Saudi Crown Prince Salman's visit in March 2018, Trump endorsed Riyadh's purchase of American military equipment (DeYoung and Mufson, 2018). In early April, Trump expressed his support and appreciation to Qatar for its efforts in 'fighting all forms of terrorism and violent extremism.' Furthermore, he stated that Washington and Doha are effectively implementing the stability process in the Gulf region (Ahmann et al., 2018).

In late April 2018, the Secretary of State, Mike Pompeo, traveled to Riyadh to bring the opposing parties to the negotiating table. During this visit, Pompeo cited the need for joint efforts to confront Iran, stabilize Iraq and Syria, finally destroy ISIS, and stop the war in Yemen (Harris, 2018). The U.S. demanded that Saudi Arabia and the UAE end the blockade and normalize their relations with Qatar. The Arab Quartet maintained its stance towards Qatar and did not change its policies towards the country at that time. The Quartet aimed to send a clear message to all countries in the region that Saudi Arabia and the UAE will not allow Qatar to become a fifth column for Iran in the Gulf and will not tolerate Doha's special connections with Iran and the Muslim Brotherhood, which they perceive as a threat to regional stability (Glazova 2019, 104).

To end the Gulf crisis, Trump suggested that the leaders of the conflicting parties meet at Camp David in May 2018. He emphasized that the parties should make a breakthrough in resolving the crisis before the meeting (Neubauer and Cafiero, 2018).

However, the leaders of the conflicting countries failed to reach an agreement, and Trump's initiative failed. As a result, the meeting was postponed until autumn 2018 and then again until 2019 (Glazova 2019, 106).

After the Saudi journalist Khashoggi's assassination in Istanbul, Trump stated that he did not see any obstacles to blocking Saudi investment for that reason (Stone, 2018). This statement attracted attention to Trump's business ties with Saudi Arabia from not only journalists but also members of Congress. As a result, they demanded an explanation from Trump about the situation in the Gulf and his ties through various letters (Raskin, 2024). The White House hoped Riyadh would become the region's main pillar of American interests. However, the assassination of Khashoggi and the actions of the Saudi authorities hindered the implementation of Washington's political initiatives.

The Qatar crisis raised doubts about the U.S.'s role as a security guarantor in the Gulf. Saudi and UAE authorities were more concerned in 2019 when the U.S. did not immediately intervene after attacks on UAE tankers. The lack of U.S. response prompted a reassessment of the situation in the Gulf (International Crisis Group, 2021). Washington gradually began to appear on the sidelines of the Qatar crisis.

Kuwait and Oman initially adopted a neutral stance and endeavored to mediate to reconcile the parties. However, the Quartet declined Oman's offer of mediation, which was based on Oman's strong ties with Iran (Altiok 2023, 606). Both Qatar and the Quartet found Kuwait's mediation mission to be acceptable. The Emir of Kuwait, Sheikh Sabah's personality, and Kuwait's neutrality played essential roles in this achievement. The international community also welcomed Kuwait's mediation efforts. A clear example is the UN report on the Gulf crisis, which emphasized the importance of Kuwait's mediation (Altiok 2023, 607).

After several attempts to open talks between Saudi Arabia and Qatar, on December 4, 2020, Saudi Foreign Minister Faisal bin Farhan Al Saud announced that 'a final agreement is being reached' (Bin Salman, 2020). In his turn, the Foreign Minister of Qatar, Al Thani, announced that 'certain steps have been taken that will put an end to the crisis' (Gambrell, 2020). Subsequently, on December 30, 2020, the GCC announced that the King of Saudi Arabia had invited the Emir of Qatar to participate in the GCC Summit scheduled for January (Asharq Al-Awsat, 2020).

On January 4, 2021, the Emir of Kuwait announced that Saudi Arabia would lift the blockade of Qatar and reopen the borders. On January 5, 2021, the Emir of Qatar, Sheikh Tamim bin Hamad Al Thani, arrived in Saudi Arabia to attend the Council of Ministers summit in Al-Ula city. The leaders signed the Al-Ula Declaration of 'Solidarity and Stability.' Saudi Arabia and other countries of the anti-Qatar camp restored full ties

with Doha ('Qatar blockade,' 2021). The summit agreement highlighted the need for greater military, foreign policy, and economic integration among the GCC member states (Khalid, 2021). One of the reasons for signing the declaration by these countries was not only the fact of pursuing a coordinated policy with Saudi Arabia but also their interest, which at that stage was connected with the presidential elections in the United States and Joe Biden's victory (Thafer, 2021).

It is worth mentioning that although Qatar did not accept the Quartet's demands, the Arabic version of Al Jazeera has become more cautious when discussing Saudi Arabia and other countries. The channel's coverage has changed, avoiding specific topics it used to cover, such as criticizing human rights in Saudi Arabia or the UAE's foreign policy (Salman, 2021). Al Jazeera was a major project on its way to becoming a media empire that was part of a soft power toolkit, like political Islam, especially the Muslim Brotherhood. Qatar had to keep those tools at any cost, for the formation of which much money had been spent for years.

Conclusion

Qatar's diplomatic crisis severely impacted the region's political, economic, and social systems. It was aimed at revising the region's status quo and weakening Qatar's position. However, the challenges posed by the crisis turned into opportunities for Qatar. The blockade strengthened Qatar's position within the region and on international platforms. The efforts to isolate Qatar created new opportunities for regional power players, particularly Iran and Turkey, to expand their economic and political ties with Qatar. This particular sub-region has always had a system dominated by one power, but in recent years, Qatar has challenged that system. This challenge was also one of the main causes of the diplomatic crisis. Despite this, Qatar remains a small state but a middle power and has not been able to achieve dominance over the region.

The Qatari crisis has highlighted the vulnerability of regional security. Iran's active policy, Qatar's diplomacy in power balancing, and Turkish soft and hard power in this subsystem were signals to address this regional dispute. The Shia (Iranian) threat versus the Sunni (Wahhabi) threat and the neo-Ottomanism threat versus Sunni Wahhabi were also decisive in overcoming the crisis. The crisis resolution revealed that neither the Gulf countries nor the international community were ready for radical changes in the Gulf security system. The parties recognized that the region would collapse and weaken if they failed to reconcile because external players would take advantage of it. The GCC

countries have their development visions¹, and the crisis-tense situation could jeopardize all those projects as they can only be implemented with adequate security measures. It is considerable that several years after the Qatar Crisis, Saudi Arabia signed a reconciliation deal with Iran.

The Qatari crisis resolution showed that the GCC countries, led by Saudi Arabia, did not want to deepen the situation further and question this sub-region's security. This was the reason for settling relations with Qatar without any concessions. Saudi Arabia managed to prevent the unrest in the Gulf security complex and prevent shifts in the regional order of the Gulf. By restraining the penetration of external forces, the GCC countries could normalize their relations and restore the security environment in this sub-region.

Bibliography

Amour, P. O. (2020). Regional Rivalries and Security Alliances in the Gulf Region and the Middle East. In O. P. Amour (Eds.) *The Regional Order in the Gulf Region and the Middle East* (pp.407-434). Palgrave Macmillan Cham.

Ahmann, T., Nomiyama, C., and Trott, B. (2018, January 16). Trump thanks Qatar for efforts to combat terrorism. *Reuters*. https://www.reuters.com/article/U.S.-gulf-qatar-U.S.a/trump-thanks-qatar-for-efforts-to-combat-terrorism-idU.S.KBN1F42HT/

Akbar Shahid, A. (2017, June 3). Someone Is U.S.ing These Leaked Emails to Embarrass Washington's Most Powerful Ambassador. *The Huffington Post*. https://www.huffpost.com/entry/otaiba-ambassador-uae-leaked-emails n 5932bf04e4b02478cb9bec1c

Altiok, H. (2023). Kuwait's Mediation in the Gulf Crisis: Dynamics of Kuwait's Foreign Policy Approaches. In M.M. Rahman, A. Al-Azm (Eds.) *Social Change in the Gulf Region*, 8, (pp.597–618). Springer, Singapore.

Asisian, N. (2018). The Qatar Crisis, its Regional Implications, and the U.S. National Interest. *Small Wars Journal*. https://smallwarsjournal.com/jrnl/art/qatar-crisis-its-regional-implications-and-U.S.-national-interest

Bartz, D. and Cooney, P. (2017, July 17). UAE arranged for hacking of Qatar government sites, sparking diplomatic row: Washington Post. *Reuters*.

-

¹ All the GCC countries have undertaken considerable economic reform programs and established 'Vision' documents to outline strategies for diversifying, improving, and developing economic growth. All the 'Visions' have short- to long-term development strategies to facilitate the rapid diversification of the GCC economies and foster competitive national economies.

https://www.reuters.com/article/U.S.a-qatar-report/uae-arranged-for-hacking-of-qatar-government-sites-sparking-diplomatic-row-washington-post-idINKBN1A208I/

Bin Salman, M. (2020, December 4). Saudi FM says final agreement in Qatar dispute 'in reach'. *Al Jazeera*. https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2020/12/4/kuwait-progress-resolving-boycott-of-qatar

Buzan, B. and Waever, O. (2003). Regions and Powers, The Structure of International Security. Cambridge University Press, 564 https://ir101.co.uk/wp-content/uploads/2018/11/Buzan-Waever-2003-Regions-and-Powers-The-Structure-of-International-Security.pdf

Cafiero, G. (2019). The "Trump Factor" in the Gulf Divide. In A. Krieg (Eds.), Divided Gulf, *Contemporary Gulf Studies* (pp. 127–144). Palgrave Macmillan, Singapore.

Cherif, Y. (2017). Everyone is Taking Sides in the Qatar Crisis. Here is why these Four North African States Aren't. The Qatar Crisis. Project on Middle East Political Science, *Briefings*, 31, 20-21. https://pomeps.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/10/POMEPS_GCC_Qatar-Crisis.pdf#page=15

Cherkaoui, M. (2018, July 19). Beyond Escalation: Transformative Narratives of the Gulf Crisis. *Al Jazeera*.

https://studies.aljazeera.net/en/reports/2018/07/180719083058453.html

Delevingne, L., Layne, N., and Freifeld, K. (2018, July 6). Inside Qatar's charm offensive to win over Washington. *Reuters*.

https://www.reuters.com/article/idU.S.KBN1JV0C0/

DeYoung, K., and Mufson, S. (2018, March 20). Trump meets with Saudi crown prince, and talks about money. *The Washington Post*.

 $https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/trump-meets-with-saudicrown-prince-and-talks-about-money/2018/03/20/5bb4048e-2c74-11e8-8688-e053ba58f1e4_story.html$

Dihstelhoff, J. and Lohse, A. (2020). Political Islam as an Ordering Factor? The Reconfiguration of the Regional Order in the Middle East since the "Arab Spring". In Amour P.O. (Eds.) *The Regional Order in The Gulf Region and the Middle East* (pp.29-59). Palgrave Macmillan Cham.

Dorsey, J. M. (2013). Wahhabism vs. Wahhabism: Qatar Challenges Saudi Arabia. *The RSIS Working Paper Series*, No. 262.

Erdogan: Turkey-Qatar military base serves regional 'stability' (2019, November 25). *Al Jazeera*. https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2019/11/25/erdogan-turkey-qatar-military-base-serves-regional-stability

Finn, T., and Weir, K. (2017, September 5). Qatar says new port will help circumvent Arab sanctions. *Reuters*. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-gulf-qatar-port-idUSKCN1BG1RP/

Galstyan, N. (2021). Mijazgayin taratsashrjanagitutyan himunqner. *EPH hratarakchutyun*.

http://publishing.ysu.am/files/Mijazgayin_taratsashrjanagitutyan_himunqner.pdf

Gambrell, J. (2020, December 5). Saudi Arabia says end to yearslong Qatar boycott 'in reach'. *The Associated Press*. https://apnews.com/article/donald-trump-qatar-boycotts-doha-united-arab-emirates-024035bbc7640e3f7f59d7f4782b0a71

Gaouette, N., Collins, K., and Merica, D. (2018, March 13). Trump fires Tillerson, taps Pompeo as next secretary of state. *CNN*.

https://edition.cnn.com/2018/03/13/politics/rex-tillerson-secretary-of-state/index.html

Glazova, A. V. (2019). Rol' SShA v katarskomkrizise: politicheskie riski dlja regiona. *Problemy Nacional'noj Strategii*, 1(52), 98-109.

Grafov, D. B. (2020). Lobbirovanie interesov Katara v SShA I katarskij diplomaticheskij krizis. *Vestnik MGIMO-Universiteta*, 13(2), 183-204.

Grabowski, W. (2020). Application of the Regional Security Complex Theory for Security *Analysis in The Persian Gulf. Athenaeum. Polish Political Science Studies*, 68(4), 18-31.

Gurbuz, M. (2017, June 19). Turkey and the Gulf Crisis: Erdoğan's Most Difficult Game. *Arab Center Washington DC*. https://arabcenterdc.org/resource/turkey-gulf-crisis/

H.E. Qatar's Minister of Economy and Commerce says Qatari-U.S. relations set model for strategic partnerships and productive cooperation (2018, April 19). *Ministry of Commerce and Industry of the State of Qatar*. https://www.moci.gov.qa/en/mec_news/he-qatars-minister-of-economy-and-commerce-says-qatari-u-s-relations-set-model-for-strategic-partnerships-and-productive-cooperation/

Harris, G. (2017, July 13). Tillerson Comes Up Short in Effort to Resolve Qatar Dispute. *The New York Times*.

https://www.nytimes.com/2017/07/13/world/middleeast/qatar-saudi-arabia-rextillers on. html

Harris, G. (2018, April 28). Pompeo's Message to Saudis? Enough Is Enough: Stop Qatar Blockade. *The New York Times*.

https://www.nytimes.com/2018/04/28/world/middleeast/mike-pompeo-saudi-arabia-qatar-blockade.html

International Crisis Group (2021, August 24). A Time for Talks: Toward Dialogue between the Gulf Arab States and Iran. *Middle East Report*, 226.

https://www.crisisgroup.org/middle-east-north-africa/gulf-and-arabian-peninsula/iran-united-arab-emirates-saudi-arabia-qatar

Kabalan, M. (a). (2018). The Gulf Crisis: The U.S. Factor. Insight Turkey, 20(2), 33–50. http://www.jstor.org/stable/26390306

Kabalan, M. (b). (2018, February 8). The U.S.-Qatar Strategic Dialogue: Messages and Implications. *Arab Center Washington DC*. https://arabcenterdc.org/resource/the-U.S.-qatar-strategic-dialogue-messages-and-implications/

Kerr, S. (2017, June 15). Qatar agrees \$12bn deal to buy fighter jets from U.S. *Financial Times*. https://www.ft.com/content/796a2af2-51d3-11e7-bfb8-997009366969

Khalid, T. (2021, January 5). Full transcript of Al-Ula GCC Summit Declaration: Bolstering Gulf unity. *Middle East Eye*.

https://english.alarabiya.net/News/gulf/2021/01/06/Full-transcript-of-AlUla-GCC-Summit-Declaration-Bolstering-Gulf-unity

King Salman Invites Qatar Emir to Gulf Summit (2020, December 30). *Asharq Al-Awsat*. https://english.aawsat.com/home/article/2711876/king-salman-invites-qatar-emirgulf-summit

Lynch, M. (2016). Belligerent Minimalism: The Trump Administration and the Middle East. *The Washington Quarterly*, 39, 127-144.

Lynch, M. (2017). Three big lessons of the Qatar crisis. The Qatar Crisis. *Project on Middle East Political Science Briefings*, 31, 14-16. http://pomeps.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/10/POMEPS_GCC_Qatar-Crisis.pdf

Lynch, M. (2017, July 14). Three big lessons of the Qatar crisis. *The Washington Post*. https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/monkey-cage/wp/2017/07/14/three-big-lessons-of-the-qatar-crisis/

Neubauer, S., and Cafiero, G. (2018, March 16). Can President Trump settle the Gulf Crisis? *Gulf State Analytics*. https://gulfstateanalytics.com/can-president-trump-settle-the-gulf-crisis/

Pashayan, A. (2018). Saudi Arabia-Qatar. From Cooperation to Confrontation. *Contemporary Eurasia*, VII (1, 2), 80-89.

Qatar blockade: Gulf States sign 'solidarity and stability' deal (2021, January 5). *Middle East Eye*. https://www.middleeasteye.net/news/qatar-blockade-gulf-solidarity-stability-deal

Qatar blockade: Gulf States silent on Tillerson plea to ease measures (2017, June 10). *BBC*. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-40232856

Qatar crisis: What you need to know (2017, July 19). *BBC*. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-40173757

Qatar donates \$30m to help Harvey victims in Texas (2017, September 8). *Al Jazeera*. https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2017/9/8/qatar-donates-30m-to-help-harvey-victims-in-texas

Qatar says state news agency hacked after report cites emir criticizing U.S. (2017, May 24). *BBC*. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-40026822

Qiblawi, T. and Dewan, A. (2017, July 27). UAE denies Washington Post report it orchestrated Qatar hack. *CNN*. https://edition.cnn.com/2017/07/17/middleeast/uae-qatar-report/index.html

Qiu, L. (2017, April 4). Fact Check: Trump, Faulting Obama on Syria, Contradicts Himself. *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2017/04/04/U.S./politics/fact-check-trump-syria-obama.html

Raskin, J. (2024, January 4). White House for Sale: How Princes, Prime Ministers, and Premiers Paid Off President Trump. *Committee on Oversight and Accountability Democratic Staff, Report*.

https://oversight democrats.hoU.S.e.gov/sites/democrats.oversight.hoU.S.e.gov/files/2024-01-04.COA% 20 DEMS% 20-% 20 Mazars% 20 Report.pdf

Roberts, D. B. (2019). Reflecting on Qatar's "Islamist" Soft Power. *Brookings Institution*. https://www.brookings.edu/articles/reflecting-on-qatars-islamist-soft-power/

Santini, R. H. (2017). A New Regional Cold War in the Middle East and North Africa: Regional Security Complex Theory Revisited. *The International Spectator*, 52(4), 93-111.

Sargsyan, K. (2019). Qatar's Foreign Policy and The Arab Spring. *Middle East: History, Politics, Culture*, XIV, 294-319.

- Sargsyan, K. (2021). The Islamic Factor in Qatar's Foreign Policy. *Scientific Artsakh*, 2(9), 149-162.
- Sciutto, J., and Herb, J. (2017, July 11). Exclusive: The secret documents that help explain the Qatar crisis. *CNN Politics*. https://edition.cnn.com/2017/07/10/politics/secret-documents-qatar-crisis-gulf-saudi/index.html
- Stephens, M. (2017). Why key Arab countries have cut ties with Qatar And what Trump had to do with it. *The Qatar Crisis, Project on Middle East Political Science Briefings*, 31, 12-13.
- Stone, M. (2018, November 21). Trump stands by Saudi prince despite journalist Khashoggi's murder. *Reuters*. https://www.reuters.com/article/idU.S.KCN1NP26R/
- Thafer, D. (2021, January 11). What the Al-Ula GCC Summit Has (and Has Not) Accomplished. *Gulf International Forum*. https://gulfif.org/what-the-al-ula-gcc-summit-has-and-has-not-accomplished/
- Turkey, Iran and Qatar sign new trade-transport agreement (2017, November 27). *Middle East Monitor*. https://www.middleeastmonitor.com/20171127-turkey-iran-and-qatar-sign-new-trade-transport-agreement/
- Turkey's Erdogan decries Qatar's 'inhumane' isolation (2017, June 13). *BBC*. https://www.middleeastmonitor.com/20171127-turkey-iran-and-qatar-sign-new-trade-transport-agreement/
- Ulrichsen, K. C. (2017). What's going on with Qatar? The Qatar Crisis. *Project on Middle East Political Science Briefings*, 31, 6-9. http://pomeps.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/10/POMEPS_GCC_Qatar-Crisis.pdf
- Ulrichsen, K. C. (2017, June 1). Why Trump Should Stand Down in the Gulf Crisis. *The Washington Post*. https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/monkey-cage/wp/2017/06/01/whats-going-on-with-qatar/
- Ulrichsen, K. C. (2018, April 10). Trump meets Qatar's emir today. But efforts to resolve the Persian Gulf dispute have already stalled. *The Washington Post*. https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/monkey-cage/wp/2018/04/10/trump-meets-qatars-emir-today-but-efforts-to-resolve-the-persian-gulf-dispute-have-already-stalled/
- Ulrichsen, K. C. (2020). Qatar and the Gulf Crisis (1st ed., p. 224). Oxford University Press. ISBN-10: 0197525598.

United Nations Economic and Social Commission for Western Asia (2018, January 31). Qatar National Food Security Strategy 2018-2023. https://andp.unescwa.org/plans/1326

Walsh, D. (2017, AugU.S.t 24). Qatar Restores Full Relations with Iran, Deepening Gulf Feud. *The New York Times*.

https://www.nytimes.com/2017/08/24/world/middleeast/qatar-iran-boycott-saudiarabia.html

White House (2017, May 21). President Trump's Speech to the Arab Islamic American Summit. https://trumpwhitehoU.S.e.archives.gov/briefings-statements/president-trumps-speech-arab-islamic-american-summit/

Wintour, P. (2017, June 6). Donald Trump tweets support for blockade imposed on Qatar. *The Guardian*. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2017/jun/06/qatar-panic-buying-as-shoppers-stockpile-food-due-to-saudi-blockade

Wintour, P. (2017, June 23). Qatar given 10 days to meet 13 sweeping demands by Saudi Arabia. *The Guardian*. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2017/jun/23/close-al-jazeera-saudi-arabia-issues-qatar-with-13-demands-to-end-blockade

Yeşilyurt, N. and Yetim, M. Emergence of the Turkish/Qatari Alliance in the Middle East: Making of the Moderate Resistance Bloc. In P.O. Amour (Eds..), *The Regional Order in The Gulf Region and the Middle East* (pp.131-164). Palgrave Macmillan Cham.

Younes, A. (2017, July 20). Qatar says cyberattack 'originated from the UAE'. *Al Jazeera*. https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2017/7/20/qatar-says-cyberattack-originated-from-the-uae

Zakheim, D. (2017, June 13). Why Trump Should Stand Down in the Gulf Crisis. Foreign Policy. https://foreignpolicy.com/2017/06/13/why-trump-should-stand-down-in-the-gulf-crisis-qatar-iran-saudi-arabia-kuwait/

GUO SONG*

THE CARTER ADMINISTRATION'S ATTEMPT TO RECONVENE THE GENEVA MIDDLE EAST PEACE CONFERENCE**

Abstract: When the Carter administration assumed power in 1977, it prioritized the achievement of Middle East peace as its foremost task. It endeavored to facilitate a comprehensive Arab-Israeli peace by reconvening the Geneva Middle East Peace Conference and inviting representatives from Israel, Egypt, Syria, Jordan, and Palestine to negotiate a resolution to the Arab-Israeli conflict in Geneva. However, the Carter administration encountered challenges in its Arab-Israeli diplomacy, particularly regarding substantive and procedural issues related to restarting the conference. It struggled to reconcile differences between the Arab and Israeli sides on crucial peacerelated matters such as borders and the inclusion of Palestinian delegates. Additionally, it faced difficulties in assisting Arab countries in resolving internal contradictions regarding their participation format. Ultimately, the Carter administration's efforts to reconvene the Geneva Peace Conference fell short. This failure was attributed to several factors, including the deep-seated psychological divide between Arabs and Israelis, internal contradictions among Arab nations, the significant influence of pro-Israel forces in the United States constraining pressure on Israel, and President Carter's limited experience in international affairs, coupled with underestimations of the complexities inherent in the Arab-Israeli conflict.

Keywords: Reconvening the Geneva Middle East Peace Conference, Substantive issues, Procedural issues, The Palestinian representation.

Introduction

The Arab-Israeli conflict stands as one of the most enduring, complex, and farreaching regional issues of the 20th century, serving as a primary source of ongoing instability in the Middle East. Rooted in the Arab countries' resistance to the establishment of a Jewish state in the Palestinian territory, the conflict also reflects the deep-seated tensions between Zionism and Arab nationalism that have escalated over the

^{*} Ph.D. candidate at the Institute of International Relations, School of History, Nanjing University, email: gstutor2010@126.com.

^{**}Received 29March 2024 Reviewed 28April 2024 Accepted 22 October 2024

past century. Following the founding of Israel in May 1948, tensions between Arab nations and Israel escalated, resulting in three major Arab-Israeli wars between 1948 and 1977, preceding the Carter administration's tenure.

Recognizing the strategic significance of the Middle East to American interests, the Carter administration prioritized the pursuit of Middle East peace upon assuming office in 1977. With this aim, it sought to reconvene the Geneva Middle East Peace Conference, bringing together representatives from Israel, Egypt, Syria, Jordan, and the Palestinian territories in Geneva to negotiate a comprehensive resolution to the Arab-Israeli conflict.

Despite concerted diplomatic efforts throughout 1977, the plan to reconvene the Geneva Peace Conference ultimately faltered. This paper seeks to provide a detailed analysis of the Carter administration's endeavors to reconvene the Geneva Middle East Peace Conference, along with an exploration of the factors contributing to its failure, drawing insights from newly declassified U.S. diplomatic documents and other relevant sources to illuminate this pivotal moment in international diplomacy.

Jimmy Carter's new Middle East strategy

Following the conclusion of the Fourth Middle East War in 1973, Henry Kissinger, then U.S. Secretary of State, employed a focused and incremental shuttle diplomacy strategy in the region. This method systematically addressed and mitigated sources of conflict, resolving them individually. Notably, the resolution of one aspect of the conflict did not hinge upon the resolution of others, and initial steps were not necessarily tied to the ultimate outcome. Through active mediation by the United States, significant progress was achieved as Syria and Israel, along with Egypt and Israel, each signed three separate disengagement agreements. These agreements played a crucial role in stabilizing the volatile situation in the Middle East. However, by the close of 1975, Kissinger's step-by-step diplomacy had reached an impasse, necessitating a fresh approach to advance the Middle East peace process.

On January 20, 1977, Jimmy Carter assumed office as the new President of the United States. Recognizing the Middle East conundrum as a pivotal aspect of his foreign policy agenda, he advocated for a fresh approach aimed at achieving a comprehensive resolution to the region's challenges. Carter contended that a departure from Kissinger's incremental diplomacy was necessary to break the impasse in the Arab-Israeli conflict.

Inspired by the recommendations outlined in the 1975 report 'Toward Middle East Peace' by the Brookings Institution Research Group, Carter, alongside his national security advisor Zbigniew Brzezinski, identified shortcomings in the previous step-by-step methodology. Firstly, they noted that this approach demanded concessions from

Israel at each stage, with the promise of legitimacy only upon completion of all steps and the signing of a peace treaty with neighboring states, rendering negotiations non-negotiable at that juncture. Secondly, the step-by-step approach failed to adequately address the core issue of Palestinian aspirations, crucial for the establishment of genuine peace (Spainier 1992, 255).

In response, the United States proposed a resumption of negotiations in Geneva, advocating for the reopening of the 1973 Geneva Peace Conference under the auspices of the United Nations. This initiative aimed to foster an inclusive platform for all involved parties to engage in dialogue, with the ultimate goal of achieving a comprehensive settlement to the Middle East dilemma.

However, the resumption of the Geneva Conference encountered numerous challenges, both in terms of substance and procedure. These challenges included divergent perspectives on the nature of peace, borders, and the Palestinian question among the Arab-Israeli parties and within the Arab states.

Procedurally, some key issues emerged. There was the question of Palestinian representation: Who would represent the Palestinians at the Geneva Conference? How would they participate? Would they form a separate delegation or be part of a pan-Arab delegation? Should a delegation be organized by country, which nation would it represent?

The Arab States Summit held on October 28, 1974, in Rabat recognized the Palestine Liberation Organization (PLO) as the sole legitimate representative of the Palestinian people. Consequently, Arab countries insisted that only the PLO could represent Palestine at the Geneva Conference, threatening to boycott the conference if the PLO was not present. However, Israel vehemently refused to engage with the PLO, citing its involvement in terrorist activities and its avowed aim of Israel's destruction.

Moreover, Israel argued that acknowledging Palestinian rights as individuals was acceptable but rejected the notion of Palestinian rights or statehood. Throughout much of 1977, the Carter administration's diplomatic efforts to reconvene the Geneva Conference in the Middle East were hindered by substantive issues and the dilemma of Palestinian representation. Despite these efforts, no significant breakthroughs were achieved, rendering Carter's new strategy in the Middle East fraught with frequent challenges.

The Carter Administration's dilemma in reopening the Geneva multilateral Conference

The Carter Administration's new strategy crystallized through a series of three meetings: an informal gathering on January 30, 1977, a Policy Review Committee session

on February 4, and a National Security Council assembly on February 23. During these meetings, participants unanimously acknowledged the paramount importance of initiating a peace initiative in the Middle East (Brzezinski 1983, 85-86).

At the February 4 meeting, the Policy Review Committee recommended to the president that the Middle East be addressed as an urgent priority. Secretary of State Cyrus Vance was designated to embark on immediate discussions regarding both procedural and substantive issues in the region. In mid-February, Vance commenced a trip to the Middle East to check leaders' perspectives and explore potential common ground for Arab-Israeli peace. Subsequently, Arab-Israeli leaders were invited to Washington for discussions with the new president. Upon Vance's return, President Carter chaired a National Security Council meeting on February 23 to receive a report on Vance's trip. Vance outlined the common ground and differences among the Arab-Israeli parties on substantive and procedural issues. The parties expressed willingness to attend the Geneva Conference later in 1977, potentially in September, provided procedural issues were resolved. They envisaged discussing a comprehensive solution at the Geneva meeting, addressing substantive matters without preconditions (United States Department of State 2013, 131-132).

In the months that followed, the Carter administration's strategy was to try to use the influence of the presidency in a highly public way, to discuss sensitive issues personally, and to hold meetings with Middle Eastern heads of state to break the deadlock on substantive issues. Carter first welcomed Israeli Prime Minister Yitzhak Rabin in Washington on March 7. The talks did not go well, with the two men unable to establish a good personal relationship and neither able to suppress his antipathy toward the other. Rabin stated Israel's view of the three elements of peace (the nature of peace, peaceful borders, and the Palestinian question); Carter agreed with Israel's view of the nature of peace (establishment of diplomatic relations, normal Arab-Israeli exchanges), but considered Israel's settlement activity in the occupied territories illegal and agreed to Israel's security lines in areas such as the West Bank and Gaza. Some international troops might be stationed, but at the same time Israel would insist on withdrawing from most of the occupied territories. Finally, Carter also wanted the Palestine Liberation Organization to join the Arab delegation to the Geneva peace talks (United States Department of State 2013, 132-156).

At the banquet to welcome Rabin, Carter mentioned that Israel could have 'defensible borders' (United States Government Printing Office 1977, 330). Two days later, at a presidential press conference, the spoke of 'an end to Arab-Israeli hostilities, recognition of Israel's right to exist and to live in peace, open borders, free trade, and

communication; this would involve a significant Israeli withdrawal from the territories it currently controls and some minor adjustments to the 1967 borders, but this would be negotiated; settlement of the Palestinian question' (United States Government Printing Office 1977, 342-347). The announcement had particularly worried American Jewish groups, which suspected a shift in the U.S. Middle East policy. Secretary Vance denied this when he met with a delegation of prominent American Jews.

A few days later, in Collington, Massachusetts, on March 16, Carter reiterated these points, outlining them in his three principles for Middle East peace, namely, that the first prerequisite for peace was 'recognition by Israel's neighbors of Israel, Israel's right to exist, Israel's right to exist forever, and Israel's right to exist in peace.' He defined it as 'the borders of Israel and Syria, Israel and Lebanon, Israel and Jordan, Israel and Egypt must be open to travel, tourism, cultural exchange, and trade, so that, whoever the leaders of these countries may be, the people themselves will develop a sense of mutual understanding and a sense of common purpose in order to avoid the repeated wars and deaths that have long afflicted the region.' The second precondition was 'the establishment of Israel's permanent borders.' And the Palestinian question was the third precondition. Speaking on the issue, Carter publicly stated: 'The Palestinians have until now declared that Israel has no right in Palestine, that the land belongs to the Palestinians, and that they have never renounced their professed commitment to the destruction of Israel. This has to be overcome. There should be a home for the Palestinian refugees, who have suffered for many years. The exact way to solve the Palestinian problem is to deal immediately, first, with the Palestinians themselves and the Arab states, and second, with the Arab States and Israel negotiating the Palestinian problem' (United States Department of State 2013, 164-165; United States Government Printing Office 1977, 386–387). Carter's 'homeland' statement was like dropping a giant bomb at the time, stirring up all sides. The Arabs were encouraged, and it was not long after Carter's speech that the importance of the word 'homeland' prompted a response from the PLO. Yasser Arafat, the PLO leader, praised the president's announcement on CBS's '60 Minutes' television program. Political observers initially interpreted Mr. Carter's reference to a Palestinian homeland as an endorsement of a Palestinian state, angering Israelis and their American supporters. American Jewish leaders angrily attacked Mr. Carter. They and the Israelis were already convinced that the new American administration was distancing itself from Israel. Israel was founded on the grounds that it was the homeland of the Jewish people, and by associating the word with the Palestinians, Carter seemed to imply that there should be a similar Palestinian state. Mr. Brzezinski hastened to clarify the situation, assuring Simcha Dinitz, the Israeli ambassador, that the reference to the homeland had 'no particular political meaning' (Brzezinski 1983, 91; Gwertzman, 1977). President Carter's use of the term 'Palestinian homeland' also angered Rabin, who was busy fighting for his political life in the Israeli elections and felt severely weakened. The opposition Likud party campaigned on Labor's difficult relationship with the new U.S. administration.

Over the next three months, Carter met with Egyptian President Anwar Sadat, Jordan's King Hussein (April 24-27), Syrian President Hafez al-Assad (May 9), and Saudi Crown Prince Fahd (May 25). At each meeting, three substantive issues—peace, border security, and the Palestinian question—were explored in greater depth, along with the procedural question of how the Palestinians would be represented in the upcoming negotiations.

In early April, Egyptian President Anwar Sadat visited Washington. Carter's welcoming speech at his first meeting with Sadat on April 4 was warm and generous, in contrast to his frosty attitude toward Rabin a few weeks earlier. Carter saw Sadat as a 'shining light' illuminating the prospects for peace in the Middle East and, more practically, as a potential friend and ally who was fascinated by Sadat (Carter 1982, 282). In their talks, Sadat suggested that there might be some minor changes to the 1967 Arab-Israeli lines, at least in the West Bank but not in Sinai. He also said that if the United States offered Israel a defense deal, he would not oppose it. Then, while expressing support for the idea of a Palestinian homeland, he said such a Palestinian state should have some kind of connection to Jordan. But he insisted on two points: that Israeli soldiers could not remain on Egyptian soil, and that opening the border and diplomatic relations involved national sovereignty and could not be part of the negotiations. For the Geneva conference, Sadat insisted that peace in the Middle East should be achieved under American auspices. If the United States could come up with some proposals before the Geneva conference, they would be accepted, and Egypt would go to Geneva just to sign the agreement. Sadat could go to Geneva and negotiate with Israel; that process would take 10 years, and Egypt would get nothing. Sadat, who apparently shared Carter's sense of urgency, said that an agreement should be reached in 1977 and implemented before the 'expiration' of the second disengagement agreement in October 1978. In addition, Sadat's opposition to Syrian President Bashar al-Assad's call for a separate delegation of Arab states to attend the Geneva conference reduced his flexibility. Sadat also reiterated that it was impossible to open the borders for the free movement of people and goods. Carter strongly disagreed. Carter said Israel should withdraw its troops in exchange for peace and open borders. With regard to the exchange of ambassadors, Sadat insisted that peace could not be imposed (Quandt 1986, 50-51). Sadat also brought the very good news that the PLO leader had spoken to him privately about the PLO's desire for peace (Carter

2010, 39). Carter just raised the possibility of a meeting with Arafat. In his view, this could be a crucial question.

In late April, Jordan's King Hussein visited Washington, and while his initial meeting with Carter was cordial, it yielded limited progress. Discussions primarily revolved around the contentious issue of Palestinian representation at the Geneva conference. Reports suggested that Arafat insisted on a separate Palestinian delegation, whereas Hussein advocated for a unified Arab delegation that included Palestinians.

Following two days of deliberations at the White House on April 26, Hussein conveyed to reporters that a lack of thorough assessment of the challenges and opportunities could render the Geneva conference futile. He urged Israel to 'take a leap of faith towards peace' by consenting to withdraw to the pre-1967 borders (Fine and Himmelferb 1979, 130).

After meeting with Assad in Geneva, Carter completed his first round of talks with the leaders of all countries scheduled to attend a future peace conference in Geneva. Carter's meetings with Crown Prince Fahd of Saudi Arabia and the incoming prime minister of Israel would follow, but the groundwork was laid in mid-May. Only four months into his tenure, Carter's views on the Arab-Israeli conflict had come into sharp focus. The president publicly pledged that the United States would play an active role in breaking the deadlock in Arab-Israeli peace talks. He believed that the Middle East dispute was closely related to the energy crisis and the danger of superpower confrontation. He was also convinced that progress had to be made in 1977 or else the chance for peace might be lost.

Carter made clear to each leader his desire for a comprehensive peace agreement, but he also acknowledged that Arabs and Israelis had very different goals and different ideas about how to achieve them. The Arabs wanted an end to the existing state of war, the return of all occupied territories, and the establishment of a Palestinian entity. Any other progress towards the normalization of relations between Israel and the Arab States would be an issue that each Arab State could pursue according to its own sovereign aspirations and needs. However, the Israelis were not interested in any agreement that did not include the normalization of relations, nor did Israel want to simply withdraw to the pre-1967 borders. There were also procedural issues that will determine the format of the Geneva conference. Israel did not want to negotiate with the PLO, but according to a 1975 Arab League decision, the PLO was the only organization authorized to speak on behalf of the Palestinian people. Moreover, the Israeli Government preferred to negotiate with each Arab country individually, as it believed that any conference with a single Arab delegation was bound to fail from the outset due to squabbling among Arab states (Stein

1999, 192-198). Even the Arabs could not agree on the form of Arab representation in Geneva. Syria wanted a unified Arab delegation to eliminate Egypt's bargaining power; Egypt, for its part, wanted to represent every Arab delegation because it feared a delegation could lead to infighting that would prevent any agreement. Jordan wanted 'a single pan-Arab delegation that can be divided into functional commissions to deal with each issue' (Vance 1983, 176).

American Arab-Israeli diplomacy after the Israeli election

The politics of the Middle East were unpredictable, and the good times were short-lived. In the Israeli general election of May 17, 1977, the Labor Party, which had been in power for nearly 30 years since the establishment of the state of Israel, suffered a crushing defeat, with Menachem Begin's Likud bloc shocking all sides with a surprise victory. In a statement on the day of the vote, Begin said he would never give up 'Judea and Samaria' (the biblical name for the West Bank) or withdraw Israel to the 1967 lines (Washington Post 1977, May 19). He also said he supported the expansion of Jewish settlements in the West Bank and would not attend the Geneva conference where the PLO was represented (Newsweek May 30, 1977, 36-37).

As Carter contemplated the gravity of Begin's vision, the Middle East team, increasingly under the guidance of Secretary of State Vance, began to develop concrete strategies to further the peace process. At the Policy Review Committee meeting on June 10, it was felt that Begin should be invited to Washington as soon as possible. On procedural matters, the committee recommended that Mr. Vance should travel to the Middle East in August and then schedule informal meetings with foreign ministers in the United States before the Geneva meeting. For the time being, the Palestinian question would be shelved, and the Soviet Union should not introduce talks. Vance also raised the possibility of trusteeship and referendums on the West Bank and Gaza at the meeting. The idea was considered worthy of further study (Quandt 1986, 70). The Carter administration had begun looking for ways to inject the concept of a transition phase into the West Bank talks and sidestep the question of PLO participation by raising the possibility of a referendum.

After much preparation for Begin's visit, the Carter administration welcomed Israel's new prime minister and his wife on July 19. Despite all the predictions, Carter found Begin to be amiable, sincere, religious, and decent, and it became clear that changing his position would not be easy. After Carter elaborated the position of the United States, Begin talked about Israel's position on peace, borders, and the Palestinian issue and put forward the procedural proposals and options for convening the Geneva conference (United States Department of State 2013, 352-353). Later in the day, Vance

also discussed with Begin the five principles proposed by the United States for agreement before the Geneva conference: a comprehensive peace based on UN resolutions 242 and 338; the definition of peace will be very broad; when the parties demonstrate their good faith, peace will involve a phased withdrawal from the occupied territories and the acquisition of borders; and the creation of a Palestinian entity (United States Department of State 2013, 359-360). Begin agreed to all the principles except for the Palestinian entity. Begin wanted Carter to stop publicly mentioning Israel's withdrawal to the pre-1967 lines and adjustments. Carter's discussions with Begin made him happy and encouraged by Begin's apparent desire to work with the United States. But the goodwill generated by Begin's visit to the United States did not last long, and the optimism was short-lived. Upon his return to Israel, Begin recognized three controversial new settlements in the West Bank as permanent and legal, prompting the U.S. State Department to issue a strong statement expressing deep regret (Carter 2010, 71). Carter also criticized efforts to make settlements permanent or build new ones at a July 28 news conference (Medzini 1981, 55). Begin's insistence on building settlements and his unwillingness to accept the principle of withdrawal from the West Bank under any circumstances became a source of conflict between the United States and Israel over the next two years.

In early August 1977, Vance embarked on his second trip to the Middle East in nearly two weeks. He brought with him five principles revised by the United States in consideration of Begin's views, four options for Palestinian attendance at the Geneva Conference, and proposals for transitional arrangements between Gaza and the West Bank, which he intended to discuss with the leaders of Egypt, Israel, Syria, Jordan, Saudi Arabia, and Lebanon. During Vance's talks in Egypt, Sadat was anxious about the shift to discussions that were largely procedural rather than agreeing on principles before the Geneva conference. In his view, the Geneva conference agreement should be a document that had been agreed upon before signing. Sadat had no patience for negotiations with Israel, preferring the United States to come up with a plan, and all sides followed suit. To make the idea work, Sadat presented Vance with a highly classified document in Alexandria (United States Department of State 2013, 381; Fahmay 1983, 216-219). It was a draft of the peace treaty Sadat was prepared to sign, but he did not want any of the other

-

¹Four options were considered for Palestinian participation: 'Seek PLO acceptance of Resolution 242, with a reservation on the Palestinian issue; a single Arab delegation at Geneva, including PLO representatives; Palestinians as part of a national Arab delegation; agreement by Israel and the Arab states to begin negotiations at Geneva without the PLO, but to invite the PLO later when the Palestinian issue is dealt with.' United States Department of State, 2013, 326; Brzezinski, 1983, 102.

parties to know of its existence. Likewise, he asked Vance to let Israel submit a draft of their treaty, and then Vance could produce the Egyptian draft, which would eventually produce an American compromise. In his talks with the Egyptians, Vance was also encouraged to believe that the PLO was about to change its position on UN Resolution 242. To get them to do so, Vance advised President Carter to reiterate that the United States was willing to engage in high-level dialogue with the PLO if it accepts Resolution 242, despite professing reservations. A few days later, on August 8, Carter made this statement in Plains, Georgia (United States Government Printing Office 1977, 1459). Vance was in Saudi Arabia at the time and received a cold reception when he arrived in Israel. However, Israel agreed to submit a draft peace treaty to the United States and to participate in further talks between Vance and several Arab foreign ministers in New York during the September session of the United Nations General Assembly.

September 1977 was an extraordinary month in the evolution of Carter's Middle East strategy. According to William Quandt, a Middle East expert on the National Security Council at the time, the US would pursue 'four parallel and possibly conflicting objectives' simultaneously (Quandt 2001, 186). The first objective was to obtain a draft peace treaty from the parties to the Arab-Israeli conflict. The second objective was to find a Palestinian representation acceptable to all Arab-Israeli parties. The third objective was to achieve as much consensus as possible on the Geneva negotiating procedures. The final goal was to begin thinking about including the Soviet Union in the peace process as the fall deadline Carter had set for the Geneva conference approached. On the first goal, the Israelis eventually submitted their draft to the Carter administration, but according to Quandt, it was very 'legalistic' and 'muddled delicate issues like borders and the status of Sinai settlements.' The Israeli draft lacked a timetable for withdrawal and does not link the withdrawal to the normalization of relations. Carter called that 'not enough.' Syria and Jordan did not submit a draft treaty, but they both eventually provided Carter with a list of principles they believed a peace settlement should contain. In mid-to-late September, Carter administration officials held a new round of intensive discussions with the foreign ministers of Israel, Egypt, Syria, and Jordan to discuss the second and third objectives of Carter's Middle East strategy, amid disagreements between the two sides and among Arab states over the PLO's participation in the Geneva conference and the continuing controversy over the Geneva negotiating process. The Carter administration's fourth goal, to bring the Soviet Union into the Middle East peace process, ended up dropping the 'bomb,' the joint US-Soviet Declaration, in October.

Meanwhile, as the US administration tried to reconvene the Geneva conference, Israel and Egypt began to search for other ways to achieve their national goals. Egyptians

feared that the conference may not be possible. Moreover, Israel, fearing that full negotiations would force it to withdraw from large parts of the West Bank, wanted bilateral talks with Egypt. In the preceding months, Begin and Sadat had traveled to Romania one after another (which had good relations with both countries) and held talks with President Nicolae Ceausescu. Begin convinced Ceausescu that he was willing to meet with Sadat and was serious about seeking a peace agreement. Ceausescu told Sadat: 'Let me tell you clearly that he (Begin) wants peace' (Stein 1999, 207). Additionally, in early September, King Hassan of Morocco extended an invitation to Israeli Foreign Minister Dayan to visit Rabat, with the aim of facilitating a meeting between Israeli and Egyptian representatives. Israel and Egypt agreed to meet secretly in Morocco on September 16. Although Dayan had proposed a meeting between Sadat and Begin, King Hassan told him that the Egyptians wanted Dayan to meet with Dr. Hassan Touhamy, Deputy Prime Minister of Egypt and Secretary General of the Islamic Conference. In a secret meeting between Dayan and Touhamy in Morocco, Touhamy stated Egypt's position that peace could only be achieved by Israel's complete withdrawal from all occupied territories, and Sadat demanded that Israel agree to this principle before negotiating other issues such as security guarantees for the Palestinians and Israel. However, Touhamy also told Dayan that Sadat had great faith in Begin's government (unlike previous Israeli governments) and believed that the two sides could reach a mutually agreed solution without direct American involvement. Sadat, however, did not want to cut the United States out of the process entirely. Touhamy suggested that Israel and Egypt exchange peace proposals and present them to the Carter administration. Then, at another bilateral meeting, the proposals could be discussed. Dayan responded that he was 'just an emissary of Begin' and therefore could not speak on his behalf, but that Israel's democratic process requires the Knesset's approval to approve any deal. He would therefore convey to Begin everything Touhamy had said, but he was certain that Begin would have to meet with Sadat in person before any solution could be reached. Dayan also assured Touhamy that he believed Sadat, unlike Assad, could be relied upon and trusted. If Begin and Sadat agreed, Dayan and Touhamy would meet again in Morocco two weeks later. A key outcome of their discussions was that Touhamy believed that at the end of the day, Israel would completely withdraw from Sinai in exchange for a peace treaty. In response, Touhamy hinted that Egypt would be willing to sign such a peace treaty if progress toward the Geneva conference was halted. After the meeting, the two envoys returned to their countries to brief their leaders on the outcome of the talks (Dayan 1981, 46-52; Meital 1997, 161-163; Indyk 1984, 35-36; Stein 1999, 207).

The Geneva multilateral peace conference entering setbacks

A significant aspect and innovation of the Carter administration's Middle East policy was the reassessment of the Soviet factor to foster a comprehensive resolution of the Middle East issue. In the early stages of his administration, National Security Advisor Brzezinski advocated for maintaining communication with the Soviet Union regarding Washington's endeavors to convene a Middle East peace conference in Geneva. Secretary Vance similarly emphasized the necessity of involving the Soviets in Middle East peace negotiations, recognizing the importance of mitigating their potential to disrupt the process.

By September, the Carter administration, considering that it would be difficult to resolve all the issues related to the Geneva conference smoothly without agreement among the Arabs, tried to bypass the Arab-Israeli parties, which were locked in a dispute over the procedural issues of the Geneva conference, and worked with the Soviet Union to formulate a joint invitation to the conference. Vance hoped that the joint U.S.-Soviet Union invitation would help resolve procedural issues and would put pressure on Syria and the PLO in particular.

At the same time, as the Arab-Israeli peace talks proceeded, the Soviet Union became increasingly eager to participate in the process leading up to the Geneva conference, having been excluded from the Middle East peace process for so long. During a meeting with Anatoly Dobrynin, the Soviet ambassador to the U.S., on August 29, Vance learned that Soviet Foreign Minister Mikhail Gromyko wanted to issue a joint U.S.-Soviet Union statement on the Middle East. At Carter's direction, Vance replied in the affirmative and asked the Soviets to draft a possible statement. On September 10, Dobrynin handed Vance a draft of the Soviet-American Joint Communiqué on the Middle East. Vance expressed interest and assigned Assistant Secretary of State Alfred L. Atherton, Jr., to meet with Soviet diplomat Mikhail Sytenko. By September 27, Atherton reported to Vance that his work with Setenko had come close to completing an acceptable draft. Both the United States and the Soviet Union made some compromises in terms of content. The Carter administration was pleased with the Soviet language changes, arguing that while they were small, they were significant and represented genuine cooperation between the two superpowers (Stein 1999, 213). The Americans hoped the joint communiqué would put pressure on Syria and the PLO, as it was a clear demonstration of Soviet Union-U.S. cooperation, as Syria and the PLO argued over procedural issues and were seen as using pedantic arguments to thwart the resumption of the Geneva conference (Quandt 1986, 122).

On October 1, 1977, the U.S.-Soviet Union Joint Communiqué was issued by U.S. Secretary of State Vance in New York and Soviet Foreign Minister Gromyko in Moscow. It said, 'Within the framework of a comprehensive settlement of the Middle East problem, all specific questions of the settlement should be resolved, including such key issues as withdrawal of Israeli armed forces from territories occupied in the 1967 conflict; the resolution of the Palestinian question, including ensuring the legitimate rights of the Palestinian people; termination of the state of war; and establishment of normal peaceful relations on the basis of mutual recognition of the principles of sovereignty, territorial integrity, and political independence....' (United States Department of State 2013, 634)

The communiqué caused a storm of controversy in the U.S. Congress, the American people, and the Middle East. The PLO welcomed the announcement, and Sadat called it a 'brilliant ploy,' presumably because he saw it as an effort to pressure Syria (Quandt 1986, 122). Sadat's reaction, however, was still surprising because his emissary, Touhamy, had recently told Moshe Dayan in Morocco that he did not want to attend the Geneva conference or that the Soviets would attend (Zion and Dan 1979, 20). The Israeli government reacted strongly and completely rejected the Soviet-American statement. Israeli Prime Minister Begin issued a statement he drafted on October 2, making it clear that the joint statement made no mention of the peace treaty nor of resolutions 242 and 338, which served as the basis for the 1973 Geneva Conference. While the statement did elaborate on the issues discussed in Geneva, it only strengthened the Arab position. Moreover, this statement would only make the process of peacemaking more difficult (Medzini 1981, 133).

The Israel lobby was also furious about the communiqué. American Jewish critics accused the United States and the Soviet Union of trying to impose a settlement instead of encouraging the parties to negotiate face-to-face. Alexander Schindler, president of the Conference of Presidents of Major American Jewish Organizations, saw the statement as an abandonment of U.S. assurances to Israel (Jewish Telegraph Agency 1977, October 3). The pro-Israel camp was mobilized and went all out. Henry Jackson, a Democratic senator from Washington State, and George Meany, president of the AFL-CLO, both criticized the president's 'overtures' to the PLO (United States Department of State 2013, 802). Senator Jackson told NBC television's Meet the Press:

'The fox is back in the henhouse. The American people must ask why they let the Russians in when the Egyptians threw the Russians out (Jerusalem Post 1977, October 3). The Conference of Presidents held an emergency meeting on October 3 to deal with the Carter administration's 'betrayal' of Israel (ibid). Pro-Israel groups in the U.S. launched a further 8,000 phone calls to the White House criticizing the U.S.-Soviet communiqué. Mark Siegel, the White House's liaison with the Jewish community, receives 170 'angry' phone calls a day. Meanwhile, the president's overall approval rating in the poll is just 46 percent (Newsweek 1977, October 17).

The Carter government did not anticipate the strong reaction to the joint communiqué and was discomfited. In his memoirs, Brzezinski admitted that he had made a mistake. The most serious mistake, however, was the failure to consult domestic political advisers about the possible consequences of the statement, a situation compounded by the fact that the administration did not give any briefing to the media, Congress, or American Jewish leaders before the report was released (Brzezinski 1983, 108-10; Quandt 1986, 123). In the face of suddenly strong pro-Israel pressure in the United States and abroad, Carter retreated.

In a speech to the United Nations on Oct. 4, Carter reiterated the need to negotiate a binding peace treaty based on UN resolutions 242 and 338. He also reaffirmed the United States' unshakable commitment to Israel's security, explaining that the 'legitimate rights' of the Palestinians must be determined by the parties in negotiations, not by the United States (United States Government Printing Office 1977, 1720-1721). After his speech at the UN, Mr. Carter met Dayan at a hotel in New York's Union Square. He described it as an 'unpleasant meeting.' Carter explained that his position was made difficult by criticism of his policies from American Jews and Congress and that he felt vulnerable because he could not fight back. He said it was important to show the world that the United States and Israel were trying to work together to advance peace talks. Instead of sympathizing with Carter's vulnerability, Dayan deftly exploited it, explaining that if Carter reaffirmed all his past commitments to Israel and promised not to impose peace or cut aid to pressure Israel, a deal would be possible. Dayan also wanted the United States to recognize Israel's right to oppose a Palestinian state and said Israel did not have to retreat to the 1967 borders or accept the U.S.-Soviet declaration. In return, Dayan said, he would tell Israel's supporters

that Israel was satisfied with the agreement reached with the United States. Dayan warned of conflict if Carter did not accept the conditions. Carter said such a confrontation would not serve the interests of either country and agreed to a joint U.S.-Israel statement (Quandt 1986, 130-131; Zion and Dan 1979, 47). The joint statement issued by the United States and Israel on October 5 declared that Resolutions 242 and 338 remained the basis for the resumption of the Geneva Peace Conference and that acceptance of the joint statement by the United States and the Soviet Union would not be a precondition for the resumption of the conference (United States Government Printing Office 1977, 677). The statement reinforced the perception that the Israel lobby could force the president to back down if he comes under enough pressure.

Carter and Dayan also reached an understanding during the meeting, which was known as the working paper between Israel and the United States on the Geneva Conference ('Working Paper on Suggestions for the Resumption of the Geneva Peace Conference,' referred to as the 'U.S.-Israeli Working Paper'). Dayan presented it to his government, and the Israeli Cabinet approved the 'working paper' on October 11. The document included a unified Arab delegation attending the opening ceremony, followed by division into several working groups consisting of Egypt and Israel, Syria and Israel, Jordan and Israel. These working groups would convene meetings 'for the negotiation and conclusion of peace treaties.' In this document, Israel effectively rejected the joint communiqué and insisted on Resolution 242 as the basis for negotiations, but stated that 'Resolution 242 does not mean a territorial withdrawal.' There was no mention of the PLO, and there would be no Palestinian state (United States Department of State 2013, 676-677).

On October 14, President Carter sent the U.S.-Israeli working paper to Syrian President Hafez al-Assad, Jordan's King Hussein, and Egyptian President Anwar Sadat. In addition to sending working papers, Carter wrote personal letters to each of the leaders in an attempt to overcome procedural issues in order to convene a new Geneva conference. When the Arab countries saw that the 'U.S.-Israeli working paper' proposed by the United States was significantly different from the first draft,¹ the

¹ On September 29, Vance forwarded the text of the working paper on suggestions for the resumption of the Geneva Conference, which listed three points. First, 'The Arab parties will be

Arab world's sense of disillusionment deepened, and they were disappointed with the 'U.S.-Israel working paper', and successively expressed their different opinions and changes to the Carter administration. In the face of the rejection of the U.S.-Israeli working paper by Arab countries, the continued pressure of pro-Israel forces in the United States, and Carter's reluctance to revise the U.S.-Israeli working paper again, he feared that 'the whole process is collapsing' (Carter 1982, 295). On October 21, he appealed to Anwar Sadat for strong public support and statesmanlike gestures to help restore momentum towards the Geneva conference path. Sadat replied in early November. He proposed to convene a meeting of the leaders of China, Egypt, France, Britain, Israel, Jordan, the PLO, Syria, the United States and the Soviet Union in East Jerusalem to resolve the Middle East issue (United States Department of State 2013, 741-743). Carter wrote back to object, and he, Mondale, Vance, and Brzezinski agreed that Sadat's proposals were unlikely to be constructive and that such a summit would be fruitless, not to mention the specific problems of the PLO. They worried about Sadat and wondered whether the Egyptian president had 'lost his sense of reality' (Brzezinski 1983, 111).

It was against this complex background that Sadat, in his speech to the Egyptian People's Assembly on November 9, unexpectedly decided to bypass the Geneva Conference and go directly to Jerusalem to negotiate a separate peace directly with the Israelis. The Americans were taken aback and had to adjust their strategy once again. It took several weeks for American officials to come up with a correct estimate of Sadat's reason for going to Jerusalem, and by early December the consensus within the administration was that Sadat's plan should be strongly supported. This essentially abandoned the reopening of the Geneva Middle East Peace Conference, and the Carter administration retreated from a comprehensive peace settlement at the beginning of its term to a Kissingerian partial settlement - a separate Egyptian-Israeli peace.

represented by a unified Arab delegation for the opening sessions at Geneva. Within the delegation there will be Palestinians, who may include not well-known members of the PLO.' The second point read, 'The working groups or subcommittees for the negotiation of peace treaties will be formed as follows: A. Egypt-Israel, B. Syria-Israel, C. Jordan-Israel, D. Lebanon-Israel, E. The West Bank, Gaza, The Palestinian Question and the Question of Refugees will be discussed among Israel, Jordan, the Palestinians, and perhaps others as determined at the opening sessions of the Geneva Conference.' The third and final point read, 'The working groups of subcommittees will report to the plenary.' United States Department of State, 2013, 624-625.

Conclusion

From the beginning of 1977 to November 1977, the new Carter administration took the settlement of the Middle East issue as an important priority and intended to comprehensively resolve the issue by reopening the Geneva Middle East Multilateral Peace Conference and bringing the Arab-Israeli parties together in Geneva. However, due to the continuous differences between the Arab-Israeli parties and the Arab countries on the substantive and procedural issues of convening the Geneva Conference, the peace process promoted by the Carter administration was gradually in trouble, and its multilateral and conference approach of Arab-Israeli diplomacy in Geneva was thwarted. This period was also the background and incubation stage of the next phase of bilateral peace talks between Egypt and Israel. Looking back at the whole process, it is not difficult to see why it failed.

Firstly, there existed a profound psychological estrangement and mutual distrust between Arabs and Israelis, compounded by longstanding contradictions among Arab countries. Decades of conflict since Israel's establishment in 1948 have entrenched this divide, and bridging the psychological gap required time and sustained effort. Israel, having endured four Middle Eastern wars, distrusted Arab states' genuine intentions for negotiation and achieving peace. Meanwhile, Arab nations, having suffered multiple defeats and territorial losses, were unable to militarily defeat Israel. Influenced by widespread Arab nationalism and for the sake of their own regime stability, they dared not openly acknowledge Israel and negotiate with it, maintaining a state of ceasefire between Israel and Arab nations.

Secondly, Israeli Prime Minister Menachem Begin maintained a firm and unyielding stance throughout negotiations. On substantive issues, no progress has been evident since Begin and Carter's initial meeting in July to present the Israeli peace plan. Due to religious beliefs and party principles, Begin had consistently advocated for Israel's retention of the West Bank of the Jordan River, opposed Palestinian statehood, and expanded settlements on Arab-occupied territory. This had deepened Arab countries' distrust and hostility towards Israel.

Regarding procedural matters, Israel did not wish to negotiate with all Arab countries simultaneously but only agreed to engage in separate bilateral negotiations with each Arab nation. Israel understood that once it entered the Geneva Conference, the unified Arab bloc and the combined pressure from the United States and the Soviet Union would put it in a difficult position, forcing it to make more concessions. Israel also opposed the participation of representatives from the PLO in the negotiations because the PLO had consistently refused to recognize Israel and had sought its destruction, whereas

Arab nations only recognized the PLO as the sole legitimate representative of the Palestinian people. In this light, Begin became the primary obstacle to Carter's efforts to advance the peace process. As the stronger party in the Israeli-Arab conflict, Israel was unwilling to compromise on key issues, creating significant challenges for the Carter administration.

Thirdly, contradictions within Arab countries further complicated the situation. These nations grappled with a dual obligation: safeguarding the collective interests of Arab nations while simultaneously advocating for the legitimate rights of Palestinian Arabs. However, these objectives often clashed, fostering duplicity within Arab states.

For Egypt, Sadat faced serious domestic economic issues and military burdens, eager to consolidate his regime and in urgent need of U.S. economic and military aid to regain the Sinai Peninsula while maintaining his influence in the Arab world. Therefore, Sadat participated in Carter-led Israeli-Egyptian peace efforts on the one hand, while hedging his bets by clandestinely contacting Israel. When the peace process stalled due to American-Israeli working papers, Sadat decided to directly visit Israel and reconcile, effectively ending Carter's attempt to reopen the Geneva multilateral summit.

As for Syria, President Assad was Sadat's primary competitor in the Arab world. His regime was stable, and he was not in a hurry to reclaim the Golan Heights or achieve Israeli-Syrian peace. Besides expanding Syria's influence in the Arab world, he was more concerned about Syria's influence in Lebanon and controlling the PLO. He supported the PLO's uncompromising stance, particularly regarding UN Resolution 242.

Disagreements persisted over the composition of the Arab delegation to the Geneva conference, with Egypt advocating for a separate delegation while Syria favored a unified Arab representation. Syria's apprehensions stemmed from concerns that Egypt might pursue peace with Israel without consulting other Arab states, as evidenced by the Egyptian-Israeli disengagement agreement of 1974.

In addition, the strong influence of pro-Israel forces in the United States constrained the Carter administration's pressure on Israel. Since the 1960s, the United States and Israel had gradually developed a strong special relationship, with Israel becoming America's closest ally, leveraging pro-Israeli sentiments within the United States to influence its Middle Eastern policies. Israel mobilized pro-Israeli forces in the United States multiple times in 1977 to pressure the Carter administration, enabling it to resist pressure from the Carter administration.

In a memo to Carter in June 1977, Hamilton Jordan, President Carter's adviser on domestic political issues, specifically reminded Carter of the importance of pro-Israel forces in the Middle East, represented by American Jews and their groups. The memo

noted that Carter received 94 percent of the black vote and 75 percent of the Jewish vote during his 1976 presidential campaign, and that more than 60 percent of big donors to the Democratic Party that year were Jewish.

Lastly, Carter's personal demeanor and approach warrant consideration. President Carter's relative lack of experience in international affairs, coupled with imprudent public statements, often resulted in unintended consequences and sparked significant discontent among pro-Israel factions domestically. Additionally, Carter underestimated the intricacies of the Arab-Israeli conflict, later acknowledging his limited understanding of Middle East politics. At the time, conditions were not conducive to a comprehensive solution, with only Egypt demonstrating the willingness and courage to initiate reconciliation with Israel. In contrast, Syria and Jordan hesitated to pursue reconciliation due to the influence of pan-Arabism and internal considerations.

Bibliography

Brzezinski, Z. (1983). Power and principle: Memoirs of the national security adviser, 1977-1981. Farrar. Straus and Giroux.

Carter, J. (1982). Keeping faith: Memoirs of a president. Bantam Books.

Carter, J. (2010). White House diary. Farrar, Straus and Giroux.

Dayan, M. (1981). Breakthrough: A personal account of the Egypt-Israel peace negotiations. Alfred A. Knopf.

Fahmy, I. (1983). Negotiating for peace in the Middle East. Johns Hopkins University Press.

Fine, M. and Himmelfarb, M. (1979). American Jewish year book 1979. The Jewish Publication Society of America.

Gwertzman, B. (1977, March 21). Carter's plan for Mideast peace creates shock waves. The New York Times.

Indyk, M. (1984). To the ends of the Earth: Sadat's Jerusalem initiative. Harvard University Press.

Medzini, M. (1981). Israel's foreign relations: Selected documents, 1977-1979, Vol. 4. Ministry for Foreign Affairs.

Meital, Y. (1997). Egypt's struggle for peace: Continuity and change, 1967-1977. University Press of Florida.

Quandt, W. B. (1986). Camp David: Peacemaking and politics. The Brookings Institution.

Quandt, W. B. (2001). Peace process: American diplomacy and the Arab-Israeli conflict since 1967. The Brookings Institution.

Spainier, J. (1992). American foreign policy since World War II (12th ed., revised). Congressional Quarterly Inc.

Stein, K. W. (1999). Heroic diplomacy: Sadat, Kissinger, Carter, Begin, and the quest for Arab-Israeli peace. Routledge.

United States Department of State. (2013). Foreign relations of the United States (FRUS), 1977-1980, Volume VIII, Arab-Israeli dispute, January 1977-August 1978. U.S. Government Printing Office.

United States Government Printing Office. (1977). Public papers of the president: Carter (PPP: Carter), 1977, Vol. I. Office of the Federal Register, National Archives and Records Service, General Services Administration.

Vance, C. (1983). Hard choices: Critical years in America's foreign policy. Simon and Schuster.

Zion, S. and Dan, U. (1979, January 21). Untold story of the Mideast talks. The New York Times Magazine.

Jerusalem Post, 1977.

Jewish Telegraph Agency, 1977.

Newsweek, 1977.

Washington Post, 1977.

Book Review

Ahmed, Zahid Shahab, and Ali Akbar. Iran's Soft Power in Afghanistan and Pakistan. Edinburgh University Press, 2023, 182p. ISBN 978 1 3995 1745 4 (hardback)

Iran's soft power policy in its neighboring and regional states has been a subject of serious scholarly research from various perspectives since at least the 2010s¹, and the present work is an important contribution to the study of this topic.

This book outlines the main directions and characteristics of Iran's soft power policy towards its eastern neighbors, particularly Afghanistan and Pakistan, beginning with the Islamic Revolution of 1979. The authors provide a detailed examination of the primary tools used by Iran in various spheres, including cultural, religious, social, media, ideological, and educational domains.

The book comprises nine chapters, including the Introduction (pp. 1-20) and the Conclusion (pp. 153-157). The Introduction is succeeded by Chapter 2 (pp. 21-32), which delves into Iran's historical influence on Afghanistan and Pakistan from the pre-Islamic era through the early modern period. This chapter elucidates the historical exchange of ideas, populations, languages, and commerce between Iran and the Indian subcontinent, as well as between Iran and Greater Khorasan. It also discusses how Iran capitalizes on its imperial legacy, specifically that of the Persian Empire, to cultivate positive relations with contemporary Afghanistan and Pakistan.

Chapter 3 (pp. 33-53) investigates the general dynamics of Iran's relations with Afghanistan and Pakistan, emphasizing Tehran's primary concerns. As has been shown by the authors, in the case of Afghanistan, the main issues include the illicit opium trade from Afghanistan to Iran, the influx and presence of Afghan refugees in Iran, and the Helmand River water-sharing dispute. Regarding Pakistan, Iran is worried about the rise of sectarianism and the presence of jihadist Sunni Baluch militant groups finding refuge in Pakistan. The chapter notes that Afghan interviewees criticized Tehran's treatment of Afghan refugees and highlighted the water dispute as a major concern. Pakistani interviewees cited the Saudi influence and border security issues as significant sources of mistrust and tension.

Chapter 4 (pp. 54-71) highlights Iran's strategic interests in Afghanistan and

¹ See, e.g., Wilde 2013; Westnidge 2015; Mayeli and Motiee 2016; Mkrtchyan 2017; Gabedova and Turmanidze 2017; Valiyev 2018; Sadeghi and Hajimineh 2019; Soboleva and Karimi Riabi 2021; Akbarzadeh et al. 2021; 'Abbasi et al. 2022; Mozaffari and Akbar 2022; Akbar 2023a; 2023b; etc.

Pakistan, supported by primary data collected from both countries. It emphasizes Iran's goals to export natural gas to Pakistan and India and concerns about foreign military presence, such as Soviet troops in the 1980s and U.S. forces from 2001 to 2021. Additionally, as the authors have noted, while Iran views the Chabahar and Gwadar ports as complementary, Pakistan perceives the Chabahar Port as a security threat due to India's involvement.

In Chapter 5 (pp. 72-95), Iran's ideological and cultural influence in Afghanistan and Pakistan is examined. The chapter analyzes the resources and strategies Iran uses to foster its influence in both countries, leveraging its sizeable Shi'a population and Persian heritage. As it has been shown, Iran employs these cultural and ideological tools to enhance its image, but the impact varies. Iran's influence is stronger in Afghanistan due to significant investments in educational and media infrastructure. In Pakistan, Iran's influence is more limited, primarily affecting Shi'a communities in regions like Gilgit-Baltistan and Parachinar. According to interviews conducted by the authors, Iran's political gains stem from its influence on Shi'a populations in both countries.

Iran's political influence in Afghanistan and Pakistan since the 1979 Islamic Revolution is examined in Chapter 6 (pp. 96-115). In Pakistan, as shown by the authors, Iran's influence has mostly been limited to Shi'a groups and the Pakistan People's Party (PPP). In contrast, Iran has had a broader and more significant influence in Afghanistan, especially during the Karzai administration, by directly engaging with policymakers. The book proves that Iran's efforts in Pakistan have not been as successful in extending into formal politics.

Chapter 7 (pp. 116-134) analyzes Iran's economic influence in Afghanistan and Pakistan. It investigates how Tehran uses economic tools like coercive diplomacy and sanctions to achieve political goals and how this influence is perceived in both countries. It has been shown that the fall of the Taliban in 2001 enabled Iran to strengthen its economic ties with Afghanistan, while Iran's economic relationship with Pakistan has experienced ups and downs.

Iran's use of soft power in Afghanistan and Pakistan to recruit Shi'as for Liwa Fatemiyoun and Liwa Zainebiyoun, supporting the Assad regime in Syria, is examined in Chapter 8 (pp. 135-152). According to the authors, this recruitment by Iran's IRCG, not involving Kabul or Islamabad, does not fit the standard definition of hard power. However, as shown by the authors, it demonstrates Iran's soft power leverage for military and geopolitical gains. The book proves that Afghan recruits, mostly Hazara refugees, were enticed with promises of residency and financial benefits, while Pakistani recruits were motivated by the protection of sacred Shi'a shrines in Syria. The study found no

evidence of local religious groups' involvement in the recruitment process, as noted by the authors.

Unfortunately, the authors missed an important study published in 2022 on the motivations behind the inclusion of Afghan refugees in the Fatemiyoun brigades (Schwartz 2022). This research, which, like this book, was based on interviews, could have been valuable for examining the topic of Chapter 8, particularly in terms of comparing existing data.

In the concluding chapter (pp. 153-157), the authors present a synthesis of the key arguments from the preceding chapters to demonstrate how Iran's soft power instruments have been employed and received in both Afghanistan and Pakistan.

Overall, this book is a valuable contribution to understanding the specifics and issues of Iran's soft power policies in individual countries, particularly Afghanistan and Pakistan. The research value is enhanced by its use of not only existing theoretical literature and media publications but also data obtained from qualitative interviews. This study paves the way for examining Iran's soft power policy in different regions using the same prism and approaches, helping to find existing differences and commonalities.

Bibliography

'Abbasi, K., Qāempanāh, S., Šamsīnī Ġīyātvand, H., and Asadollah Atharī, S. (2022). The soft power of the Islamic Republic of Iran and the Islamic movements of the Islamic world; A case study of Hezbollah in Lebanon. *Journal of Soft Power Studies*, 12 (2): 259-279. In Persian.

Akbar, A. (2023a). Iran's Soft Power in Syria after the Syrian Civil War. *Mediterranean Politics*, 28 (2): 227–249.

Akbar, A. (2023b). Iran's Soft Power in the Middle East via the Promotion of the Persian Language. *Contemporary Politics*, 29 (4): 424–445.

Akbarzadeh, S., Shahab Ahmed, Z., and Ibrahimi, N. (2021). Soft Power, Hard Power Dynamics: The Case of Iran in Afghanistan. *British Journal of Middle Eastern Studies*, 50 (1): 67–86.

Gabedova, M. and Turmanidze, K. (2017). Iran's soft power in Georgia – weak for now, bigger potential for the future. In Jödicke, A. and Kornely K. (eds.), *Religion and Soft Power in South Caucasus. Policy Perspective*. Tbilisi: Georgian Institute of Politics: 57-62.

Mayeli, M. and Motiee M. (2016). Soft power in Foreign Policy of the Islamic Republic of Iran. *Studies of International Relations Journal*, 9 (35): 189-208. In Persian.

Mkrtchyan, T. (2017). Iran's soft power policy in Armenia: cultural diplomacy and religion. In Jödicke, A. and Kornely K. (eds.), Religion and Soft Power in South Caucasus. Policy Perspective. Tbilisi: Georgian Institute of Politics: 63-68.

Mozaffari, A. and Akbar A. (2022). Iran's soft power in Azerbaijan: shifting cultural dynamics in the post-Soviet era. *International Journal of Cultural Policy*, 29 (6): 667–685.

Sadeghi, S. M., and Hajimineh R. (2019). The role of Iran's "soft power" in confronting Iranophobia. *MGIMO Review of International Relations*, 12 (4): 216-238.

Soboleva, A. and Karimi Riabi E. (2021). Iran's Cultural Heritage in the Soft Power Arsenal of the Islamic Republic of Iran. Vostok. *Afro-Aziatskie obshchestva: istoriia I sovremennost*', 1: 130-143.

Schwartz, K. L. (2022). "Citizen Martyrs": The Afghan Fatemiyoun Brigade in Iran. *Afghanistan*, 5(1): 93-121.

Valiyev, A. (2018). Iranian soft power in Azerbaijan. Does religion matter? (= Chapter 4). In Jödike A. (ed.), *Religion and Soft Power in the South Caucasus*. London & New York: Routledge: 85-104.

Wastnidge, E. (2015). The Modalities of Iranian Soft Power: From Cultural Diplomacy to Soft War. *Politics*, 35 (3-4): 364-377.

Wilde, A. (2013). Underestimated and Ignored: Iran's Current Afghanistan Policy between Soft Power and Hard Measures. In Snetkov, A. and Stephen A. (eds.) *The Regional Dimensions to Security*. London: Palgrave Macmillan: 100–119.

Artyom Tonoyan PhD, Associate Professor

CONTEMPORARY EURASIA 2012-2023

Contents of the volumes per country

TURKEY

Vahram Ter-Matevosyan, *Turkey between 2008 and 2011: Principal Features of Political Transformations*, Volume I (2012), 11-39

Anush Hovhannisyan, *The Use of the "Armenian Policy" during the 2011 Parliament Elections in Turkey*, Volume I (2012), 40-56

Levon Hovsepyan, Military–Political Significance of the Deployment of NATO's Missile Defence Radar System in Turkey, Volume I (2012), 121-128

Tatevik Manukyan, *The "Kurdish Card" in the Turkish–Syrian Relations*, Volume II (1) 2013, 29-36

Vahram Ter-Matevosyan, *Impact of Regional Developments on the Organization of Turkish Foreign Policy*, Volume II (1) 2013, 37-50

Levon Hovsepyan, Modernization of Turkey's National Intelligence Organization and Reorganization of Foreign Intelligence during the AKP Rule, Volume II (1) 2013, 51-63

Vahram Petrosyan, *The Problem of Turkish Military Bases in Iraqi Kurdistan*, Volume III (1) 2014, 39-62

Nelly Minasyan, On Specifics and Purposes of the Cultural Policy of Turkey and Iran in Post-Soviet Central Asia, Volume III (1) 2014, 63-74

Vahram Ter-Matevosyan, *Manifestations of Fascism in Turkey. A Few Questions on Theory*, Volume III (2) 2014, 10-15

Anush Hovhannisyan, *Turkey's Policy through the Prism of Crimean Crisis*, Volume III (2) 2014, 16-31

Levon Hovsepyan, Anti–Gulenist Policy of Turkish Authorities and It's Influence in Azerbaijan, Volume III (2) 2014, 32-51

Aleksandr Safaryan, *The Roots of Kemalist Language Policy: Ziya Gokalp's Linguistic Views*, Volume III (2) 2014, 52-76

Ruben Melkonyan, *The Issue of Armenian Genocide in the Parliament of Turkey* (2007–2014), Volume III (2) 2014, 77-85

Gevorg Vardanyan, *Pontic Greeks and Republican Turkey: Historical Memory and New Challenges*, Volume III (2) 2014, 86-105

Nelli Minasyan, "Turkish International Cooperation and Development Agency (Tika)": Goals of Establishment and Spheres of Activities, Volume III (2) 2014, 106-113

Vahram Ter-Matevosya, *Turkeys' 2014 Local Elections: Features of the Election Campaign and Results*, Volume IV (1) 2015, 10-28

Levon Hovsepyan, Artsrun Hovhannisyan, The Issue of Turkish Army's Combat Readiness:

Analysis of Combat Experience, Volume IV (1) 2015, 29-48

Aghavni Harutyunyan, *The Features of Sino-Turkish Strategic, Political and Economic Cooperation*, Volume IV (1) 2015, 49-66

Andranik Israelyan, *The Neo-Ottomanism in the Foreign Policy Programs of the Justice and Development Party*, Volume IV (1) 2015, 67-77

Vahram Ter-Matevosyan, Features of Legal and Institutional Structures of Turkish Foreign Policy, Volume V (2) 2016, 10-39

Anush Hovhannisyan, *Azerbaijani Factor in the Context of the Failure of the "Armenian Initiative" of Turkey (2008-2010)*, Volume V (2), 2016, 40-62

Nelli Minasyan, *The Goals and Results of the Summits of Turkic-Speaking States*, Volume V (2) 2016, 63-81

Tatevik Manukyan, Discussions in the Turkish Parliament about Denial of Armenian Genocide (2005), Volume V (2) 2016, 82-91

Hranush Dermoyan, *The 2016 Coup Attempt in Turkey: A Result of Changing Civil- Military Balance in Turkey*, Volume VII (1-2) 2018, 41-60

Levon Hovsepyan, Diminishing Institutional Autonomy of Turkish Armed Forces: Is Politicization and Transformation of its Institutional Identity on The Way?, Volume VIII (1) 2019, 20-33

Avetik Harutyunyan, Foreign policy decision-making actors in the Republic of Turkey: a legal analysis, Volume IX (2) 2020, 30-50

Mari Avetisyan, *The impact of the Cyprus conflict on Turkey's EU accession process*, Volume X (1) 2021, 48-61

Gor Hovhannisyan, *Turkey's expansion in Eastern Africa: the case of Somalia*, Volume XI (1) 2022, 43-56

Nelli Minasyan, Turkish initiatives in the direction of Turkic integration: prerequisites and tendencies, Volume XI (2), 22-39

Levon Hovsepyan and Tatevik Manukyan, *Turkish domestic factors and Ankara's military operations in Syria*, Volume XI (2), 5-21

IRAN

Gohar Iskandaryan, Foreign and Domestic Issues of IRI between 2008 and 2010: Chronology, Volume I (2012), 57-111

Artsrun Hovhannisyan, *IRI Defense Capability in Possible War*, Volume I (2012), 112-120 Gohar Iskandaryan, *Position of Iran Regarding the Deployment of Ballistic Missile Radar System in Turkey*, Volume I (2012), 129-133

Gohar Iskandaryan, *The Peculiarities of Development of Armenian–Iranian Relations: From "Good–Neighborly" to "Special Relations"*, Volume II (1) 2013, 105-118

Nazeli Navasardyan, Russian-Iranian Relations in the Context Process of the Iran's Nuclear Program Negotiation, Volume IV (1) 2015, 78-97

Gohar Iskandaryan, *Armenia-Iran Relations in the Cultural Sphere* (1991-2013), Volume IV (1) 2015, 96-108

Gohar Iskandaryan, *Armenia-Iran Economic Relations and Prospects of Development*, Volume V (1) 2016, 21-33

Nazeli Navasardyan, *Qazvin-Rasht-Astara Railroad at the Crossroad of Iranian Railway Transmission*, Volume VI (2) 2017, 51-76

ARAB WORLD AND MIDDLE EAST

Lilit Harutyunyan, Lebanon between Political Crises and Relative Stability (2008–2011), Lebanon from 2008 to 2011: Chronology of Main Developments, Volume I (2) 2012, 9-66

Gor Gevorgyan, *Implementation of Managed Democratic Model in Egypt* (2008–2011), Volume I (2) 2012, 67-87

Araks Pashayan, *The "Arab Spring" in Syria: A Struggle for Power*, Volume I (2) 2012, 88-113

Gor Gevorgyan, Egypt and Palestinian Problem (2008–2011), Volume I (2) 2012, 114-139

Aghavni Harutyunyan, *New Manifestations in the Sino–Syrian Cooperation*, Volume I (2) 2012, 140-155

Gor Gevorgyan, *The Problem of Middle East Modernization: The "Arab Spring" and Egypt*, Volume II (1) 2013, 10-28

Lilit Harutyunyan, *Political Developments in Lebanon.* "Caders' Conterrevolution" (The End of 2006 - The Beginning of 2007), Volume III (1) 2014, 10-28

Araks Pashayan, *The Political Islam in the Context of "Arab Spring"*, Volume III (1) 2014, 29-38

Vahram Petrosyan, *The Reasons of the Rise of Democratic Union Party in the Context of Syrian Conflict*, Volume IV (2) 2015, 10-50

Grigor Vardanyan, *The Syrian Crisis and Reshuffling within Ruling Alawite Regime (First Half of 2015)*, Volume IV (2) 2015, 51-66

Sargis Grigoryan, The Influence of Abdallah Azzam's Concept of Jihad on the Current Trends of Islamic Radicalism, Volume IV (2) 2015, 76-86

Arsen Julfalakyan, *The Factor of Israel in the Context of Turkey and Syria Regional Politics*, Volume IV (2) 2015, 87-105

Grigor Vardanyan, Security Problems of Alawite Community in the Context of Russian Military Presence in Syria, Volume V (1) 2016, 53-68

Gor Gevorgyan, 2012 Alternative "Democratic" Presidential Elections in Egypt and the Rise of Islamists, Volume V (1) 2016, 69-88

MusheghGhahriyan, *Territorial and Oil Disputes between Baghdad and Erbil (2003-2015)*, Volume (1) 2016, 89-106

MusheghGhahriyan, *Political Crisis in Iraqi Kurdistan*, 2013-2017, Volume VI (1) 2017, 28-36

Gor Gevorgyan, The Parliamentary Elections in Egypt in 2011-2012: The "One Man, One

Vote, One-Time" System and the Victory of the "One-Time Democracy", Volume VI (2) 2017, 16-34

Araks Pashayan, *The Saudi Concept of Exporting Wahhabism and the Islamic University of Madinah*, Volume VI (2) 2017, 35-50

Araks Pashayan, Saudi Arabia-Qatar. From Cooperation to Confrontation, Volume VII (1-2) 2018, 80-89

Gor Gevorgyan, *The New Strategy of the U. S. Middle East Policy and Egypt*, Volume VII (1-2) 2018, 90-99

MusheghGhahriyan, *The Kurdish Factor in Iraq-Gulf Arab States Relations*, Volume VII (1-2) 2018, 100-113

Lilit Harutyunyan, *Palestinian Refugee Camps in Lebanon: Governance and Violence*, Volume VIII (1) 2019, 5-19

Araks Pashayan, Saudi Arabia on the Road to Modernization: Reality or Myth?, Volume VIII (1) 2019, 34-44

Hermine Hovhannisyan, The rapprochement between Saudi Arabia and Israel in the framework of the balance of power theory, Volume IX (2) 2020, 4-29

Araks Pashayan, "Cartoon War": Struggle for Global Values, Volume II (2) 2013, 10-22 Vahram Petrosyan, The Issue of the Peace Monitoring Force in the Context of Turkish Military Presence in the Iraqi Kurdistan, Volume II (2) 2013, 23-36

Natalia Slobodyan, *The Project of "The Greater Middle East": American and Russian Version*, Volume II (2) 2013, 37-45

Shoghik Tadevosyan, *Hydro-hegemony in Action: The Problem of Water in the Israel-Palestinian Conflict*, Volume VIII (2) 2019, 82-105

Lilit Harutyunyan, *The New Image of the Business Elite in Lebanese Politics: Rafik and Saad Hariri, Najib Mikati and Issam Fares*, Volume IX (1) 2020, 4-24

Astghik Hayrapetyan, Manifestations of Neoconservatism in US Middle East Policy during the Presidency of George W. Bush (2001-2009), Volume IX (1) 2020, 68-86

Ani Matevosyan, Examining state-building of the Syrian Republic and the legacy of its colonial past, Volume X (1) 2021, 5-20

Lilit Harutyunyan, Syrian refugees in Lebanon: "new community" in Lebanon's confessional political system, Volume XI (1) 2022, 5-18

Grigor Vardanyan, Reshufflings within Syrian security system in 2019: determing political motives and objectives, Volume XI (1) 2022, 19-25

Aram Gasparyan, *The "Civil Concord": attempt for peace in Algeria*, Volume XI (2), 76-83 Lilit Harutyunyan, *Sunni and Shia communities' transformations in Lebanon: changes in the balance of power*, Volume XII (1) 2023,6-25

Aram Gasparyan, Some aspects of the Algerian-Russian military cooperation: the features and prospects, Volume XII (1) 2023,51-63

Lilit Harutyunyan, *The impact of the Syrian crisis on Lebanon: geopolitical aspect (the beginning of the conflict)*, Volume XII (2) 2023, 6-25

CENTRAL AND EAST ASIA

Aghavni Harutyunyan, *China's Position toward "Arab Spring"*, Volume II (1) 2013, 64- 104 Aghavni Harutyunyan, *The Chinese Concept of "New Silk Road Economic Belt"*, Volume II (1) 2013, 46-67

Narek Mkrtchyan, *The Challenges of Kazakhstan's Nation Building*, Volume II (1) 2013, 68-80

Artsrun Hovhannisyan, New Issues of Militarization in Asia and American New Strategy, Volume II (1) 2013, 81-98

Yeva Harutyunyan, *Japan's Economic Relations with Saudi Arabia*, Volume V (1) 2016, 34-43

Aram Abajyan, New Era with New Opportunities: The Perspectives of China and the Gulf Cooperation Council Economic and Energy Relations, Volume VI (1) 2017, 37-58

Narek Mkrtchyan, *New Language Policy of Kazakhstan: A Project of Kazakhization?*, Volume VI (1) 2017, 106-119

Artsrun Hovhannisyan, Asia-Pacific Theater in Focus: Comparison of Weapons Systems of Near-Peer Competitors, Current Issues, Volume VII (1-2) 2018, 4-20

Liana Hayrapetyan, *Radical Islam in Russia: The Case of Tatarstan*, Volume VII (1-2) 2018, 61-79

Aram Abajyan, The Role of Gulf Region's Energy Suppliers in China's Energy Security at the Turn of the 21st Century, Volume VIII (2) 2019, 62-81

Yeva Harutyunyan, *Japan's Political and Economic Strategy in Central Asia*, Volume IX (1) 2020, 25-39

Jingxin Pu, New inspiration from China's philosophy of "Unity of man and heaven": contemporary international relations under the covid-19 pandemic, Volume X (1) 2021, 21-33

Song Yanhua, Shen Xingchen, Wang Yingxue, *Investigation of Chinese strategies during the pandemics through the lenses Of Mozi And Galtung*, X (2) 2021, 5-23

Guihua Ni, Technology diffusion and power transition: the case of the semiconductor industry in East Asia, Volume XI (2), 55-75

Kuang-Ho Yeh, Guihua Ni, Sunni and Shia communities' transformations in Lebanon: changes in the balance of power, Volume XII (1) 2023,26-50

WuYeyan, A studyon JapaneseMingei's birth in Taisho era andalienation in Showa era, VolumeXII (1) 2023,64-75

Kuang-Ho Yeh, Guihua Ni, *China-Pakistan space cooperation: path, motivation and the future*, Volume XII (2) 2023, 26-50

WuYeyan, A study on Japanese Mingei's birth in Taisho era and alienation in Showa era, Volume XII (2) 2023, 64-75

CAUCASUS AND RUSSIA

Narek Galstyan, *Determinants and Features of Geopolitics of the European Union in the South Caucasus*, Volume II (1) 2013, 68-80

Vahram Ter-Matevosyan, Security Issues in the North Caucasus: The Case of Armenians,

Volume II (1) 2013, 99-110

Vardan Atoyan, Shushan Movsisyan, *The EU Policy in the South Caucasus and Russia's Reaction*, Volume III (1) 2014, 75-89

Beniamin Mailyan, From the History of the Formation of the Post-Soviet Foreign Policy Orientations of the Ruling Elite in Georgia: A Retrospective Look, Volume III (1) 2014, 90-102 Gevorg Avetikyan, The Creation of the "Southern Azerbaijan" Myth: The Role of the Soviet and Post-Soviet Azerbaijani Republic, Volume III (1) 2014, 103-114

Araks Pashayan, *Islamic Factor in Azerbaijani-Arab Relations*, Volume IV (2) 2015, 67-75 Armen Manvelyan, *The Impact of the Movement of Geostrategic Centers of Energy on the South Caucasus*, Volume V (1) 2016, 10-20

Araks Pashayan, *Azerbaijan-Saudi Arabia Relations: The Tendencies and the Perspectives*, Volume V (1) 2016, 44-52

Alexander Krylov, *The Karabakh Problem in the Mid-2010's*, Volume VI (1) 2017, 9-18 Armen Manvelyan, *The Implications for Eurasian Economic Union South Caucasus Energy Policy*, Volume VI (1) 2017, 19-27

Subramanian Krishnanmani, *The Monuments Heritage: The Individual's Role and Responsibility in Preserving*, Volume VI (1) 2017, 59-90

Inessa Arzumanyan, *ISIS Recruitment from the South Caucasus: The Case of Georgia*, Volume VI (1) 2017, 91-105

Anna Karapetyan, Localization of the International Experience of Conflict Settlement in the Context of Karabakh Conflict, Volume VI (2) 2017, 77-90

Lilit Galstyan, Russia and the Nagorno-Karabakh Conflict: Spoiling Through Mediation?, Volume VII (1-2) 2018, 114-132

Zurab Targamadze, Conflicts From the Perspective of Nationalism: Case of Georgia, Volume VII (1-2) 2018, 133-145

Kristine Margaryan, *Azerbaijan's Involvement in International Terrorism*, Volume VII (1-2) 2018, 146-166

Veronika Torosyan, *Unpacking the concept of nationalism within Russian eurasianism*, Volume XI (1) 2022, 26-42

Tina Kharatyan, *The Military Doctrine of Azerbaijan: Assessing the Implementation Process and Policy Implication*, Volume VII (1-2) 2018, 21-40

Narek Sukiasyan, Territorial Autonomy and Secession as Strategies of Conflict Management: Case of Nagorno-Karabakh, Volume VIII (1) 2019, 90-103

Saren Abgaryan, Belt & Road Initiative and the Increasing Relevance of Armenia-China Bilateral Investment Treaty, Volume VIII (2) 2019, 4-20

Mane Babajanyan, *Tackling Armenian-Georgian Relations in the Post-Soviet Age: Challenges and Opportunities*, Volume VIII (2) 2019, 21-46

Anna Karapetyan, The New Dynamics of the Nagorno-Karabakh Conflict in the Context of the Internal Processes in Armenia in 2018, Volume VIII (2) 2019, 47-61

Lilit Mayilyan, Understanding the Underlying Dynamics of Turkish-Azerbaijani Relations:

"One Nation, Two States?", Volume IX (1) 2020, 39-67

Elya Aghajanyan, Conflict management vs. conflict resolution in the Nagorno-Karabakh peace process: understanding the Azerbaijani approach, Volume IX (2) 2020, 51-74

Garnik Davtyan, The influence of the amendments to the electoral code of Azerbaijan on the opposition parties, Volume X (1) 2021, 34-47

Araks Pashayan and Nazeli Navasardyan, *Socio-political perception of ShĪʿa Islam in Azerbaijan: the influence of external factors*, Volume XI (2), 2022, 40-54

Aram Gasparyan, Some aspects of the Algerian-Russian military cooperation: the features and prospects, Volume XII (2) 2023, 51-63

SMALL STATES BETWEEN GREAT POWERS

Maximilian Ohle, Richard J. Cook, Zhaoying Han & Rysbek Mamazhanov, *Caught in the Middle: What is Bishkek's Hedging Stratagem?*, Volume VIII (1) 2019, 45-62

Beniamin Mailyan, *Imperatives of Georgian Diplomacy and the Cooperation of Tbilisi and Beijing*, Volume VIII (1) 2019, 63-75

Tatul Manaseryan, Contemporary issues related to environmental security in the Eurasian Economic Union, Volume IX (2) 2020, 75-86

Davit Aghabekyan, Torn between loyalty and identity: the Crimean Armenians in the post-Soviet era, Volume X (2) 2021, 24-42

CONFLICT RESOLUTION

Yulong Dai, Strategies on Territorial Acquisition- A Case Study on the Pedra Branca Dispute, Volume VIII (1) 2019, 76-89

Karine Mkhitarian, *Publicly declared positions in the context of the Karabakh process:* problems of consistency and continuity, Volume X (2) 2021, 43-64

Louisa Khachatryan, *Media framing and official propaganda in Armenia during the 45-day Artsakh war,* Volume X (2) 2021, 65-83

ROUNDTABLE DISCUSSIONS AT THE INSTITUTE OF ORIENTAL STUDIES, NAS RA

On the Independence Referendum in Iraqi Kurdistan Armenian-Polish Cooperation: Past, Present and Prospects Recent Developments in Syria

FIELD PROJECT RESULTS

Beata Boehm - The UN "Social Reconstruction Programme" in UNPA Sector West, Croatia

BOOK REVIEW

Matthew Crosston - China's One Belt, One Road Initiative and Armenia by Mher Sahaky

WORKSHOP DEDICATED TO CONTEMPORARY EURASIA Annex. Contemporary Eurasia: contents 2012-2019

WORKSHOP: ARMENIA-TURKEY: LESSONS AND REALITIES Volume XI (1), 2022, 57-60

WORKSHOP: THE PARLIAMENTARY AND PRESIDENTIAL ELECTIONS IN TURKEY OF 2023 Volume XII (1), 2023, 80-84

REPORT: CURRENT TRENDS IN TERRORISM: PROGRAM ON TERRORISM AND SECURITY STUDIES HELD AT THE GEORGE C. MARSHALL EUROPEAN CENTER FOR SECURITY STUDIES IN GERMANY Volume XII (1), 2023, 76-80

CONTEMPORARY EURASIA

VOLUME XIII (1)

EDITED BY LEVON HOVSEPYAN

Editorial Office: Marshal Baghramyan Ave. 24/4, Yerevan 0019, Armenia
Tel. (+37410) 583382, (+37410) 565211

E-mail: cejournal@orient.sci.am

Signed for printing on 07.11.2024.

Printed in "Arpine Beglaryan" PE printing house.

Paper "Offset" 80gr.. Printing-Offset. Format (70.100)1/16.

Computer file "Times New Roman" font 11 size, pr. 6 Press.

Order 482. Print run 50